PROMOTING MOTOR DEVELOPMENT IN CHILDREN IN THE COVID-19 ERA: SCIENCE AND APPLICATIONS

EDITED BY: Guido Guido Fumagalli, Nancy Getchell, Arja Sääkslahti and Patrizia Tortella PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Public Health and Frontiers in Pediatrics







Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-83250-420-8 DOI 10.3389/978-2-83250-420-8

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

PROMOTING MOTOR DEVELOPMENT IN CHILDREN IN THE COVID-19 ERA: SCIENCE AND APPLICATIONS

Topic Editors:

Guido Guido Fumagalli, University of Verona, Italy Nancy Getchell, University of Delaware, United States Arja Sääkslahti, University of Jyväskylä, Finland Patrizia Tortella, Free University of Bozen-Bolzano, Italy

Citation: Fumagalli, G. G., Getchell, N., Sääkslahti, A., Tortella, P., eds. (2022). Promoting Motor Development in Children in the COVID-19 era: Science and Applications. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-83250-420-8

Table of Contents

04 Editorial: Promoting Motor Development in Children in The COVID-19 era: Science and Applications

Nancy Getchell, Patrizia Tortella, Guido Francesco Fumagalli and Arja Sääkslahti

07 Extracurricular Physical Activities and the Condition of Being an Only Child as a Conditioning Factor in the Psychomotor Development of 5-Year-Old Children

Pedro Gil-Madrona, Sonia J. Romero-Martínez and Carmen C. Roz-Faraco

15 Associations Between Movement Behaviors and Emotional Changes in Toddlers and Preschoolers During Early Stages of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Chile

Nicolas Aguilar-Farias, Marcelo Toledo-Vargas, Sebastian Miranda-Marquez, Andrea Cortinez-O'Ryan, Pia Martino-Fuentealba, Carlos Cristi-Montero, Fernando Rodriguez-Rodriguez, Paula Guarda-Saavedra, Borja Del Pozo Cruz and Anthony D. Okely

- Association Between the COVID-19 Pandemic and Infant Neurodevelopment: A Comparison Before and During COVID-19
 Peiyuan Huang, Fengjuan Zhou, Yixin Guo, Shanshan Yuan, Shanshan Lin, Jinhua Lu, Si Tu, Minshan Lu, Songying Shen, Antoine Guedeney, Huimin Xia and Xiu Qiu
- 38 "A Piece of Sanity in the Midst of Insane Times": Girls on the Run Programming to Promote Physical Activity and Psychosocial Well-Being During the COVID-19 Pandemic

Maureen R. Weiss, Lindsay E. Kipp and Allison Riley

- 49 The Physical Fitness Level of College Students Before and After Web-Based Physical Education During the COVID-19 Pandemic
 Wei Xia, Cai-hong Huang, Yu Guo, Min-gang Guo, Ming Hu, Jian Dai and Cheng-hu Deng
- 60 Measurement Properties of Canadian Agility and Movement Skill Assessment for Children Aged 9–12 Years Using Rasch Analysis Jindong Chang, Liming Yong, Hai Yan, Jibing Wang and Naiqing Song
- 70 The Fitness Barometer: A Best Practice Example for Monitoring Motor Performance With Pooled Data Collected From Practitioners Tanja Eberhardt, Klaus Bös and Claudia Niessner
- 79 The Feasibility and Challenges of Conducting Online Research to Examine Movement Behavior in Parents and Children During the COVID-19 Pandemic

Katherine Q. Scott-Andrews, Alison L. Miller, Thomas J. Templin, Rebecca E. Hasson and Leah E. Robinson

87 Affordances of School Ground Environments for Physical Activity: A Case Study on 10- and 12-Year-Old Children in a Norwegian Primary School Lise Kjønniksen, Nora Wiium and Ingunn Fjørtoft

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY Zephanie Tyack, Queensland University of Technology, Australia

*CORRESPONDENCE Nancy Getchell getchell@udel.edu

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Children and Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

RECEIVED 06 July 2022 ACCEPTED 09 September 2022 PUBLISHED 22 September 2022

CITATION

Getchell N, Tortella P, Fumagalli GF and Sääkslahti A (2022) Editorial: Promoting motor development in children in the COVID-19 era: Science and applications. *Front. Public Health* 10:988085. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.988085

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Getchell, Tortella, Fumagalli and Sääkslahti. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Editorial: Promoting motor development in children in the COVID-19 era: Science and applications

Nancy Getchell^{1*}, Patrizia Tortella², Guido Francesco Fumagalli³ and Arja Sääkslahti⁴

¹Department of Kinesiology and Applied Physiology, University of Delaware, Newark, DE, United States, ²Department of Education, Free University of Bozen-Bolzano, Bolzano, Italy, ³Department of Diagnostics and Public Health, Pharmacology Section, University of Verona, Verona, Italy, ⁴Faculty of Sport and Health Sciences, University of Jyväskylä, Jyväskylä, Finland

KEYWORDS

motor development, pandemic (COVID-19), physical activity, children, education

Editorial on the Research Topic Promoting motor development in children in the COVID-19 era: Science and applications

At the dawn of 2020, the World Health Organization (WHO) announced the presence of a novel strain of coronavirus; by March, WHO declared that COVID-19 met the criteria of a pandemic (globally widespread and sustained disease transmission among humans). The implications of a global pandemic were immediate and profound. For many children, the COVID-19 pandemic meant that they were confined indoors for an indefinite amount of time. They could no longer go to school in-person, play on their local sports teams, or congregate in parks and on playgrounds. The consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic on motor development have the potential to be profound on infants and children of all ages, and to have a lasting impact on many distinct aspects of development for years to come. It is for that reason that we felt it imperative to share research related to the direct and indirect impacts of COVID-19 on motor development. We chose to explore this topic as broadly as possible. The nine publications included in this Research Topic represent a wide range of subjects, participant ages, as well as represented countries, making it a truly global examination of the impact of COVID-19 on the development of motor skills.

Two studies focus on the differences that emerged during the COVID-19 pandemic in the development of infants (Huang et al.) and young children (Auilar-Farias et al.). In Huang et al., the authors explore associations among motor and communication characteristics in born prior to and during the COVID-19 pandemic, arguing that the social isolation experienced by the latter group may lead to motor and communication delays. In fact, they determined that infants who experienced social isolation during the pandemic had an increased risk of compromised neurodevelopment, but only if the infant was first born. This suggests that siblings played a vital role in maintaining infant motor development, which in turn underscores the importance of interactions with other children to avoid motor delays. The next study by Aguilar-Faris and colleagues, also explores the behavioral and emotional changes that resulted from the pandemic in toddlers and young children in Chile. They surveyed almost 2,000 caregivers about changes in their children's emotional and motor behaviors along with their own levels of stress. They found that children significantly reduced their physical activity while concomitantly increasing screen time; further, children's sleep quality declined in the early pandemic. Further (and not surprisingly), caregivers increased their levels of irritability, tiredness and stress, and this was associated with negative changes in children's emotions and behaviors.

In a related study that has implications for social isolation experienced by children during COVID-19, Gil-Mardrona et al. examined the impact of the presence or absence of siblings as well as participation in extracurricular activities on motor development. The authors used the checklist of Psychomotor Activities (CPA) to assess multiple aspects of motor behavior such as postural control, balance, and coordination in almost 700 Spanish children aged 5 years old. They determined that participation in extracurricular activities-experiences that essentially disappeared during the pandemic-provided a benefit to children regardless of their sibling status. When taken together with the Huang et al. study, this suggests interactions with other children are a key component of motor development and, more importantly, the lack of these interactions (as experienced during the pandemic) has a detrimental effect on the developing motor system.

For many investigators, mandates restricting interpersonal interactions and closing schools resulted in a pause of their inperson research. At the same time, several authors seized on the opportunity that this provided by pivoting from in-person to online experimental designs. For example, Weiss et al. examined the impact of modifying program delivery from in-person to hybrid/on-line in the well-established physical activity and life skills program for girls aged 8-14 years called "Girls on the Run" (GOTR), which is an example of the type of extracurricular physical activity programming that has a positive impact on motor development as described by Gil-Mardrona et al. They surveyed over 2,000 caregivers and coaches about the impact of modified lessons, training and program delivery on the experiences and impact of the GOTR program. Caregivers and coaches reported that GOTR had a positive impact on the participants health and wellbeing in a variety of ways, despite changes in formatting due to the pandemic. Further, this research showed that the GOTR program can be successful in a variety of modalities and conditions.

Scott-Andrews et al. also used an online methodology because of the pandemic. In this study, the authors converted an in-person study to an online one. Approximately 200 families participated, and measurements of motor skills were taken using videos on motor skills, physical activity using accelerometers mailed to families, online skill perception questionnaires, and zoom interviews on beliefs about physical activity. The authors conclude that online research is possible, but several challenges needed to be addressed, including recruitment, data collection process, and data quality, among others. They concluded that researchers must develop technologies to facilitate these processes in the future.

In another study that took advantage of on-line learning, Xia et al. examined a large sample (over 45,000) of college aged participants fitness level after participating web-based physical education. Their web-based physical education program was planned to support student's health and wellbeing during the COVID-19 pandemic. This research, implemented in China, showed that during pandemic the percentage of students with "normal" weight decreased, and concomitantly, students' overall Body Mass Index rose. Further, male students' running performance decreased in 50 meters dash as well as 1 000 m run, as did female students' 800 meter running performance. Using an exceptionally large number of participants, this important study showed that physical fitness levels in college aged students decreased without appropriate support given by physical education professionals. This suggests that there is need to create feasible online physical education lessons for any future emergent threats such as a pandemic.

During the pandemic, it was recommended that people spend as much time as possible outdoors. Kjønniksen et al. investigated the effect of two outdoor school ground environments: a constructed courtyard, which offered 44 m² space per child, and a natural forest, which offered 50, 6 m² per child, on the amount of time spent in moderate to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) of Norwegian fifth- and seventh-grade children. The two environments offered different spaces and opportunities for movement to be physically active outdoors during the school day. The results showed that on average, the children engaged in MVPA for 50 percent of the 60-min period when playing in the two environments. Further, the two different environments contributed equally to the daily amount of MVPA of the children. The findings have the potential to inform policies and programs about the value of outdoor environments in promoting recommended levels of PA among school children when indoor environments are unavailable or present health risks, such as during the pandemic.

Children's basic motor skills have been described as a milestone of their physical activity and are fundamental to healthy development, and it is imperative to have a variety of ecologically valid assessment tools that have been validated in multiple countries. Chang et al. conducted a validation study of the Canadian Agility and Movement Skill Assessment (CAMSA) test using Rash analysis with Chinese children in Zunyi Province. This assessment model is close to "real sports situations" because the required movements are consistent, continuous and extremely similar to movement practice and is used extensively by the Canadian Assessment of Physical Literacy (CAPL). With a large number of participants (1,094 children between the ages of 9 and 12 years old), the results showed significant differences in adequacy and between genders in differential item functioning and difficulty with personal ability.

Motor performance (MP) of children is also important for active lifestyle and health and proper monitoring is important to implement specific programs. Eberhardt et al. propose a best-practice tool that can be used directly by trained teachers (fitness barometer). This tool was studied from 2012 to 2020 with children aged 6–18 years. Results showed that 12.7 percent of children were overweight or obese, and differences emerged between age groups. In 2020, the mean values of endurance and speed [$F_{(4,19,23)} = 224.81$] decreased, again demonstrating the negative impact that the COVID-19 pandemic had on physical activity levels in children.

When looking across the studies in this section, several important points are clear. First, the COVID-19 pandemic caused a major disruption in the ways everyone interacted with others both in and outside of schools. Opportunities for movement experiences in the form of physical education, sporting activities, and unstructured play were all drastically reduced for 12–24 months or more, resulting in dramatic shift in our approaches to physical activity. To that point, the body of research showed that the impact of this shift affected different individuals differently, with some groups (e.g., first born children) suffering larger delays than others. Finally, this body of research revealed some of the unique ways in which diverse groups, cultures, and countries pivoted practices to accommodate COVID restrictions and keep individuals active. The variety of experimental designs and research practices provides a strong statement for human resiliency and ingenuity promoting motor development in the midst of worldwide pandemic.

Author contributions

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.





Extracurricular Physical Activities and the Condition of Being an Only Child as a Conditioning Factor in the Psychomotor Development of 5-Year-Old Children

Pedro Gil-Madrona^{1*}, Sonia J. Romero-Martínez^{2*} and Carmen C. Roz-Faraco^{3*}

¹ Department of Didactics on Physical, Artistic and Music Education, Faculty of Education, Albacete, University of Castilla La Mancha, Ciudad Real, Spain, ² Department of Methodology of the Behavioral Sciences, Faculty of Psychology, National University of Distance Education (UNED), Madrid, Spain, ³ Degree in Early Childhood Education and Primary Education, Faculty of Education, International University of Ia Rioja, Madrid, Spain

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Nancy Getchell, University of Delaware, United States

Reviewed by:

Arturo Diaz Suarez, Universidad de Murcia, Spain María Luisa Zagalaz-Sánchez, University of Jaén, Spain

*Correspondence:

Pedro Gil-Madrona pedro.gil@uclm.es Sonia J. Romero-Martínez sjromero@psi.uned.es Carmen C. Roz-Faraco carmen.roz@unir.es

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Children and Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Pediatrics

Received: 23 March 2021 Accepted: 01 June 2021 Published: 05 July 2021

Citation:

Gil-Madrona P, Romero-Martínez SJ and Roz-Faraco CC (2021) Extracurricular Physical Activities and the Condition of Being an Only Child as a Conditioning Factor in the Psychomotor Development of 5-Year-Old Children. Front. Pediatr. 9:684418. doi: 10.3389/fped.2021.684418 In early childhood education, there is a great interdependence among motor, affective, and cognitive development. A better understanding of psychomotor development and its variables by pediatricians and those who oversee educational tasks at this stage of development, such as teachers, psychologists, counselors, and parents themselves, can influence the design of educational intervention proposals. To that effect, the present study aims to analyze the influence of some family characteristics such as the condition of being an only child or having siblings and whether the child carries out extracurricular activities linked to physical activities and sports. To achieve this objective, a Checklist of Psychomotor Activities (CPA) assessment instrument was used based on the observation of a sample of 694 children aged 5 years who were enrolled in the second cycle of child education in the province of Albacete. The results show that those children who performed extracurricular activities related to physical activities and sports had a greater development of laterality and postural tonic control than those who did not attend this type of activities. At the same time, differences were found in the affective and relational levels and in the perceptual-motor aspects in favor of children who have siblings compared with children who are only children. There is no other research that addresses both issues in the same study, and this is a strength of the present study.

Keywords: psychomotor development, infant education, physical education, extracurricular activities, only children

INTRODUCTION

Do the decisions of the parents significantly influence the development of children? This study aims to delve into two aspects that can answer this question, the number of siblings that have the children, and the type of after-school activities the children will do outside the school and how they influence the psychomotor development of 5-year-old children who are in the second cycle of early childhood education of the community of Albacete (Spain).

7

In the stage of early childhood education, the integral development of students is very important, because it is one of the main objectives of this educational stage. Physical education, motor activity, and psychomotricity are aspects that correlate and directly influence perceptual-motor, physical-motor, cognitive, and effective-relational development (1–4) being an important aspect in childhood inside and outside the school grounds. To know the effects of some variables on this area provides the educators tools for the improvement of psychomotor skills of children in the early stages of primary education.

Motor skills, in its systematic form, physical education, or psychomotricity in early childhood education is one of the subjects or areas that develops these aspects; however, children who carry out extracurricular activities of a sporting nature have an extra motor benefit, of which they only carry out physical activities in schools (5, 6). In turn, it is a decisive component in the parenting style, giving their children participation in extracurricular sports activities (ESAs), (7).

The benefits of ESAs carried out by children at this educational stage have a great impact on the physical, social, emotional, and psychological health of children expressed by various authors (8–10) who similarly believe that extracurricular activities facilitate the development of non-cognitive skills.

Another important variable in this research is the difference in relational psychomotor and affective skills between children who have siblings and those who do not. Authors like Berger and Nuzzo (11) have determined that children who have older siblings achieve motor skills before those older siblings; however, in number, they develop more skills and acquire these faster.

Due to the importance of the mentioned variables, the present research analyses the relevance of ESAs in the development of motor, perceptual, and affective skills and if there are differences in these skills between children who have siblings and those who have not. Next, previous studies on the two variables under study will be presented.

Extracurricular Sports Activities and Their Impact on Motor Development in Children's Education

Motor stimulation not only can benefit the physical development of 5-year-olds but in turn brings positive skills in cognitive and affective factors, since good motor development has a direct impact on perceptual, physical, motor, cognitive, and affective faculties. The work of motor patterns in early childhood is the basis for the realization of basic, as well as specialized tasks that are present in daily activities (12, 13). Motor development is characterized by being a process that is carried out throughout the development of the infant, composed of qualitative and quantitative aspects (7, 14, 15). ESAs bring cognitive benefits that are closely related to psychomotor aspects such as laterality, balance, spatial notion, perception, and postural tonic control. There are several studies that corroborate this relationship, for example.

Rasberry et al. (16) found 251 positive associations in the analysis of 43 previous studies that analyze the benefit of ESAs and its relationship to the cognitive aspects expressed through

academic performance, academic behavior, cognitive skills, and student attitudes. Another reference that corroborates the benefit of the ESAs is the study carried out by Temple et al. (17), who corroborated that the most active after-school activities were associated with a higher level of motor skills. And finally, the study developed by Raudsepp and Päll (18) confirmed that performing specific activities significantly improved object control skills.

Relational Affective Factors Implicit in Extracurricular Sports Activities

The factors that influence the socialization process that are implicit in the ESAs (such as the affective factors and relational, motivational, and experiences of pleasure of acting and performing a sports activity that leads to socialization with family, colleagues, sports coaches, and teachers) bring with them not only emotional but psychological benefits as posed in the study of Bailey et al. (19). In turn, participating in an active and consenting way of expressing skills through its execution improves the social integration and brings emotional and psychomotor benefits (20).

According to Sanmartín (21), sports is recognized as an inclusive space, which will provide the individual with benefits in its psychological and social aspects. As we see, there is a conviction that habits established in the early ages will engage them significantly, marking a continuity of this style in adulthood, and also that if active lifestyles accompany healthy lifestyles, we will be able to enhance them through physical activities and sports in the early stages of childhood by encouraging the development of potentially healthy (mentally and physically) individuals.

Differences in Motor Development Between Children Who Have Siblings or Not

The children's brain is constantly learning and is highly perceptive of environmental information through movement and exploration. Related to it, is relevant to ask: is there really a difference in the motor development between children who have siblings or those who do not have siblings?

To answer this question, it is important to take into consideration that the child psychomotricity development is mediated by the environment but also this process is related to its physical constitution, namely, there are basic and egalitarian aspects in each individual; however, the speed of information processing will be different for those children who possess imitative behavior of an equal that stimulates it, not only from the motor, psychomotor, or perceptive point of view but also stimulating the various emotions that can be fostered through peer-to-peer play (22). In the same line, the order of birth in a family is also a factor that can affect the development of motor capacity.

Children with older siblings have better motor performance than only or first-born children (11, 23). It is found that one of the typical sequences is that an older child initially performs a task while the younger siblings watch or spend a lot of time
 TABLE 1 | Frequency distribution and number of siblings.

Ν	Frequencies	% of total	% accumulated
0	132	19.0%	19.0%
1	319	46.0%	65.1%
2	195	28.1%	93.2%
3	35	5.1%	98.3%
4	10	1.4%	99.7%
6	1	0.1%	99.9%
7	1	0.1%	100.0%

TABLE 2 | Frequency distribution of after-school sports activities.

After-school activities	Frequency	% of total	% accumulated
No	250	36.0%	36.0%
Yes	444	64.0%	100.0%

observing the performance of the older sibling and replicating his/her movements (24). Older siblings provide more advanced development models for younger siblings and help to create an enriched and stimulating environment that seems to improve the development of younger siblings (22, 25). More recently, Giagazoglou et al. (26) analyzed motor development in light of the order of birth occupied by the child and concluded that this order did not have an influence on motor development.

Relational Affective Factors in Children Who Have Siblings or Not

From a psychomotor and affective-relational point of view, most studies establish that there is a significant difference between children who have older siblings and those who are an only child; from a playful point of view in motor activities, the older sibling impersonates a figure of secondary attachment, in the presence of which the younger sibling can explore the context more safely since he/she feels being accompanied and safe with him/her, or the older siblings diminish the fear of strangers, becoming a significant fraternal interaction (27). However, other studies, such as Poston and Falbo (28), mentioned that affectiverelational differences are in balance between children with or without siblings of Chinese origin and in some case in some variables slightly higher in children who have siblings.

METHOD

Participants

Information has been obtained from 694 5-year-olds schooled in the third cycle of early childhood education. Information has been collected and provided by teachers from 32 child education groups, from the towns of Almansa, La Roda, Albacete, Chinchilla, Aguas Nuevas, Alcázar de San Juan, Villarobledo, Casas Ibáñez, Riópar, Munera, and Quintanar del Rey. The sample has been non-probabilistic in nature; the sampling technique has been used on purpose, as voluntary collaboration

TABLE 3 | Practice of extracurricular activities according to the number of siblings.

		Practice of spo	rts extracurricular activities
		No (%)	Yes (%)
Number of siblings	0	48	52
	1	34	66
	2	28	72
	3	31	69
	4	40	60
	6	100	0
	7	100	0

has been requested in all schools in Albacete province, and we have finally worked with the schools that agreed to participate.

The sample consists of 46.7% girls and 53.3% boys. Most participants belong to public schools 69.5 vs. 30.5% who are students of concerted schools. It should be noted that 65% of children practice some extracurricular activities of a sporting type and 81.4% have siblings.

Instruments

The Checklist of Psychomotor Activities (CPA) was used to measure children's psychomotor development. The CPA test consists of three scales:

- Scale of Psycho-Motor Aspects (SPMA), composed of five factors or dimensions: Laterality (LAT; seven items), Dynamic Coordination (DC; six items), Tonic-Postural Control (CTP; three items), Motor Execution (ME; three items), and Balance (BAL; five items).
- Perceptual Aspects Scale (PAS), composed of five factors or dimensions: Respiratory Control (RC; three items), Body Image (BI; four items), Motor Dissociation (MD; three items), Visuo-Motor Coordination (VMC; six items), and Spatial Orientation (SO; two items).
- Scale of Socio-Emotional Aspects (SSEA), composed of two factors or dimensions: Emotional Control (EC; six items) and Social Relations (SR; five items).

Participants were evaluated by their teachers using a 5-point Likert scale from 1 (never) to 5 (always), depending on their ability to perform the proposed task on each item. The CPA has been shown to have adequate psychometric properties with good reliability (Cronbach's alpha) ranging from 0.572 (laterality) to 0.872 (balance) on the SPMA scale, between 0.514 (spatial orientation) and 0.825 (respiratory control) on the PAS scale, and between 0.572 (emotional control) and 0.800 (social relations) on the SSEA scale. Reliability considering the entire scale is remarkably high: 0.935. The authors also present evidence of factorial, content, and discriminatory validity.

Procedure

First, different schools in the province of Albacete, Spain, were contacted. An explanatory document with the objectives of the research was presented to the school's directors, and their TABLE 4 | Mann-Whitney-test and descriptive statistics according to the practice of sports activities on the physical-motor aspects.

		Mann-Wh	nitney-test				Descri	ptive statistics	6	
Var	U	Z	p-value	R	Practice	Mean (SD)	Ме	Range	G1	G2
LT	41,520.0	-4.250	0.000	0.167 (1)	No	25.81 (4.62)	23	294.19	0.872	-0.669
					Yes	27.42 (5.06)	27	360.27	0.043	-1.038
DC	48,986.0	-1.139	0.255	0.044	No	26.95 (3.35)	28	325.69	-1.197	0.956
					Yes	27.14 (3.22)	28	343.15	-1.193	1.189
ME	50,554.5	-0.495	0.620	0.019	No	13.83 (1.53)	15	341.69	-1.466	2.214
					Yes	13.74 (1.68)	14	334.45	-1.751	3.497
TPC	43,346.0	-3.546	0.000	0.139 (1)	No	12.59 (2.22)	13	301.89	-0.683	-0.305
					Yes	13.12 (3.07)	14	356.08	-1.231	1.881
BAL	51,440.5	-0.096	0.924	0.000	No	21.57 (3.45)	22.5	336.05	-0.628	-0.710
					Yes	21.41 (3.55)	22	337.52	-0.907	0.747
SUM	47,055.5	-1.916	0.055	0.075	No	100.75 (10.69)	103	336.05	-0.705	0.358
					Yes	102.83 (12.23)	103.5	337.52	-1.057	2.687

Significant differences p < 0.05

SD, standard deviation; Me, Median; G1, skewness; G2, kurtosis; LT, laterality; DC, dynamic coordination; ME, motor execution; TPC, tonic-postural control; BAL, balance; SUM, sum of all items.

TABLE 5 | Mann–Whitney-test and descriptive statistics according to the practice of sports activities on the perceptual-motor aspects.

		Mann-Wi	nitney-test				Des	criptive statist	ics	
Var	U	Ζ	<i>p</i> -value	R	Practice	Mean (SD)	Ме	Range	G1	G2
RC	50,456.5	-0.528	0.597	0.020	No	13.23 (2.31)	15	342.10	-1.167	0.408
					Yes	13.08 (2.31)	14	334.23	-1.285	1.174
BI	49,840.0	-0.908	0.364	0.035	No	19.21 (1.61)	20	344.70	-3.508	17.489
					Yes	18.82 (2.59)	20	332.81	0.163	-1.651
MD	51,644.0	-0.010	0.992	0.000	No	13.59 (1.78)	14	337.09	-1.124	0.315
					Yes	13.54 (3.92)	14	336.95	-1.991	4.851
VMC	47,648.0	-1.682	0.093	0.036	No	26.04 (3.74)	27	320.05	-1.349	2.762
					Yes	26.46 (3.64)	27	346.22	-0.941	3.564
SO	45,550.5	-2.859	0.004	0.112 (1)	No	9.14 (1.11)	10	311.20	-1.228	1.073
					Yes	9.34 (1.50)	10	351.03	1.395	40.603
SUM	50,703.5	-0.401	0.689	0.015	No	81.22 (8.66)	84	332.94	-1.265	-1.665
					Yes	81.24 (9.66)	83	339.21	1.696	6.345

Significant differences p < 0.05.

SD, standard deviation; Me, Median; G1, skewness; G2, kurtosis; RC, respitatory control; Bl, body image; MD, motor dissociation; VMC, visuo motor coordination; SO, spatial orientation; SUM, sum of all items.

voluntary participation was requested. Second, informed consent was requested from parents in schools that eventually agreed to participate; parents also answered a questionnaire asking about the other study variables: whether they have siblings and whether they do ESAs. Third, physical education teachers were training to use the CPA instrument. Fourth, the teachers in each course did the evaluation of the children with the help of a member of the research team, during an hour of physical education class. Finally, CPA evaluation data and parent questionnaires were combined into a database that was used for analysis.

Data Design and Analysis

A quantitative, non-experimental, descriptive, and explanatory cross-cutting study was carried out. It is also known as simple prospective *ex post facto* design.

Variables

The variables that have been considered to establish the comparison are family members (if you are an only child or otherwise have siblings) and education (if you do ESAs) of the participating children.

Data analyses include two parts: the first part contains the description of the variables according to their frequency and percentage distribution; the second part contains the analysis of the differences between groups that has been carried out through the non-parametric U tests of Mann–Whitney and Kruskal–Wallis.

RESULTS

Description of the Variables Analyzed

Tables 1–3 present the distribution of the variables studied. Table 1 shows that 65% of the sample have at least one sibling, TABLE 6 | Mann-Whitney-test and descriptive statistics according to the practice of sports activities on the affective-relational aspects.

		Mann-Whi	tney test				Desc	riptive statistic	s	
	U	Z	p-value	R	Practice	Mean (DT)	Ме	Range	G1	G2
EC	50,059.0	-0.673	0.501	0.026	Yes	25.79 (4.19)	27	330.22	-1.339	2.081
					No	26.46 (3.53)	27	340.69	-1.055	4.524
SR	48,370.5	-1.382	0.167	0.054	Yes	20.67 (2.67)	21	350.91	-0.520	0.208
					No	20.51 (2.98)	21	329.44	-0.204	7.240
SUM	51,140.5	-0.219	0.827	0.000	Yes	46.46 (6.30)	48	339.22	-1.073	1.180
					No	46.97 (5.93)	47	335.79	-0.632	7.302

Significant differences p < 0.05.

SD, standard deviation; Me, Median; G1, skewness; G2, kurtosis; EC, emotional control; SC, social relation; SUM, sum of all items.

		Mann-Whi	tney-test				Descr	iptive statistic	S	
Var	U	Ζ	<i>p</i> -value	r	Siblings	Mean (SD)	Ме	Range	G1	G2
LT	31,188.0	-1.797	0.072	0.167	Yes	26.25 (5.03)	24	311.02	0.872	-0.669
					No	27.00 (4.95)	26	345.40	0.043	-1.038
DC	33,403.5	-0.679	0.497	0.044	Yes	27.51 (2.65)	28	349.39	-1.233	1.348
					No	26.98 (3.38)	28	336.62	-1.150	0.858
ME	31,723.0	-1.628	0.103	0.019	Yes	14.03 (1.76)	14.5	362.73	-1.792	3.909
					No	13.72 (1.69)	14	333.57	-1.626	2.945
TPC	31,422.5	-1.714	0.087	0.139	Yes	13.26 (1.89)	13	365.12	-1.024	0.127
					No	12.87 (2.19)	14	333.03	-1.000	0.915
BAL	33,059.0	-0.857	0.391	0.000	Yes	21.81 (3.02)	22	352.13	-0.527	-0.982
					No	21.39 (3.62)	22	336.00	-0.832	0.336
SUM	33,346.0	-0.691	0.490	0.075	Yes	102.85 (10.01)	103	349.85	-0.832	-0.986
					No	101.95 (10.99)	103	336.52	0.336	1.789

Significant differences p < 0.05.

SD, standard deviation; Me, Median; G1, skewness; G2, kurtosis; LT, laterality; DC, dynamic coordination; ME, motor execution; TPC, tonic-postural control; BAL, balance; SUM, sum of all items.

while only 19% do not have siblings. On the other hand, in **Table 2**, it can also be observed that most children (again 65%) practice sports school activities. For its part, in **Table 3**, it is appreciated that as the number of siblings increases, the foray of students in ESAs, being only children with 52%, the least favored in this range of 0-4 siblings, however, it can be seen that 52% in front of the students have siblings or do not benefit from the relational affective stimulation that the extracurricular activities gives.

Differences Depending on the Practice of Extracurricular Sports Activities

The Mann–Whitney *U*-test results according to the practice of after-school sports activities in the physical-motor aspects are presented in **Table 4**. It is observed that there are significant differences in laterality and postural tonic control, with better performance (higher average ranges) in children who practice some extracurricular activities of sports type.

Table 5 presents the results of the Mann-Whitney-test and descriptive statistics on the perceptual-motor aspects according to the practice of extracurricular activities of sports type. In the table, it can be observed that there are only significant differences in spatial orientation, these being favorable to the group that practices extracurricular activities of sports type. In other perceptual-motor areas, there are no significant differences.

Table 6 presents the results in the affective-relational aspects. As can be seen in the table, there are no significant differences in these aspects.

Differences in Children With and Without Siblings

Table 7 presents the differences according to the presence of siblings in the family for physical-motor variables, showing that there are no significant differences between children who have siblings and those who do not have them in any physical-motor variable.

Table 8 shows the results of the Mann–Whitney-test to make differences between children who have siblings and those who do not have them in the perceptual-motor aspects. There are significant differences in spatial orientation, being favorable to the group that has no siblings. In other perceptual-motor areas,

TABLE 8 | Mann–Whitney-test and descriptive statistics on perceptual-motor variables.

		Mann-Wi	nitney-test				Desc	criptive statisti	cs	
Var	U	Z	p-value	r	Siblings	Mean (SD)	Ме	Range	G1	G2
RC	32,480.0	-1.443	0.149	0.020	Yes	13.45 (2.31)	14	356.72	-1.159	0.394
					No	13.06 (2.31)	14	334.95	-1.218	0.811
BI	30,530.5	742	0.458	0.035	Yes	19.46 (1.14)	20	372.19	-2.597	6.995
					No	18.84 (2.47)	20	331.41	-1.837	11.139
MD	33,045.5	-1.315	0.188	0.000	Yes	13.80 (1.44)	14	352.23	-1.209	0.878
					No	13.51 (2.00)	14	335.97	-1.746	3.556
VMC	32,133.0	899	0.369	0.036	Yes	26.78 (2.93)	27	359.48	-1.164	2.184
					No	26.22 (3.82)	27	334.32	-1.040	3.149
SO	33,423.0	-2.534	0.011	0.112 (1)	Yes	9.22 (1.01)	10	328.76	-1.128	0.487
					No	9.28 (1.45)	10	341.34	1.128	37.491
SUM	31,864.5	-1.190	0.234	0.015	Yes	82.72 (6.39)	84	361.61	-1.334	2.278
					No	80.91 (9.82)	83	333.83	-1.512	4.759

Significant differences p < 0.05.

SD, standard deviation; Me, Median; G1, skewness; G2, kurtosis; RC, respitatory control; BI, body image; MD, motor dissociation; VMC, visuo motor coordination; SO, spatial orientation; SUM, sum of all items.

TABLE 9 | Mann–Whitney-test and descriptive statistics on affective-relational variables.

		Mann-Wi	nitney-test				Desc	riptive statistic	cs	
	U	Ζ	<i>p</i> -value	r	Siblings	Mean (DT)	Ме	Range	G1	G2
CE	33,548.5	-0.593	0.553	0.023	Yes	26.37 (3.68)	27	348.24	-1.753	4.369
					No	26.20 (3.81)	27	336.89	-1.128	3.428
RS	29,249.5	-2.787	0.005	0.110 (1)	Yes	21.16 (2.53)	21	382.36	-0.442	0.157
					No	20.43 (2.93)	21	329.08	-0.249	6.197
SUM	31,040.5	-1.860	0.063	0.073	Yes	47.53 (5.66)	49	368.15	-1.357	3.121
					No	46.63 (6.14	47	332.33	-0.706	5.226

Significant differences p < 0.05.

SD, standard deviation; Me, Median; G1, skewness; G2, kurtosis; EC, emotional control; SC, social relation; SUM, sum of all items.

there are no significant differences. Finally, **Table 9** presents the results in the affective-relational aspects. There are significant differences in social relationships (higher score ranges for children who have siblings).

DISCUSSION

Many authors have investigated on ESAs, for example, Calero et al. (29), Delgado-Lobete and Montes-Montes (30), Pérez and Geidel (31), and Park et al. (32). In addition to those studies, this research proposes a global information based on the psychomotor development and the affective relational implications on this type of activities on students who have or do not have siblings. At the motor level, specifically, children have differences in laterality and postural tonic control, with better average children practicing ESAs; spatial orientation is another aspect significantly developed in children who participate in ESAs and do not have siblings. Regarding relational affective skills, this area is much nurtured by the ESAs and by the children who have siblings.

There is a belief that children who have siblings are more developed at the motor level than those who do not have siblings; however, this research determines that there are no significant differences in most of the motor physical and perceptive variables. Regarding spatial orientation, children who do not have siblings have greater stimulation in this area, since from an early age they are forced to independently explore the environment in which they are located in, which leads to greater motor development skills, unlike children who have siblings, who can learn by imitation, but will not necessarily have greater motor skills. Space orientation brings great cognitive benefits, as it is the basis for the acquisition of reading, writing, and calculation as corroborated by studies (11, 23, 24, 26), with children without siblings being more benefited academically than those with siblings. Downey (33) highlighted in his research that cognitive stimulation is lower for children who have siblings, as the resources of the parents are diluted as the family grows.

In this research, it is recognized that ESAs provide a great benefit in children who have siblings or not, being doubly benefited at the relational affective level those who have siblings, and this result coincides with those found by authors such as Vera (34) or Villalobos and Mondragón (35). The last authors conducted a comparative study of the social skills of only children and other children. They found a lower self-concept in only children. In turn, Kitzmann et al. (36) highlighted as a result that only children are less accepted by their class group, being victimized and bullied by groups of classmates, suggesting that those with siblings better manage the conflict. Considering that these characteristics are closely related to social skills, it is affirmed that the ESAs are beneficial for only children, taking into account the outcome of this study and the other research mentioned above, since coexistence, sharing, follow-up of instructions, and collaborative learning that occurs in sports permit the children to improve their emotional development. On the other hand, possessing a habit and a recreational physical intention in which the children can use their physical skills may also strengthen their emotional development.

These results confirm, as do the research of Eime et al. (37), Fredricks and Eccles (38), Dimech and Seiler (39), or Vella et al. (40), that sports activities are beneficial to children during their development.

CONCLUSIONS, LIMITATIONS, AND FUTURE STUDIES

At the motor level, it is once again demonstrated that ESAs are beneficial for the child population. In addition, spatial orientation is an area that brings benefits that are related to cognitive development especially at those early ages in the acquisition of basic instrumental reading subjects, writing, and calculation. It is also appreciated that there are no differences between children who have siblings and those who do not at the level of laterality, postural tonic, and perceptual aspects—motor.

At the affective-relational level, it is of great benefit to all children the ESAs but more for those who do not have siblings, since it provides them with a space in which they can establish social relationships, which can sometimes deteriorate within the school, giving it a second opportunity to develop in the affective development and in the establishment of social relationships, improving their community skills, reducing anxiety and psychological difficulties, and acquiring skills for better conflict management, among others.

At the level of educational and community policies, it is necessary for communities to facilitate and promote within educational institutions, or sports institutions, access to ESAs and

REFERENCES

- Camargos E, Maciel R. The importance of psychomotricity in children education. *Multidiscip Core Sci J Knowl*. (2016) 1:254–75. Retrieved from: https://www.nucleodoconhecimento.com.br/education/psychomotorineducation-and-child
- Cañizares JM, Carbonero C. Temario de oposiciones de educación física para Primaria. Legislación L.O.E. Wanceulen (2009).
- Del Águila K, Reyes D. Neuroeducation: importance of perceptual motor skills for learning the pyramid of human development. *Educació*. (2017) 23:107–24.
- Rigal R. Motor Education and Psychomotor Education in Preschool and Elementary School. Barcelona: Inde (2006).
- Simoncini K, Caltabiono N. Young school-aged children's behavior and their participation in extracurricular activities. *Aust J Early Child Med.* (2012) 37:35–4. doi: 10.1177/1836939112037 00306

in this way promote a better society, stimulating the parents of only children to get into these activities, exposing the benefits to them, and providing aid plans and transfer, among others, to parents of large families who, seeing their abilities diminished, deprive children of the participation in ESAs.

Some of the limitations found in this research are that the sample is not probabilistic and not generalizable to the Spanish population; however, Castilla la Mancha region is in central Spain and can be a good reflection of the country's behavior. For future studies, it should be interesting to analyze in-depth the effects of an interventional program to see the extent to which space orientation affects the psychomotor development in both children who are only children and those with siblings. Since space orientation plays an important role in acquiring knowledge of other instrumental materials, as well as improving the affective and relational dominance of children, the intervention program may be directed to improve the spatial orientation skills in both groups.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding authors.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by School Ethics and Conviction Committee CRA CALAR DEL MUNDO, Albacete, Spain. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

PG-M: research design, information gathering, and report preparation. SR-M: data analysis and report preparation. CR-F: review of the bibliography and preparation of the report. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

- Simpkins S, Vest A, Becnel J. Participating in sport and music activities in adolescence: the role of activity participation and motivational beliefs during elementary school. J Youth Adolesc Med. (2010) 39:1368–86. doi: 10.1007/s10964-009-9448-2
- 7. Simón E, Indurría J. Cognitive and Motor Development. Madrid: Editex (2010).
- Bailey R. Physical education and sport in schools: a review of benefits and outcomes. J Sch Health. (2006) 76:397– 401. doi: 10.1111/j.1746-1561.2006.00132.x
- Pastor Vicedo JC, Gil-Madrona P, Tortosa- Martínez M, Martínez- Martínez J. Effects of an extracurricular physical activity program on overweight and obese ESO first-cycle children. *J Sports Psychol.* (2012) 21:379–85. Retrieved from: https://archives.rpd-online.com/article/download/1133/1133-3522-1-PB.pdf
- Sollerhed A, Ejlertsson G. Physical benefits of expanded physical education in primary school: findings from a 3-year intervention study in Sweden. Scand J Med Sci Sports Med. (2008) 18:102–7. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0838.2007.00636.x

- Berger SE, Nuzzo K. Older siblings influence younger siblings' motor development. infant and child development. *Int J Res Pract.* (2008) 17:607– 15. doi: 10.1002/icd.571
- 12. Gallahue D. Concepts to maximize the development of specialized motion skill. *Magazine da Educação Física/UEM*. (2008) 16:197–202.
- Feder K, Majnemer A, Bourbonnais D, Platt R, Blayney M, Synnes A. Handwriting performance in preterm children compared with term peers at age 6 to 7 years. *Dev Med Child Neurol.* (2005) 47:163– 70. doi: 10.1017/S0012162205000307
- Baena A., Granero A, Ruiz PJ. Procedures and instruments for the measurement and evaluation of motor development in the education system. *Assoc Editors*. (2010) 2:63–76.
- Goodway J, Ozmun J, Gallahue L. Understanding Motor Development: Infants, Children, Adolescents, Adults. Burlington, MA: Jones & Bartlett Learning (2019).
- Rasberry C, Lee S, Robin L, Laris B, Russell L, Coyle K, et al. The association between school-based physical activity, including physical education, and academic performance: a systematic review of the literature. *Prev Med.* (2011) 52:10–20. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2011.01.027
- Temple V, Crane J, Brown A, Williams B, Bell R. Recreational activities and motor skills of children in kindergarten. *Phys Educ Sport Pedagogy Med.* (2016) 21:268–80. doi: 10.1080/17408989.2014. 924494
- Raudsepp L, Päll P. The relationship between fundamental motor skills and outside-school physical activity of elementary school children. *Pediatr Exerc Sci Med.* (2011) 18:426–35. doi: 10.1123/pes. 18.4.426
- Bailey R, Armour K, Kirk D, Jess M, Pickup I, Sandford R, et al. The educational benefits claimed for physical education and school sport: an academic review. *Res Papers Educ.* (2009) 24:1–27. doi: 10.1080/02671520701809817
- Pomohaci M, Sopa I. Extracurricular sport activities and their importance in children socialization and integration process. *Sci Bull.* (2017) 22:46– 59. doi: 10.1515/bsaft-2017-0007
- Sanmartín M. The value of sport in the integral education of the human being. J Educ Med. (2004) 335:105–26. Retrieved from: https://www.educacionyfp. gob.es/dam/jcr:1ea03671-4ead-42b8-8731-50d39893a0ef/re33510-pdf.pdf
- 22. Barr R, Hayne H. It's not what you know, it's who you know: older siblings facilitate imitation during infancy. *Int J Early Years Educ.* (2003) 11:7–21. doi: 10.1080/09669760304714
- Krombholz H. Physical performance in relation to age, sex, birth order, social class, and sports activities of preschool children. *Percept Motor Skills*. (2006) 102:477–84. doi: 10.2466/pms.102.2.477-484
- Erbaugh S, Clifton M. Sibling relationships of preschool-aged children in gross motor environments. *Res Q Exerc Sport.* (1984) 55:323–31. doi: 10.1080/02701367.1984.10608410
- Reid V, Stahl D, Striano T. The presence or absence of older siblings and variation in infant goal-directed motor development. *Int J Behav Dev Med.* (2010) 34:325–9. doi: 10.1177/0165025409337570
- Giagazoglou P, Kabitsis N, Kokaridas D, Zaragas C, Katartzi E, Kabitsis C. The movement assessment battery in Greek preschoolers: the impact of age, gender, birth order, and physical activity on motor outcome. *Res Dev Disabil.* (2011) 32:2577–82. doi: 10.1016/j.ridd.2011. 06.020
- Arranz E, Yenes F, Olabarrieta F, Martín, JL. Sibling relations and psychological development in schoolchildren. *Child Learn*. (2001) 24:361– 77. doi: 10.1174/021037001316949275

- Poston D, Falbo T. Scholastic and personality characteristics of only children and children with siblings in China. Int Fam Plan Persp. (1990) 16:45– 54. doi: 10.2307/2133467
- Calero I, Sánchez A, Núñez J. Analysis of extracurricular activities based on gender variable in primary school students in the province of Granada. *Eur Sci J.* (2015) 11:480–98.
- 30. Delgado-Lobete L, Montes-Montes R. Practice of after-school physical activity and sports preferences in Spanish preschoolers and immigrants: a pilot study. *Electr J Occup Ther*. (2015) 22:1–12.
- 31. Sevilla-Pérez MD, Runte-Geidel, A. The use of after-school activities in early childhood education, inequalities and educational policies. *Int J Support Inclusion Speech Ther Soc Multicult*. (2016) 2:201–17. Retrieved from: https:// revistaselectronicas.ujaen.es/index.php/riai/article/view/4245/3470
- 32. Park S, Chiu W, Won D. Effects of physical education, extracurricular sports activities, and leisure satisfaction on adolescent aggressive behavior: a latent growth modeling approach. *PLoS ONE*. (2017) 12:0174674. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0174674
- Downey D. Number of siblings and intellectual development: the resource dilution explanation. Am Psychol. (2001) 56:497– 504. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.56.6-7.497
- Vera A. Social Skills and Self-concept in Unique Children and with Siblings, from Schools in Lima Metropolitana. Peruvian University of Applied Sciences. Available online at: http://hdl.handle.net/10757/619096 (accessed February 12, 2021).
- Aranda C, Chaves L. Self-concept and social skills in children as unique children and children with siblings. *Psycho Educ Refl Prop.* (2017) 3:38–44. Retrieved from: https://psicoeducativa.iztacala.unam.mx/revista/index.php/ rpsicoedu/article/view/64/195
- Kitzmann K, Cohen R, Lockwood R. Are only children missing out? Comparison of the peer-related social competence of only children and siblings. J Soc Pers Relat. (2020) 19:299–316. doi: 10.1177/0265407502193001
- 37. Eime R, Young JA, Harvey J, Charity, Payne W. A systematic review of the psychological and social benefits of participation in sport for children and adolescents: informing development of a conceptual model of health through sport. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Activity*. (2011) 10:98–119. doi: 10.1186/1479-5868-10-98
- Fredricks J, Eccles J. Is extracurricular participation associated with beneficial outcomes? Concurrent and longitudinal relations. *Dev Psychol.* (2006) 42:698– 713. doi: 10.1037/0012-1649.42.4.698
- Dimech A, Seiler R. Extra-curricular sport participation: a potential buffer against social anxiety symptoms in primary school children. *Psychol Sport Exerc.* (2011) 12:347–54. doi: 10.1016/j.psychsport.2011.03.007
- Vella S, Cliff D, Magee C, Okely A. Associations between sports participation and psychological difficulties during childhood: a two-year follow up. J Sci Med Sport Med. (2015) 18:304–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jsams.2014.05.006

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Gil-Madrona, Romero-Martínez and Roz-Faraco. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Associations Between Movement Behaviors and Emotional Changes in Toddlers and Preschoolers During Early Stages of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Chile

Nicolas Aguilar-Farias^{1,2*}, Marcelo Toledo-Vargas^{1,2}, Sebastian Miranda-Marquez^{1,2}, Andrea Cortinez-O'Ryan^{1,2}, Pia Martino-Fuentealba^{1,2}, Carlos Cristi-Montero³, Fernando Rodriguez-Rodriguez³, Paula Guarda-Saavedra^{1,2}, Borja Del Pozo Cruz⁴ and Anthony D. Okely⁵

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Arja Sääkslahti, University of Jyväskylä, Finland

Reviewed by:

Abdallah Y. Naser, Isra University, Jordan Nihar Ranjan Mishra, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, Kalyani (AIIMS Kalyani), India

*Correspondence:

Nicolas Aguilar-Farias nicolas.aguilar@ufrontera.cl

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Children and Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Pediatrics

Received: 12 February 2021 Accepted: 03 August 2021 Published: 31 August 2021

Citation:

Aguilar-Farias N, Toledo-Vargas M, Miranda-Marquez S, Cortinez-O'Ryan A, Martino-Fuentealba P, Cristi-Montero C, Rodriguez-Rodriguez F, Guarda-Saavedra P, Del Pozo Cruz B and Okely AD (2021) Associations Between Movement Behaviors and Emotional Changes in Toddlers and Preschoolers During Early Stages of the COVID-19 Pandemic in Chile. Front. Pediatr. 9:667362. doi: 10.3389/fped.2021.667362 ¹ Department of Physical Education, Sports and Recreation, Universidad de La Frontera, Temuco, Chile, ² UFRO Activate Research Group, Universidad de La Frontera, Temuco, Chile, ³ IRyS Group, Physical Education School, Pontificia Universidad Católica de Valparaíso, Valparaíso, Chile, ⁴ Centre for Active and Healthy Ageing, Department of Sports Science and Clinical Biomechanics, University of Southern Denmark, Odense, Denmark, ⁵ School of Health and Society and Early Start, Faculty of Arts, Social Sciences and Humanities, Australia and Illawarra Health and Medical Research Institute, University of Wollongong, Wollongong, NSW, Australia

Background: There is limited evidence about emotional and behavioral responses in toddlers and preschoolers during the novel coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic, particularly in Latin America.

Objective: To assess associations between changes in movement behaviors (physical activity, screen time and sleeping) and emotional changes in toddlers and preschoolers during early stages of the pandemic in Chile.

Methods: A cross-sectional study conducted from March 30th to April 27th, 2020. Main caregivers of 1- to 5-year-old children living in Chile answered an online survey that included questions about sociodemographic characteristics, changes in the child's emotions and behaviors, movement behaviors and caregivers' stress during the pandemic. Multiple linear regressions were used to assess the association between different factors and emotional changes in toddlers and preschoolers.

Results: In total, 1727 caregivers provided complete data on emotional changes for children aged 2.9 ± 1.36 years old, 47.9% girls. A large proportion of toddlers and preschoolers in Chile experienced emotional and behavioral changes. Most caregivers reported that children "were more affectionate" (78.9%), "more restless" (65.1%), and 'more frustrated' (54.1%) compared with pre-pandemic times. Apart from changes in movement behaviors, factors such as child age, caregivers' age and stress, and residential area (urban/rural) were consistently associated with changes in emotions and behaviors.

Conclusion: The pandemic substantially affected the emotions and behaviors of toddlers and preschoolers in Chile. The findings suggest that supportive actions for

15

caregivers may have a positive impact not only on adults but also on children. Mental health promotion programs should consider multilevel approaches in which the promotion of movement behaviors and support for caregivers should be essential pieces for future responses.

Keywords: physical activity, screen time, sleeping, emotion, coronavirus, stress, children

INTRODUCTION

The coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic declared by the World Health Organization (WHO) in March 2020, has affected millions of people worldwide (1). Latin America has been impacted significant in terms of mortality and the spread of the disease especially during the first wave. Chile accumulated 13,944 deaths from March until October 27th 2020, placing the country seventh in the world with 74.5 deaths per 100,000 inhabitants due to COVID-19 (2).

One of the most common measures to control the spread of the virus was the introduction of mobility restrictions (i.e., lockdown) and physical distancing in the population. Despite their relevance, these measures affected a wide range of everyday life dimensions such as work, education, transport, recreation and household activities (1, 3). A large proportion of adults faced financial struggles due to job losses or suspensions, while children and adolescents experienced changes in their education, limits on their social interactions, and less access to school-based social services beyond education, such as food and health care (3, 4). These multiple challenges have likely had a negative impact not only on people's physical health but also on their psychosocial well-being (5).

Stress and social isolation are factors that affect mental and brain health (6), conditions that may be aggravated in families suffering health and economic hardships during the pandemic. Studies have shown increases in the rates of stress, depression and anxiety in adults during the COVID-19 pandemic (7-10). Children, particularly those under the age of five (11, 12) have been among the most vulnerable groups due to their reliance on others (parental, family, peer or institutional support) to cope with these challenging circumstances (7, 13, 14). During the initial stages of the pandemic, in Spain and Italy, most parents (87.5%) reported emotional and behavioral changes in children, and three out of four parents reported feeling stressed (15). In addition, children experienced more struggles in concentrating (76.6%), and were more irritable (39.0%), restless or nervous (38.0%), manifesting symptoms of loneliness (31.1%) (15). In China, children aged 3-6 were more likely to show clinginess and fear that family members may be sick due to COVID-19 compared with older children (16).

Mental health symptoms usually appear in childhood and then continue into adolescence (17–19). It may be expected to observe emotional and behavioral changes as a reaction of an adverse event like the pandemic, but these changes may also be affected by the caregivers' responses (20–23). Studies have shown that toddlers' and preschoolers' behavioral problems and hyperactivity were associated with their parents' mental health (24). Longitudinal evidence has shown that "proximal risks" such as family grief/illness events, harsh discipline, maternal emotional distress, overinvolved/protective parenting, have the most considerable effect on externalizing and internalizing symptoms of mental health in preschoolers (20). These potential risk factors may be exacerbated during the COVID-19 pandemic as most families are suffering a contextual change that has transformed family dynamics. However, more than 12 months after the declaration of the COVID-19 pandemic, limited evidence exists regarding the emotional impact on toddlers and preschoolers and how this is associated with their parents' feelings or behavioral responses.

Young children's movement behaviors (physical activity, sedentary behavior and sleep) have been negatively impacted during the pandemic (25, 26). This in turn has the potential of affecting other areas of health and development (27, 28). For example, physical activity is positively associated with psychosocial health (29) and with sociability (30). High levels of sedentary screen time during infancy has been shown to be associated with greater emotional and behavioral problems at age 4 (31) while preschoolers who met the WHO guideline for screen time had fewer emotional problems than preschoolers who did not meet the guideline (32). Shorter sleep duration has also been associated with poorer emotional regulation (33). This study aimed to evaluate the associations between changes in movement behaviors, caregivers' stress, and sociodemographic factors with emotional and behavioral responses in toddlers and preschoolers during early stages of the pandemic in Chile.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants and Procedures

An online survey for main caregivers of 1- to 5-year-old children living in Chile was conducted from March 30th to April 27th, 2020. The study was promoted online using social networks (Facebook, Twitter, and Instagram), messaging apps and emails to educational institutions that targeted all regions in Chile. The inclusion criteria were: (1) living in Chile, (2) being the main caregiver of a 1- to 5-year-old child, and (3) living with the child most of the time before and during the COVID-19 pandemic. The current study presents the results derived from a second survey completed by caregivers who participated in a study which aimed to assess movement behavior changes during the pandemic. All participants gave their online informed consent to participate in the study. The study was approved by the Scientific Ethics Committee at Universidad de La Frontera, Chile (ORD.: 009-2020). The study started 2 weeks after the Chilean government mandated that educational centers close (March 16th, 2020) due to COVID-19 and finished on April 27th, 2020, when educational centers were still closed. Data were collected and managed using REDCap (Research Electronic Data Capture) hosted at the Universidad de La Frontera (34).

Outcome

The emotional changes during the early stages of the pandemic were measured with questions developed for the context in COVID-19 pandemic. The emotions included in the study were selected from those commonly reported in the literature and used in questionnaires such as the Revised Children's Anxiety and Depression Scale (35) and the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (36). The main caregivers answered the following question for ten emotions or attitudes: "During the last time in the context of the coronavirus pandemic (lockdown or isolation) the child has been/had more: affectionate/ restless/ aggressive/ irritable/ temper tantrums/ frustrated/ worried/ sad/ sensitive/ afraid?". Each question had a Likert-type response options in a 5-point scale (Strongly disagree to Strongly agree), with an additional option for "not applicable". The questionnaires were piloted in a small sample of caregivers before its official launch to assess pertinence, readability and understanding of the items. The questions related to emotional changes had a good internal consistency (Cronbach's alpha: 0.88). The questionnaire is included in the Supplementary Material.

Movement Behaviors

Caregivers were asked to estimate total physical activity, screen time, sleep duration on a typical day before and during early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic. Sleep quality both before and during the COVID-19 pandemic was asked using a scale from 1 to 7 in which a higher score indicated better quality. These questions were adapted from those used in the International Study of Movement Behaviors in the Early Years (SUNRISE study, www.sunrise-study.com) to capture the unique features of the pandemic (37, 38). The changes in these behaviors were calculated using a residualized change score approach to eliminate auto-correlated errors and regression toward the mean (39, 40). Thus, first, each behavior during the COVID-19 pandemic was regressed on the behavior before the COVID-19. Then, the residualized change score (i.e., trend) for each behavior was estimated as each participant's standardized residual score. A positive residualized change score indicates an increase in the specific behavior from the time before COVID-19 and a negative score indicates a decrease.

Covariates

Sociodemographic information included child's and caregiver's sex, child's and caregiver's age, caregiver's change in working condition due to the pandemic (yes/no, being fired or salary decreased), caregiver's stress during the pandemic (more irritable, more tired, having difficulties to concentrate, having difficulties to work; scale 1 to 5 [never to always]). The questions related to caregivers' stress had acceptable internal consistency (Cronbach's alpha: 0.79). The items are included in the

Supplementary Material. Family characteristics included family income (<530 United States Dollars [USD]; \geq 530–<1830 USD, \geq 1830 USD), main caregiver's level of education, number of people per home, and number of children per home. Home characteristics included dwelling type (house, apartment or other), squared meters per person at home (<11.7 m² per person, \geq 11.7 to <18.3 m² per person, \geq 18.3 to <25 m² per person), space to play at home (yes/no), living area (urban/rural) and living in an area under lockdown (yes/no).

Statistical Analysis

Mean (standard deviation, SD) and proportions were used to describe the participants' characteristics. Comparisons between participants' characteristics and outcomes by sex were performed using *t*-tests and chi-squared test. Multiple linear regressions were used to assess the association between different factors and emotional changes in toddlers and preschoolers during early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic. All models were mutually adjusted for individual, caregivers, family, home and geographic characteristics describe above. All data were analyzed using Stata 15.1 (StataCorp LLC, USA). *P*-values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant (tested 2-sided).

RESULTS

In total, 1727 caregivers provided complete data on the emotional changes in their children. The mean age was 2.9 \pm 1.36 years, and comprised 47.9% girls, corresponding to a 54.7% of those who completed the first stage of this study that included questions on movement behaviors (n = 3,157). No differences were observed in the sample characteristics with the original sample. Children reduced their physical activity, increased their screen time and their sleep quality declined during the early stages of the pandemic. About 60% of caregivers were 25- to 34-years-old and about 40% experienced changes in their working conditions. On a scale from 1 to 5, with a higher score indicating a worse outcome, caregivers scored 3.4 ± 1.06 for being more irritable, 3.7 ± 1.12 for being more tired, 3.5 ± 1.18 for having difficulties in concentrating, and 3.4 (1.41) for having difficulties with work. Family characteristics were comparable with those observed in the National Census for the corresponding age group in terms of dwelling (80.6 vs. 79.7% living in a house) and living area (10.8 vs. 13.5% living in a rural area); however, the current sample was more educated (68.1 vs. 39.7% with more than 12 years of education) (41). About 80% of participants were in lockdown when the questionnaire was completed. Further details regarding the sample are shown in Table 1.

Emotional Changes in Toddlers and Preschoolers

Figure 1 shows the proportion of children whose parents reported emotional changes during early stages of the pandemic in Chile. Most caregivers reported that children were "more affectionate" (78.9%), "more restless" (65.1%), and "more frustrated" (54.1%) compared with pre-pandemic times. The least frequently reported emotional changes were "more sad" (23.4%), "more worried" (35.5) and "more afraid" (31.9%). The only

TABLE 1 | Sample characteristics.

Characteristic	Total (<i>n</i> = 1,727)	Boys (<i>n</i> = 900)	Girls (<i>n</i> = 827)	pa
ndividual characteristics				
Age, mean years (SD)	2.9 (1.37)	2.9 (1.36)	3.0 (1.38)	0.114
Overall change, mean (SD)				
Physical activity (h/day)	-0.80 (1.65)	-0.78 (1.63)	-0.82 (1.67)	0.609
Screen time (h/day)	1.44 (1.55)	1.48 (1.60)	1.40 (1.48)	0.282
Sleep duration (h/day)	0.03 (1.62)	0.02 (1.64)	0.04 (1.60)	0.764
Sleeping quality (score 1 to 7)	-0.78 (1.64)	-0.81 (1.60)	-0.74 (1.69)	0.417
Enrolled in ECEC, yes, n (%)	1342 (77.7)	700 (77.8)	642 (77.6)	0.941
Aain caregiver's characteristics				
Sex, female, n (%)	1,668 (96.6)	858 (95.3)	810 (97.9)	0.003
ge category, n (%)				
<25 y	205 (11.9)	113 (12.6)	92 (11.1)	0.700
5 to <35 y	1009 (58.4)	523 (58.1)	486 (58.8)	
5 to <45 y	486 (28.1)	252 (28.0)	234 (28.3)	
5 y and more	27 (1.6)	12 (1.3)	15 (1.8)	
lain caregiver's level of education, n (%)				
ncomplete high school	37 (2.1)	18 (2.0)	19 (2.3)	0.943
Complete high school	514 (29.8)	270 (30.0)	244 (29.5)	
echnical degree	210 (12.2)	112 (12.4)	98 (11.9)	
Iniversity degree	966 (55.9)	500 (55.6)	466 (56.4)	
Vork changes due to pandemic, yes, n (%)	642 (37.2)	344 (38.2)	298 (36.0)	0.347
stress symptoms, mean (SD), 1 to 5 scale				
1ore irritable	3.4 (1.06)	3.4 (1.07)	3.4 (1.05)	0.241
fore tired	3.7 (1.12)	3.8 (1.09)	3.7 (1.14)	0.070
laving difficulties to concentrate	3.5 (1.18)	3.6 (1.16)	3.5 (1.18)	0.022
laving difficulties to work	3.4 (1.41)	3.4 (1.38)	3.3 (1.44)	0.011
amily characteristics				
amily income, <i>n</i> (%)				
<530 USD	526 (30.5)	264 (29.3)	262 (31.7)	0.464
530-<1,830 USD	878 (50.9)	460 (51.1)	418 (50.5)	
1,830 USD	323 (18.7)	176 (19.6)	147 (17.8)	
lumber of people per home, <i>n</i> (%)		(),		
or less	672 (38.9)	355 (39.4)	317 (38.3)	0.540
	534 (30.9)	284 (31.6)	250 (30.2)	
or more	521 (30.2)	261 (29.0)	261 (29.0)	
Children per home, <i>n</i> (%)		~~~/	- (/	
child	861 (49.8)	457 (50.8)	404 (48.9)	0.022
children	633 (36.7)	341 (37.9)	292 (35.3)	
or more	233 (13.5)	102 (11.3)	131 (15.9)	
lome characteristics	(10.0)			
Owelling type, <i>n</i> (%)				
louse	1,392 (80.6)	738 (82.0)	654 (79.1)	0.286
partment	283 (16.4)	138 (15.3)	145 (17.6)	0.200
Dther	52 (3.0)	24 (2.7)	28 (3.4)	
Squared meters per person at home, <i>n</i> (%)	02 (0.0)	(/	_0 (0. 1)	
11.7 m^2 per person	415 (24.0)	208 (23.1)	207 (25.0)	0.749
11.7 to <18.3 m ² per person	398 (23.1)	206 (23.1)	192 (23.2)	0.140
18.3 to $<25 \text{ m}^2$ per person	415 (24.0)	218 (24.2)	192 (23.2)	
$_{225}$ m ² per person	413 (24.0) 499 (28.9)	268 (29.8)	231 (27.9)	
pace to play at home, yes, n (%)				0.866
	1,604 (92.9)	835 (92.8)	769 (93.0)	0.606
Reographical characteristics	1 5/11 (00 0)	700 (00 0)	7/0 (00 7)	0 507
iving area, urban, <i>n</i> (%) ockdown, yes, <i>n</i> (%)	1,541 (89.2) 1,356 (78.5)	799 (88.8) 703 (78.1)	742 (89.7) 653 (79.0)	0.527 0.668

^aP-value for the differences between boys and girls for each variable. USD, United States Dollars; SD, standard deviation.



differences according to sex were observed for "more aggressive" (40.5% in boys vs. 35.2% in girls, p = 0.032) and "more sensitive" (48.5% in boys vs. 52.6% in girls, p = 0.024).

Factors Associated With Emotional Changes in Toddlers and Preschoolers

Table 2 shows the results from the multivariable linear regression models in which different factors were associated with emotional changes in children during early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic in Chile. At the individual level, being a boy was associated with increases in aggressiveness and irritability. Older children were less likely to show increases in restlessness, irritability, temper tantrums, but at the same time they were more worried, sad and afraid than younger children.

Children whose parents reported smaller declines in physical activity levels were more affectionate and less irritable, worried, sensitive and afraid (**Table 2**). Those who had greater increases in their screen time were more likely to be more aggressive, irritable, frustrated, sensitive and have more temper tantrums. Children whose sleep duration increased were more affectionate and less aggressive, angry and sad. Children whose sleep quality was less affected were less likely to be restless, aggressive, irritable, have temper tantrums, frustrated, worried, sad, sensitive and afraid.

Caregivers who were 45 years and older reported that their children were less likely to be more restless, aggressive, irritable

and had fewer temper tantrums, while caregivers who were 35 years and older reported less frustration in their children (**Table 2**). Irritability from caregivers was positively associated with all the measured emotions except for affection. Tiredness from caregivers was positively associated with aggressiveness, frustration, sadness and sensitivity, and fear. Those caregivers who reported more difficulties in concentrating had children who were more affectionate, sad and sensitive.

When observing the family characteristics (**Table 3**), those children from wealthier families were less likely to be worried and sad. Children who lived with five or more people were more restless. In contrast, those who lived with three or more children were less likely to be restless. Children who lived in homes with between 18.3 and 25 m² per person were less likely to be more aggressive. Those children who lived in rural areas were less restless, irritable, frustrated and sensitive, and had fewer temper tantrums. Children who were under lockdown measures were less likely to be sad and afraid.

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first study in Latin America that has reported the impact of the pandemic on emotions and behaviors among toddlers and preschoolers. This study has shown that a large proportion of toddlers and preschoolers in Chile experienced emotional and behavioral changes during the

Characteristic	Affectionate ß (95%CI)	Restless ß (95%Cl)	Aggressive ß (95%Cl)	lrritable ß (95%Cl)	Temper tantrums ß (95%Cl)	Frustrated ß (95%Cl)	Worried ß (95%Cl)	Sad β (95%Cl)	Sensitive ß (95%Cl)	Afraid ß (95%Cl)
Child's characteristics										
Sex (ref: girls)										
Boys	0.02	0.10	0.24***	0.15*	0.08	0.09	0.11	0.04	0.08	0.08
	(-0.08, 0.13)	(-0.02, 0.22)	(0.10, 0.37)	(0.03, 0.28)	(-0.05, 0.20)	(-0.03, 0.22)	(-0.01, 0.24)	(-0.08, 0.17)	(–0.05, 0.21)	(-0.05, 0.22)
Age, years	0.03	-0.08***	-0.03	-0.10***	-0.06***	-0.03	0.13***	0.11***	0.05 (0.00,	0.07**
	(-0.01, 0.07)	(-0.13, -0.03)	(-0.08, 0.03)	(-0.15, -0.06)	(-0.11, -0.01)	(-0.08, 0.02)	(0.08, 0.18)	(0.06, 0.16)	0.10)	(0.02, 0.12)
Change score in movement b	ehaviors ^a									
Physical activity	0.07*	0.06	-0.01	-0.08*	-0.04	-0.05 (-0.12,	-0.10**	-0.06	-0.07*	-0.12**
	(0.01, 0.13)	(-0.01, 0.12)	(-0.09, 0.06)	(-0.15, -0.01)	(-0.12, 0.03)	0.02)	(-0.17, -0.05)	(-0.13, 0.01)	(-0.15, 0.00)	(-0.20, -0.04)
Screen time	0.01	0.06 (0.00,	0.12**	0.12***	0.10**	0.13***	0.05	0.06	0.08*	0.01
	(-0.04, 0.07)	0.13)	(0.04, 0.19)	(0.06, 0.19)	(0.03, 0.17)	(0.06, 0.19)	(-0.01, 0.12)	(-0.01, 0.13)	(0.01, 0.15)	(-0.07, 0.08)
Sleep duration	0.07**	-0.04	-0.08*	-0.03	-0.06*	-0.02	-0.04	–0.09**	-0.06	-0.02
	(0.02, 0.12)	(-0.10, 0.02)	(-0.15, -0.02)	(-0.09, 0.03)	(-0.13, -0.00)	(-0.08, 0.04)	(-0.10, 0.02)	(–0.15, –0.03)	(-0.13, 0.00)	(-0.08, 0.05)
Sleep quality	0.04	–0.19***	-0.20***	-0.29***	-0.26***	-0.27***	-0.22***	-0.20***	-0.20***	–0.24***
	(-0.01, 0.10)	(–0.25, –0.12)	(-0.27, -0.13)	(-0.36, -0.22)	(-0.32, -0.19)	(-0.33, -0.20)	(-0.29, -0.16)	(-0.27, -0.13)	(-0.27, -0.13)	(–0.31, –0.17)
Enrolled in ECEC (ref: no)	0.08	0.12	0.02	0.04	0.11	0.17	0.12	0.01	0.07	0.05
	(-0.06, 0.22)	(-0.04, 0.28)	(—0.16, 0.20)	(-0.13, 0.21)	(-0.06, 0.29)	(-0.00, 0.33)	(–0.05, 0.29)	(—0.16, 0.19)	(-0.11, 0.25)	(-0.14, 0.23)
Caregiver's characteristics										
Age category (ref: <25 y)										
25 to <35 years	0.00	-0.04	-0.19	-0.20	-0.19	-0.19	-0.09	0.04	-0.15	0.06
	(-0.17, 0.18)	(-0.24, 0.16)	(-0.42, 0.04)	(-0.41, 0.02)	(-0.41, 0.03)	(-0.40, 0.02)	(-0.30, 0.13)	(-0.18, 0.26)	(-0.38, 0.08)	(-0.18, 0.29)
35 to <45 years	-0.15	-0.09	-0.13	-0.22	-0.18	-0.27*	-0.00	0.12	-0.22	0.10
	(-0.36, 0.05)	(-0.32, 0.15)	(-0.40, 0.14)	(-0.47, 0.03)	(-0.43, 0.08)	(-0.52, -0.02)	(-0.25, 0.25)	(-0.13, 0.37)	(-0.48, 0.04)	(–0.18, 0.37)
45 years and more	-0.38	–0.59*	-0.60*	-0.57*	-0.71*	-0.71**	-0.10	-0.10	-0.29	-0.23
	(-0.83, 0.07)	(–1.11, –0.08)	(-1.17, -0.03)	(-1.12, -0.02)	(-1.27, -0.15)	(-1.24, -0.18)	(-0.63, 0.43)	(-0.64, 0.43)	(-0.87, 0.28)	(-0.83, 0.38)
Level of education (ref: incom	plete high school)									
Complete high school	0.03	-0.07	0.01	0.34	-0.02	0.20	0.16	-0.16	-0.01	-0.25
	(-0.34, 0.39)	(-0.48, 0.35)	(-0.46, 0.48)	(-0.10, 0.79)	(-0.47, 0.44)	(-0.24, 0.63)	(–0.27, 0.59)	(-0.62, 0.29)	(-0.46, 0.43)	(-0.73, 0.22)
Technical degree	0.08	-0.18	0.03	0.25	-0.03	0.26	0.16	-0.26	0.06	-0.33
	(-0.30, 0.47)	(-0.62, 0.26)	(-0.47, 0.52)	(-0.22, 073)	(-0.51, 0.45)	(-0.20, 0.71)	(–0.29, 0.61)	(-0.74, 0.21)	(-0.41, 0.53)	(-0.83, 0.17)
University degree	0.06	-0.12	0.09	0.33	-0.01	0.31	0.19	-0.27	-0.07	-0.33
	(-0.31, 0.43)	(-0.54, 0.31)	(–0.39, 0.57)	(–0.13, 0.79)	(-0.48, 0.45)	(–0.13, 0.75)	(–0.25, 0.63)	(-0.73, 0.20)	(-0.53, 0.38)	(-0.82, 0.15)
Work change (ref: no)										
Yes	-0.04	-0.09	0.00	-0.03	-0.03	0.04	0.04	0.03	0.06	0.06
	(-0.15, 0.07)	(-0.22, 0.04)	(-0.15, 0.14)	(-0.17, 0.10)	(-0.17, 0.12)	(-0.10, 0.17)	(-0.09, 0.17)	(–0.11, 0.17)	(-0.08, 0.21)	(-0.09, 0.20)

TABLE 2 | Child's and caregivers' characteristics associated with emotional changes in toddlers and preschoolers during early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic (n = 1,727).

(Continued)

Characteristic	Affectionate B (95%CI)	Restless B (95%CI)	Aggressive B (95%CI)	Irritable B (95%Cl)	Temper tantrums ß	Frustrated B (95%CI)	Worried B (95%Cl)	Sad B (95%Cl)	Sensitive B (95%CI)	Afraid B (95%CI)
					(95%CI)					
Stress symptoms (1 to 5 scale)										
Irritable	0.01 (-0.05, 0.07)	0.24*** (0.17, 0.31)	0.26*** (0.18, 0.34)	0.29*** (0.21, 0.36)	0.25*** (0.17, 0.33)	0.24*** (0.16, 0.31)	0.16*** (0.08, 0.24)	0.16*** (0.08, 0.24)	0.21*** (0.13, 0.29)	0.19*** (0.11, 0.28)
Tired	-0.01	0.04	0.10*	0.08 (0.00,	0.07	0.09*	0.05	0.02	-0.05	-0.02
	(-0.08, 0.05)	(-0.03, 0.11)	(0.02, 0.18)	0.15)	(-0.01, 0.15)	(0.01, 0.17)	(-0.03, 0.13)	(-0.07, 0.10)	(-0.14, 0.03)	(-0.11, 0.06
Difficulties to concentrate	0.07* (0.01_0.13)	0.06 (-0.01_0.13)	0.02 (0.06.0.10)	0.04	0.04 (-0.04 0.12)	0.06	0.04 (-0.03 0.12)	0.08* 0.00_0.16)	0.18*** (0.10_0.26)	0.07
Diffliculties to work	0.00	-0.01	0.04	0.00	0.01	0.00	0.01	0.02	0.03	0.05
	(-0.05, 0.04)	(-0.06, 0.04)	(-0.02, 0.09)	(-0.05, 0.05)	(-0.04, 0.07)	(-0.06, 0.05)	(-0.04, 0.07)	(-0.04, 0.07)	(-0.03, 0.08)	(-0.01, 0.10)

early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic. Several variables were consistently associated with emotional changes such as the child's age, changes in movement behaviors in the child, caregivers' age, caregiver's irritability, and residential area. Some family and home characteristics such as family income and number of inhabitants per home were also associated with emotional changes but less consistently than the other factors. The presence of lockdown was inversely associated with children being more sad and afraid.

Our study showed that during the early stages of the pandemic child's and caregiver's characteristics were more consistently associated with emotional changes in toddlers and preschoolers than family, home and geographic characteristics. As shown in other studies (29-33), physical activity, screen time and sleep duration and quality were associated with emotions in children, highlighting the importance of ensuring opportunities to maintain healthy movement behaviors. These results capture early stages of the pandemic. Therefore, some of these associations may have changed as the restrictions to mobility mandated in Chile to control the spread of the virus were maintained for the remainder of 2020. The negative effect on healthy levels of movement behaviors and the stress associated with the restrictions may have negative effects not only on the emotional health but also cognitive development in children (42, 43). In line with international recommendations (27, 44), these findings suggest that healthy movement behaviors should be a key response to support psychosocial health in early childhood and prevent other deleterious effects of the pandemic.

Among the caregiver's characteristics, the study showed associations between caregivers' irritability, tiredness and difficulties in concentrating with changes in children's emotions and behaviors. Other studies have reported how parental distress has been associated with children's emotions and behaviors during the COVID-19 pandemic (45, 46). During the first months of the pandemic, our results show that changes in working conditions for the caregivers were not associated with emotional responses in children, but this may have changed as the COVID-19 pandemic progressed. Several family and home characteristics were associated with emotional changes in toddlers and preschoolers, highlighting the importance that emotional support from caregivers is to young children. These findings reinforce the need for implementing supportive strategies for caregivers as most of them reported increases in emotional stress, which is likely to be maintained or worsened as the pandemic continues (47). Programs should be supportive not only at individual level but also through comprehensive approaches in which communities, employers and decisionmakers should understand and empathize with caregivers (mainly women in Chile). A model similar to that used in the "Sistema Distrital del Cuidado" (District system of care in English) in Bogotá (48), Colombia, that was developed prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, may be used as a starting point as it focused on providing opportunities for reducing the burden of care, particularly in women, while offering educational and health care activities, among others, for the users.

Living in rural areas was frequently associated with fewer emotional changes in children. During the COVID-19 pandemic,

Each model was adjusted by individual, caregiver's, family, home and geographical characteristics, including region

 $= p < 0.001; ^{**} = p < 0.01; ^{*} = p < 0.05$

**

Significance:

Bold numbers indicate statistical significance

Characteristic	Affectionate ß (95%Cl)	Restless ß (95%Cl)	Aggressive ß (95%Cl)	Irritable ß (95%Cl)	Temper tantrums ß (95%Cl)	Frustrated ß (95%CI)	Worried ß (95%CI)	Sad ß (95%СI)	Sensitive ß (95%Cl)	Afraid β (95%Cl)
Family characteristics										
Family income (ref: <530 USD)										
≥530-<1,830 USD	0.02	-0.09	-0.08	-0.04	0.02	-0.11	-0.13	-0.12	-0.06	-0.03
	(-0.11, 0.16)	(-0.25, 0.07)	(-0.26, 0.09)	(-0.20, 0.13)	(-0.15, 0.19)	(-0.28, 0.05)	(-0.29, 0.03)	(-0.29, 0.04)	(-0.23, 0.12)	(-0.21, 0.14)
≥1830 USD	-0.07	-0.19	-0.21	-0.19	0.04	-0.17	-0.26*	-0.35**	-0.20	-0.23
	(-0.26, 0.12)	(-0.41, 0.03)	(-0.46, 0.04)	(-0.42, 0.04)	(-0.20, 0.28)	(-0.40, 0.06)	(-0.49, -0.03)	(-0.58, -0.12)	(-0.44, 0.04)	(-0.48, 0.01)
Number of people per home (ref: 3 or less)										
4	0.09	0.17	0.03	0.18	0.05	0.05	0.01	0.01	-0.07	0.04
	(–0.07, 0.26)	(–0.02, 0.36)	(—0.19, 0.24)	(–0.02, 0.38)	(-0.15, 0.26)	(—0.15, 0.25)	(–0.19, 0.21)	(–0.19, 0.21)	(-0.28, 0.14)	(-0.17, 0.25)
5 or more	0.08	0.25*	0.07	0.10	0.13	0.08	0.09	0.00	-0.11	0.05
	(–0.10, 0.25)	(0.05, 0.44)	(—0.15, 0.30)	(–0.11, 0.31)	(–0.08, 0.35)	(—0.13, 0.29)	(-0.12, 0.29)	(-0.21, 0.21)	(-0.33, 0.11)	(-0.17, 0.28)
Children per home (ref: 1 child)										
2 children	-0.04	-0.04	0.16	-0.03	0.03	0.06	0.15	0.17	0.07	0.02
	(-0.19, 0.11)	(-0.21, 0.13)	(–0.04, 0.35)	(-0.21, 0.15)	(-0.16, 0.22)	(-0.12, 0.24)	(–0.03, 0.33)	(–0.01, 0.35)	(-0.12, 0.26)	(-0.17, 0.21)
3 or more	-0.05	-0.25*	0.04	0.05	-0.02	0.02	0.03	0.06	0.18	0.01
	(-0.25, 0.15)	(-0.48, -0.01)	(-0.23, 0.30)	(—0.20, 0.30)	(-0.27, 0.23)	(-0.23, 0.27)	(-0.21, 0.28)	(–0.19, 0.31)	(–0.08, 0.44)	(-0.26, 0.27)
Home characteristics										
Dwelling type (ref: house)										
Apartment	0.13	0.11	-0.07	0.00	-0.03	0.03	0.01	0.08	0.08	-0.02
	(–0.02, 0.28)	(-0.06, 0.29)	(-0.26, 0.13)	(-0.18, 0.18)	(-0.22, 0.15)	(-0.15, 0.21)	(-0.17, 0.19)	(-0.11, 0.26)	(-0.11, 0.27)	(-0.22, 0.17)
Other	0.09	0.14	0.29	0.26	0.19	0.30	0.01	0.05	0.08	0.33
	(-0.22, 0.39)	(-0.22, 0.49)	(-0.12, 0.69)	(-0.11, 0.63)	(–0.18, 0.57)	(-0.07, 0.67)	(-0.35, 0.38)	(-0.33, 0.44)	(-0.31, 0.47)	(-0.06, 0.73)
Squared meters per person at h	ome (ref: <11.7 m	² per person)								
\geq 11.7 to <18.3 m ² per person	0.02	-0.03	0.00	-0.13	-0.05	-0.06	-0.01	0.02	-0.09	0.05
	(-0.13, 0.18)	(-0.21, 0.14)	(-0.20, 0.20)	(-0.32, 0.06)	(-0.24, 0.14)	(-0.25, 0.13)	(-0.20, 0.18)	(-0.17, 0.21)	(-0.29, 0.10)	(-0.15, 0.26)
\geq 18.3 to <25 m ² per person	0.09	0.09	0.24*	0.16	0.21	0.16	0.02	0.08	0.04	0.09
	(-0.08, 0.26)	(-0.11, 0.28)	(0.02, 0.46)	(–0.04, 0.37)	(0.00, 0.41)	(-0.04, 0.37)	(–0.18, 0.22)	(-0.12, 0.29)	(-0.17, 0.26)	(-0.12, 0.31)
\geq 25 m ² per person	0.02	0.06	0.19	0.16	0.09	0.13	0.09	0.08	-0.05	0.09
	(–0.16, 0.20)	(–0.15, 0.26)	(–0.04, 0.43)	(–0.06, 0.38)	(-0.13, 0.31)	(–0.08, 0.35)	(-0.13, 0.30)	(-0.14, 0.30)	(-0.28, 0.18)	(-0.15, 0.32)
Space to play at home (ref: no)										
Yes	0.19	-0.12	-0.02	-0.20	-0.29	-0.23	-0.04	0.02	-0.19	-0.09
	(-0.02, 0.40)	(-0.35, 0.12)	(-0.28, 0.24)	(-0.45, 0.05)	(-0.54, -0.03)	(-0.48, 0.01)	(-0.28, 0.21)	(-0.23, 0.27)	(-0.46, 0.07)	(-0.35, 0.18)

TABLE 3 Family, home and geopolitical characteristics associated with emotional changes in toddlers and preschoolers during early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic (n = 1,727).

Movement Behaviors and Emotions

Characteristic	Affectionate B (95%CI)	Restless ß (95%Cl)	Aggressive B (95%CI)	Irritable ß (95%Cl)	Temper tantrums ß (95%Cl)	Frustrated B (95%CI)	Worried B (95%Cl)	Sad ß (95%Cl)	Sensitive B (95%Cl)	Afraid B (95%Cl)
Geographical characteristics Area (ref: urban)										
Rural	-0.09 (-0.26, 0.08)	-0.32** (-0.52, -0.13)	-0.22 (-0.44, 0.00)	-0.23* (-0.43, -0.02)		-0.23** -0.28* (-0.44, -0.02) (-0.48, -0.07)	0.08 (-0.13, 0.28)	-0.07 (-0.28, 0.14)	-0.27* (-0.48, -0.05)	-0.06 (-0.28, 0.16)
Lockdown (ref: no)										
Yes	0.00 (-0.12, 0.13)	-0.01 (-0.15, 0.14)	-0.11 (-0.28, 0.05)	-0.10 (-0.25, 0.06)	-0.12 (-0.27, 0.04)	-0.09 (-0.24, 0.06)	-0.11 (-0.26, 0.04)	-0.23** (-0.39, -0.08)	-0.01 (-0.17, 0.15)	-0.24** (-0.40, -0.08)
Coefficients are standardized residualized change score between the behavior before and during the pandemic. Emotions were in a scale from 1 to 5, participants had the chance to select not applicable. Fach model was adiusted by individual caretovier's, family home and geographical characteristics. Including region	alized change score be 5, participants had the ual. careoiver's, family	stween the behavior chance to select no home and geograp.	ior before and during th not applicable. aphical charactaristics	he pandemic. including region						

living in rural areas was also reported as a factor positively related to smaller decreases in physical activity, declines in sleep quality and increases in screen time (25). In this context, a study conducted in 14 countries showed that preschoolers who were able to go outside during the pandemic were more likely to meet the PA guidelines (26). To compensate for the lack of opportunity for some children who live in urban areas, strategies should provide opportunities to access green spaces or open spaces to play in cities while considering physical distancing due to the pandemic. This is particularly relevant in countries like Chile in which the opening of public and national parks has been postponed for months during the pandemic, whereas commercial areas have remained opened (49). As green spaces enhance well-being, overall health and cognitive development in children (50-53) and children who live further from green spaces are more sedentary and have poorer mental health (54), it is critical to find ways for children and families to access such spaces during the pandemic. Actions to promote healthy movement behaviors in urban areas such as open streets programs should be implemented to mitigate the lack of access to green and open spaces observed in most places not only during the pandemic but also in potential post-pandemic times (55, 56).

We acknowledge that more factors may contribute to the emotional and behavioral changes during the pandemic. Strategies to mitigate the negative socioemotional issues derived from the pandemic should include multilevel approaches for promoting more physical activity, less screen time and more and better sleep quality (25, 57). Policies must consider toddlers and preschoolers in their design. The length of the pandemic in terms of the age of the child is likely to have a considerable impact on their future development compared with adults (43, 57, 58). More effort is required to manage the collateral effects of the pandemic on mental health. A report from WHO showed that a large proportion of member states have mental health and psychological support plans, but only about a fifth of them have secured additional funding for covering the activities (1). Considering the benefits of healthy levels of physical activity, sedentary behavior and sleep on socioemotional health, we recommend governments, institutions and professionals secure funding and implement supportive strategies for caregivers, early childhood education and care services, and town planners to facilitate healthier behaviors in toddlers and preschoolers.

Strengths and Limitations

Our study has explored the emotional and behavioral changes in toddlers and preschoolers using a socio ecological perspective, including the main caregiver's distress. This is critical in a pandemic context in which supporting networks (educational community, childcare services, families, friends) are more limited and caring responsibilities rely on fewer individuals. Although this was a cross-sectional study, under the circumstances of a natural experiment, we have provided evidence on a topic that is not frequently explored in movement behaviors, which is mainly focused on physical health (59). However, there are limitations in our study. The cross-sectional design of the study limits its ability to draw conclusions about causality. Also, the self- and proxy-reports used in this study may have

TABLE 3 | Continued

Significance: ** = p < 0.01; * = p < 0.05. Bold numbers indicate statistical significance. been affected by different sources of bias such as recall or social desirability. Our study may have recruited caregivers who would have been more concerned regarding their family's health, including emotions and movement behaviors, affecting the composition of our sample. Although we used commonly used and freely available social networks to recruit participants throughout the entire country, the final sample was not entirely representative. The sample was more educated than that observed in the census for the same age group, but it was comparable in terms of dwelling type and living area (41). We recruited a large sample, but unfortunately only 55% completed the questionnaire. However, the characteristics of the sample of the current study were not different from those who completed the section on movement behaviors (25). The lower participation can be explained by people being more reluctant to provide personal information through online methods compared with face-to-face methodologies. We used the best possible option to measure the variables included in the study as strict health and ethical restrictions were mandated during the early stages of the pandemic (60) limiting, for example, the use of accelerometers or other instruments that may have required contact with participants. To overcome some of these limitations, ongoing studies should explore longitudinal associations between different exposure variables and mental health outcomes.

CONCLUSIONS

The study showed that a large of proportion of toddlers and preschoolers in Chile showed negative emotional and behavioral changes during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic. These changes were associated with factors such as the child's age, a decrease in physical activity and sleep duration, an increase in screen time and a decline in sleep quality. Caregivers' characteristics, including age and irritability, were also associated with child's emotional changes during the pandemic. Living in rural areas was associated with less marked changes in emotions and behaviors. Mental health promotion programs should consider comprehensive and multilevel approaches in which promoting healthy levels of movement behaviors should be an essential intervention strategy. The findings suggest that supportive actions for caregivers may have a positive impact not only on adults but also on children. Governments should highlight the importance of healthy movement behaviors in their messages and actions during and post-pandemic through strong campaigns and through supporting environmental changes to facilitate more physical activity, less screen time and more and better sleep in toddlers and preschoolers.

REFERENCES

- 1. World Health Organization. The impact of COVID-19 on Mental, Neurological and Substance Use Services: Results of a Rapid Assessment. Geneva: WHO (2020).
- Johns Hopkins University & Medicine. Coronavirus Resource Center. Mortality trends USA2020. Available online at: https://coronavirus.jhu.edu/ data/mortality (accessed April 1, 2020).

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The anonymised and raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the corresponding author, upon reasonable request.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Scientific Ethics Committee at Universidad de La Frontera, Chile (ORD.: 009-2020). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

NA-F, PM-F, MT-V, AC-O'R, SM-M, and BP: conceptualization. NA-F, PM-F, MT-V, SM-M, CC-M, FR-R, and AC-O'R: methodology and investigation. MT-V and NA-F: software and validation. NA-F: formal analysis, data curation, writing original draft preparation, and visualization. NA-F and PM-F: resources, project administration, and funding acquisition. NA-F, PM-F, and AO: supervision. All authors writing—review and editing. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

The study was partially supported by the Research Office at the Universidad de La Frontera (DIUFRO DFP19-0012, DI20-2009, DI20-1002, DI20-0093) and Proyecto FRO19101 InES de investigadores lideres. AO is supported by a NHMRC Investigator Grant.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank all the participants of this study as they gave their time during the difficult period of COVID-19 pandemic in Chile.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fped. 2021.667362/full#supplementary-material

- Golberstein E, Wen H, Miller BF. Coronavirus Disease 2019. (COVID-19) and mental health for children and adolescents. *JAMA Pediatr.* (2020) 174:819–20. doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics. 2020.1456
- Crawley E, Loades M, Feder G, Logan S, Redwood S, Macleod J. Wider collateral damage to children in the UK because of the social distancing measures designed to reduce the impact of COVID-19 in adults. *BMJ Paediatr Open.* (2020) 4:e000701. doi: 10.1136/bmjpo-2020-000701

- The Lancet Infectious Diseases. The intersection of COVID-19 and mental health. *Lancet Infect Dis.* (2020) 20:1217. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30797-0
- World Health Organization. Mental health: strengthening our response Geneva, Switzerland (2018). Available online at: https://www.who.int/ news-room/fact-sheets/detail/mental-health-strengthening-our-response (accessed January 12, 2021).
- 7. United For Global Mental Health. *The Impact of COVID-19 on Global Mental Health. A Brief 2020.* London: United For Global Mental Health (2020).
- Wang C, Pan R, Wan X, Tan Y, Xu L, Ho CS, et al. Immediate psychological responses and associated factors during the initial stage of the 2019 coronavirus disease (COVID-19) epidemic among the general population in China. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2020) 17:1729. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17051729
- Holmes EA, O'Connor RC, Perry VH, Tracey I, Wessely S, Arseneault L, et al. Multidisciplinary research priorities for the COVID-19 pandemic: a call for action for mental health science. *Lancet Psychiatry*. (2020) 7:547–60. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(20)30168-1
- 10. Kaiser Family Foundation. *KFF Health Tracking Poll—July 2020*. San Francisco: Kaiser Family Foundation (2020).
- Imran N, Aamer I, Sharif MI, Bodla ZH, Naveed S. Psychological burden of quarantine in children and adolescents: a rapid systematic review and proposed solutions. *Pak J Med Sci.* (2020) 36:1106–16. doi: 10.12669/pjms.36.5.3088
- Saladino V, Algeri D, Auriemma V. The psychological and social impact of covid-19: new perspectives of well-being. *Front Psychol.* (2020) 11:577684. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.577684
- Danese A, Smith P, Chitsabesan P, Dubicka B. Child and adolescent mental health amidst emergencies and disasters. *Br J Psychiatry*. (2020) 216:159–62. doi: 10.1192/bjp.2019.244
- Peek L. Children and disasters: understanding vulnerability, developing capacities, and promoting resilience—an introduction. *Child, Youth Environ.* (2008) 18:1–29. Available online at: http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7721/ chilyoutenvi.18.1.0001 (accessed August 9, 2021).
- Orgiles M, Morales A, Delvecchio E, Mazzeschi C, Espada JP. Immediate psychological effects of the COVID-19 quarantine in youth from Italy and Spain. *Front Psychol.* (2020) 11:579038. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.579038
- Jiao WY, Wang LN, Liu J, Fang SF, Jiao FY, Pettoello-Mantovani M, et al. Behavioral and emotional disorders in children during the COVID-19 epidemic. J Pediatr. (2020) 221:264–6. e1. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2020.03.013
- Christensen D, Fahey MT, Giallo R, Hancock KJ. Longitudinal trajectories of mental health in Australian children aged 4-5 to 14–15 years. *PLoS ONE*. (2017) 12:e0187974. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0187974
- Bakoula C, Kolaitis G, Veltsista A, Gika A, Chrousos GP. Parental stress affects the emotions and behaviour of children up to adolescence: a Greek prospective, longitudinal study. *Stress.* (2009) 12:486–98. doi: 10.3109/10253890802645041
- Bosquet M, Egeland B. The development and maintenance of anxiety symptoms from infancy through adolescence in a longitudinal sample. *Dev Psychopathol.* (2006) 18:517–50. doi: 10.1017/S0954579406060275
- Bayer JK, Ukoumunne OC, Lucas N, Wake M, Scalzo K, Nicholson JM. Risk factors for childhood mental health symptoms: national longitudinal study of Australian children. *Pediatrics*. (2011) 128:e865–79. doi: 10.1542/peds.2011-0491
- Pfefferbaum B, Jacobs AK, Griffin N, Houston JB. Children's disaster reactions: the influence of exposure and personal characteristics. *Curr Psychiatry Rep.* (2015) 17:56. doi: 10.1007/s11920-015-0598-5
- Pinquart M. Associations of parenting dimensions and styles with externalizing problems of children and adolescents: an updated meta-analysis. *Dev Psychol.* (2017) 53:873–932. doi: 10.1037/dev0000295
- Sprang G, Silman M. Posttraumatic stress disorder in parents and youth after health-related disasters. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep.* (2013) 7:105–10. doi: 10.1017/dmp.2013.22
- Gibson M, Johnson S, Field K. The Relationship Between Parent and Child Mental Health: Taking a Family Systems Perspective in Support Services. Melbourne, VIC: FRSA (2019).
- Aguilar-Farias N, Toledo-Vargas M, Miranda-Marquez S, Cortinez-O'Ryan A, Cristi-Montero C, Rodriguez-Rodriguez F, et al. Sociodemographic predictors of changes in physical activity, screen time, and sleep among

toddlers and preschoolers in chile during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2020) 18:176. doi: 10.20944/preprints202012. 0038.v1

- 26. Okely AD, Kariippanon KE, Guan H, Taylor EK, Suesse T, Cross PL, et al. Global effect of COVID-19 pandemic on physical activity, sedentary behaviour and sleep among 3- to 5-year-old children: a longitudinal study of 14 countries. *BMC Public Health*. (2021) 21:940. doi: 10.1186/s12889-021-10852-3
- Guan H, Okely AD, Aguilar-Farias N, Del Pozo Cruz B, Draper CE, El Hamdouchi A, et al. Promoting healthy movement behaviours among children during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Lancet Child Adolesc Health.* (2020) 4:416–8. doi: 10.1016/S2352-4642(20)30131-0
- Carson V, Lee EY, Hewitt L, Jennings C, Hunter S, Kuzik N, et al. Systematic review of the relationships between physical activity and health indicators in the early years (0–4 years). *BMC Public Health.* (2017) 17(Suppl 5):854. doi: 10.1186/s12889-017-4860-0
- Wang H, Sekine M, Chen X, Yamagami T, Kagamimori S. Lifestyle at 3 years of age and quality of life (QOL) in first-year junior high school students in Japan: results of the Toyama birth cohort study. *Qual Life Res.* (2008) 17:257–65. doi: 10.1007/s11136-007-9301-6
- Kuzik N, Naylor PJ, Spence JC, Carson V. Movement behaviours and physical, cognitive, and social-emotional development in preschool-aged children: Cross-sectional associations using compositional analyses. *PLoS ONE.* (2020) 15:e0237945. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0237945
- 31. Liu W, Wu X, Huang K, Yan S, Ma L, Cao H, et al. Early childhood screen time as a predictor of emotional and behavioral problems in children at 4 years: a birth cohort study in China. *Environ Health Prev Med.* (2021) 26:3. doi: 10.1186/s12199-020-00926-w
- 32. Carson V, Ezeugwu VE, Tamana SK, Chikuma J, Lefebvre DL, Azad MB, et al. Associations between meeting the Canadian 24-hour movement guidelines for the early years and behavioral and emotional problems among 3-year-olds. *J Sci Med Sport.* (2019) 22:797–802. doi: 10.1016/j.jsams.2019.01.003
- 33. Chaput JP, Gray CE, Poitras VJ, Carson V, Gruber R, Birken CS, et al. Systematic review of the relationships between sleep duration and health indicators in the early years (0–4 years). *BMC Public Health*. (2017) 17(Suppl 5):855. doi: 10.1186/s12889-017-4850-2
- Harris PA, Taylor R, Minor BL, Elliott V, Fernandez M, O'Neal L, et al. The REDCap consortium: building an international community of software platform partners. *J Biomed Inform.* (2019) 95:103208. doi: 10.1016/j.jbi.2019.103208
- Chorpita BF, Moffitt CE, Gray J. Psychometric properties of the Revised Child Anxiety and Depression Scale in a clinical sample. *Behav Res Ther.* (2005) 43:309–22. doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2004.02.004
- Goodman R, Ford T, Corbin T, Meltzer H. Using the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ) multi-informant algorithm to screen looked-after children for psychiatric disorders. *Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry.* (2004) 13 Suppl 2:II25–31. doi: 10.1007/s00787-004-2005-3
- Delisle Nystrom C, Alexandrou C, Henstrom M, Nilsson E, Okely AD, Wehbe El Masri S, et al. International study of movement behaviors in the early years (SUNRISE): results from SUNRISE Sweden's pilot and COVID-19 study. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2020) 17:8491. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17228491
- 38. Draper C, Tomaz SA, Cook CJ, Jugdav SS, Ramsammy C, Besharati S, et al. Understanding the influence of 24-hour movement behaviours on the health and development of preschool children from low-income South African settings: the SUNRISE pilot study. *South Afr J Sports Med.* (2020) 32:1–7. doi: 10.17159/2078-516X/2020/v32i1a8415
- Castro-Schilo L, Grimm KJ. Using residualized change versus difference scores for longitudinal research. J Soc Pers Relat. (2017) 35:32–58. doi: 10.1177/0265407517718387
- Dalecki M, Willits FK. Examining change using regression analysis: Three approaches compared. *Sociol Spectr.* (1991) 11:127–45. doi: 10.1080/02732173.1991.9981960
- Instituto Nacional de Estadísticas—Chile. Censo de Población y Vivienda 2017 Santiago, Chile: Gobierno de Chile (2020). Available online at: https:// redatam-ine.ine.cl/redbin/RpWebEngine.exe/Portal?BASE=CENSO_2017& lang=esp (accessed January 12, 2021).
- 42. Suor JH, Sturge-Apple ML, Davies PT, Cicchetti D, Manning LG. Tracing differential pathways of risk: associations among family adversity, cortisol,

and cognitive functioning in childhood. Child Dev. (2015) 86:1142-58. doi: 10.1111/cdev.12376

- Pechtel P, Pizzagalli DA. Effects of early life stress on cognitive and affective function: an integrated review of human literature. *Psychopharmacology*. (2011) 214:55–70. doi: 10.1007/s00213-010-2009-2
- Cowie H, Myers CA. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the mental health and well-being of children and young people. *Child Soc.* (2020) 35:62–74. doi: 10.1111/chso.12430
- 45. Marchetti D, Fontanesi L, Di Giandomenico S, Mazza C, Roma P, Verrocchio MC. The effect of parent psychological distress on child hyperactivity/inattention during the COVID-19 lockdown: testing the mediation of parent verbal hostility and child emotional symptoms. *Front Psychol.* (2020) 11:567052. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.567052
- Petrocchi S, Levante A, Bianco F, Castelli I, Lecciso F. Maternal distress/coping and children's adaptive behaviors during the COVID-19 lockdown: mediation through children's emotional experience. *Front Public Health.* (2020) 8:587833. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.587833
- 47. Mental Health Foundation. Coronavirus: Mental Health in the Pandemic. Wave 8: Late November (2020). 2020. Available online at: https://www. mentalhealth.org.uk/our-work/research/coronavirus-mental-healthpandemic/key-statistics-wave-8 (accessed May 1, 2021).
- Alcadía Mayor de Bogotá D.C. Sistema Distrital de Cuidado Bogotá, Colombia2020. Available online at: http://www.sistemadecuidado.gov.co/ (accessed January 12, 2021).
- Cortinez-O'Ryan A, Moran MR, Rios AP, Anza-Ramirez C, Slovic AD. Could severe mobility and park use restrictions during the COVID-19 pandemic aggravate health inequalities? Insights and challenges from Latin America. *Cad Saude Publica*. (2020) 36:e00185820. doi: 10.1590/0102-311x00185820
- McCormick R. Does access to green space impact the mental wellbeing of children: a systematic review. J Pediatr Nurs. (2017) 37:3–7. doi: 10.1016/j.pedn.2017.08.027
- Dadvand P, Gascon M, Markevych I. Green spaces and child health and development. In: Marselle MR, Stadler J, Korn H, Irvine KN, Bonn A, editors. *Biodiversity and Health in the Face of Climate Change*. Cham: Springer International Publishing (2019). p. 121–30.
- Islam MZ, Johnston J, Sly PD. Green space and early childhood development: a systematic review. *Rev Environ Health.* (2020) 35:189–200. doi: 10.1515/reveh-2019-0046
- Engemann K, Pedersen CB, Arge L, Tsirogiannis C, Mortensen PB, Svenning JC. Residential green space in childhood is associated with lower risk of psychiatric disorders from adolescence into adulthood. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA. (2019) 116:5188–93. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1807504116
- Aggio D, Smith L, Fisher A, Hamer M. Mothers' perceived proximity to green space is associated with TV viewing time in children: the Growing Up in Scotland study. *Prev Med.* (2015) 70:46–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2014.11.018

- 55. Pandit L, Fauggier GV, Gu L, Knöll M. How do people use Frankfurt Mainkai riverfront during a road closure experiment? A snapshot of public space usage during the coronavirus lockdown in May 2020. *Cities Health.* (2020). doi: 10.1080/23748834.2020.1843127. [Epub ahead of print].
- 56. Slater SJ, Christiana RW, Gustat J. Recommendations for keeping parks and green space accessible for mental and physical health during COVID-19 and other pandemics. *Prevent Chronic Dis.* (2020) 17:E59. doi: 10.5888/pcd17.200204
- Black MM, Walker SP, Fernald LCH, Andersen CT, DiGirolamo AM, Lu C, et al. Early childhood development coming of age: science through the life course. *Lancet.* (2017) 389:77–90. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16) 31389-7
- Shawar YR, Shiffman J. Generation of global political priority for early childhood development: the challenges of framing and governance. *Lancet.* (2017) 389:119–24. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16) 31574-4
- Veldman SLC, Chin APMJM, Altenburg TM. Physical activity and prospective associations with indicators of health and development in children aged <5 years: a systematic review. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* (2021) 18:6. doi: 10.1186/s12966-020-01072-w
- 60. Ministerio de Salud Gobierno de Chile. Recomendaciones de la CMEIS para los comités ético científicos (CECs) en la revisión de protocolos de investigación en contexto de pandemia por COVID-19. 6 junio (2020). In: Comisión Ministerial de Ética en Investigación en Salud, editor. Santiago, Chile.2020.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Aguilar-Farias, Toledo-Vargas, Miranda-Marquez, Cortinez-O'Ryan, Martino-Fuentealba, Cristi-Montero, Rodriguez-Rodriguez, Guarda-Saavedra, Del Pozo Cruz and Okely. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Association Between the COVID-19 Pandemic and Infant Neurodevelopment: A Comparison Before and During COVID-19

Peiyuan Huang^{1,2†}, Fengjuan Zhou^{1,2†}, Yixin Guo^{1,2}, Shanshan Yuan^{1,2}, Shanshan Lin^{1,2}, Jinhua Lu^{1,2}, Si Tu^{1,2}, Minshan Lu^{1,2}, Songying Shen^{1,2}, Antoine Guedeney³, Huimin Xia^{1,2,4} and Xiu Qiu^{1,2,4*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Nancy Getchell, University of Delaware, United States

Reviewed by:

Xiuli Chang, Fudan University, China Michal Katz-Leurer, Tel Aviv University, Israel

*Correspondence:

Xiu Qiu xiu.qiu@bigcs.org; qxiu0161@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Children and Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Pediatrics

Received: 31 January 2021 Accepted: 10 September 2021 Published: 06 October 2021

Citation:

Huang P, Zhou F, Guo Y, Yuan S, Lin S, Lu J, Tu S, Lu M, Shen S, Guedeney A, Xia H and Qiu X (2021) Association Between the COVID-19 Pandemic and Infant Neurodevelopment: A Comparison Before and During COVID-19. Front. Pediatr. 9:662165. doi: 10.3389/fped.2021.662165 ¹ Division of Birth Cohort Study, Guangzhou Women and Children's Medical Center, Guangzhou Medical University, Guangzhou, China, ² Provincial Key Clinical Specialty of Woman and Child Health, Guangdong, China, ³ Department of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, Bichat Claude Bernard Hospital, Paris University, Paris, France, ⁴ Provincial Clinical Research Center for Child Health, Guangdong, China

Aim: To investigate the association between the experience of the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic and neurodevelopment of 6-month-old and 1-year-old children and explore the differences in the association by birth order.

Methods: This comparison study was embedded in the Born in Guangzhou Cohort Study in China. The exposed group included 546 6-month-old and 285 1-year-old children who attended neurodevelopment assessments between March 1 and May 15, 2020, and the non-exposed group included 3,009 6-month-old and 2,214 1-year-old children during the same months from 2015 to 2019. Neurodevelopment at age 6 months and 1 year was assessed by trained clinical staff using the Ages and Stages Questionnaires, third edition (ASQ-3) and the Gesell Developmental Schedules (GDS).

Results: The experience of the pandemic in 2020 was associated with a higher risk of delay in the fine motor (adjusted OR: 2.50, 95% CI: 1.25, 4.99; estimated by logistic regression) and communication (adjusted RR [aRR]: 1.13, 95% CI: 1.02, 1.25; estimated by log-binomial regression) domains at age 1 year. The association between the experience of the pandemic and communication delay at age 1 year only existed in first-born children (aRR: 1.15, 95% CI: 1.03, 1.30) but not in later-born children (aRR: 1.02, 95% CI: 0.84, 1.25). No associations were observed in any domain among 6-month-olds.

Conclusion: Experiencing the COVID-19 pandemic and related public health strategies might be associated with a higher risk of delay in the development of fine motor and communication in 1-year-old children; the association observed in the communication domain only existed in first-born children.

Keywords: COVID-19 pandemic, child development, infant behavior, social isolation, observational study

27

INTRODUCTION

The pandemic of COVID-19 (coronavirus disease 2019; the pathogen called SARS-CoV-2, formerly 2019-nCoV) emerged in December 2019 in Wuhan, China (1, 2). As of May 25, 2020, there had been 5,304,772 confirmed cases and 342,029 deaths globally, including 84,536 confirmed cases and 4,645 deaths in China (3). A series of non-pharmaceutical intervention-based public health strategies have been applied in China to control the spread of COVID-19, including isolating confirmed cases, contact tracing, quarantine of exposed persons, travel restrictions, school and workplace closures, cancellation of mass gatherings, etc. (4). While such strategies have effectively controlled COVID-19 transmission across China and substantially reduced the number of cases (4), it has been suggested that these strategies may be associated with poorer mental health and development of school-aged children and adolescents (5-7). However, whether this association exists among children at a younger age (e.g., infants) has not been investigated.

A range of biological and psychosocial factors, such as maternal physical and mental health, physical activity, socioeconomic status, and family context, are associated with child neurodevelopment (8, 9). During the COVID-19 pandemic, the implementation of containment strategies reduces children's outdoor activities and their opportunities to contact people other than their family members. Staying indoor may also increase the screen time of the children and their family members (10). Moreover, the pandemic has led to increased anxiety and depression in the population (11), and mental health issues of parents and caregivers may have negative impacts on child development (12).

It is also suggested that neurodevelopment between first-born and later-born children may be different (13). First-born and later-born children may react differently during the COVID-19 pandemic. As two-child families have become increasingly common in China due to the relaxation of the one-child policy, it is worth studying the association between the experience of the COVID-19 pandemic and the neurodevelopment in first-born and second-born children.

As a megacity with a population of over 15,000,000 (14), Guangzhou has also been influenced by the COVID-19 pandemic. Following the lockdown of Wuhan and other cities in Hubei province from January 23, residents in Guangzhou had been encouraged to reduce outdoor activities and maintain social distancing. As mentioned above, the experience of public health strategies in response to COVID-19 might potentially influence child neurodevelopment in several ways. Investigating the association of this experience with infant neurodevelopment can help comprehensively evaluate the influence of COVID-19 and the associated strategies on the population and inform public health policies for both infectious disease control and child health in the future. The aim of the present study was to investigate the association between the experience of the COVID-19 pandemic and neurodevelopment of children aged 6 months and 1 year and explore the differences in the association by birth order.

METHODS

Study Population

This comparison analysis was part of the Born in Guangzhou Cohort Study (BIGCS), an ongoing prospective birth cohort conducted in the Guangzhou Women and Children's Medical Center (GWCMC), China. Details of the BIGCS have been described elsewhere (15). In brief, women were recruited during their first routine antenatal examinations in early pregnancy (<20 weeks of gestation, normally at around 16 weeks) at two campuses of the GWCMC, and followed up in mid- (at 24–28 weeks) and late pregnancy (at 35–38 weeks). After delivery, the women and their children were followed up at 6 weeks, 6, 12, 24, and 36 months postpartum. The protocol of the BIGCS was approved by the Institutional Ethics Committee of the GWCMC. All participants provided written informed consent at the time of recruitment.

The routine follow-up of the BIGCS had been suspended since the outbreak of COVID-19 in late January and was resumed on March 1, 2020. The present study included the children who attended the neurodevelopmental assessment at the 6-month or 1-year follow-up during March 1–May 15, 2020, as the exposed group, and those during the same months from 2015 to 2019 as the non-exposed group. Children were excluded if they withdrew before the present study, had multiple births, were preterm births (defined as gestational weeks at birth <37), had birth hypoxia (defined as Apgar score \leq 7 at either 1 or 5 min), or had birth defects that might affect neurodevelopmental outcomes (including major birth defects and anomalies that affect language and motor functions). The flowchart for the selection process of the present study is shown in **Figure 1**.

Assessment of Neurodevelopment

Children's neurodevelopment at the 6-month and 1-year follow-up was assessed by clinical staff using the Ages and Stages Questionnaires, third edition (ASQ-3) and the Gesell Developmental Schedules (GDS), respectively. Before the field work, all clinical evaluators had attended training courses accredited by the official providers of these assessment tools. All assessments were conducted strictly following the instruction manuals. Regular training and quality control sessions were held by the BIGCS team to perform live examinations for each evaluator, monitor any potential assessment errors, and review all the assessment results to ensure internal consistency and data quality.

GDS

The GDS was used to evaluate the developmental quotient (DQ) in children's adaptive (i.e., cognitive), gross motor, fine motor, language (i.e., communication), and personal-social domains at the 1-year follow-up (16). The Chinese version of the GDS has been validated and adopted by the Chinese Pediatric Association (17, 18). The sum of adaptive, language and personal-social DQ was significantly correlated to the mental development index of Bayley Scales of Infant Development (BSID, r = 0.75, P < 0.0001), and the sum of gross motor and fine motor DQ was significantly correlated to the psychomotor development index



denned as developmental delay in more than two doma

of BSID (r = 0.55, P < 0.05) (19, 20). Higher DQ reflects better neurodevelopmental performance. As with other child development studies using the Chinese version of GDS, we defined developmental delay in each domain as DQ < 86 (21– 23). To use a composite indicator to reflect the severity of adverse developmental outcomes across all five domains in the present study, we defined "poor neurodevelopmental outcome" as developmental delay in more than two domains on the GDS.

ASQ-3

The ASQ-3 is a comprehensive standardized developmental monitoring tool for children from 1 to 66 months of age. At the 6-month follow-up, the ASQ-3 was administered by trained psychological evaluators at the GWCMC's child health care clinics. Similar to the GDS, it also assesses the following five developmental domains: communication, gross motor, fine motor, problem-solving (i.e., cognitive), and personal-social, with the cutoffs for developmental delay varying across different domains and ages (24, 25). The ASQ-3 has generally high internal consistency, test-rest reliability, and acceptable sensitivity in the Chinese population (26). To be consistent with the results from the GDS, "poor neurodevelopmental outcome" on the ASQ-3 was also defined as developmental delay in more than two domains.

Other Variables

Information on a range of maternal and child characteristics was collected from questionnaires or medical records from early pregnancy to age 1 year of the children. Maternal characteristics included age at conception (in years), monthly income (<1,500, 1,500-4,500, 4,501-9,000, or ≥9,001 yuan, based on the individual income tax brackets implemented since January 1, 2012), education level (high school or below, college, undergraduate, or postgraduate), tobacco exposure in early pregnancy (yes/no), pre-pregnancy body mass index (BMI, calculated as pre-pregnancy weight in kilogram divided by squared height in meter), gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM, yes/no), hypertensive disorders of pregnancy (HDP, yes/no), depressive symptoms in early pregnancy (Self-rating Depression Scale score \geq 53) (27, 28), anxiety symptoms in early pregnancy (Self-rating Anxiety Scale score \geq 50) (29, 30), and depressive symptoms at 6 months or 1 year postpartum (Edinburgh Postnatal Depression Scale score >13) (31). Child characteristics at birth included gestational age at birth (in weeks), child sex (male/female), birth order (1 or >1), birth weight zscore (calculated based on the INTERGROWTH-21st standards) (32), delivery mode (vaginal birth or cesarean section). Child characteristics at age 6 months or 1 year included child age (in months), duration of breastfeeding (in days), number of other children living together (0 or > 0), and anthropometric indicators including BMI (calculated as children's weight in kilogram divided by squared height in meter) and head circumference, both calculated as z-scores based on the standards from the World Health Organization (33).

Statistical Analyses

Descriptive statistics, i.e., mean (standard deviation) and frequencies (percentages), were reported for all maternal and

child characteristics. For both ages, the prevalence of delay in each domain and "poor neurodevelopmental outcome" was presented by year. χ^2 -test was used to compare the prevalence of developmental delay in different years.

The associations between the experience of the COVID-19 pandemic (i.e., the year 2020 vs. 2015-2019) and the risk of neurodevelopmental delay at age 6 months and 1 year were examined using log-binomial regression (for the outcomes with a prevalence \geq 15%, e.g., developmental delay in the gross motor and the communication domains at age 1 year, shown as relative risk [RR]) and logistic regression (for all other outcomes, shown as odds ratio [OR]), respectively. The models were adjusted for maternal age, education level, monthly income, delivery mode, child sex, birth order, birth weight z-score, breastfeeding duration, BMI z-score, head circumference z-score, and maternal postpartum depressive symptoms. Selection of the covariates is based on the following considerations: firstly, we took into account maternal demographic and socioeconomic factors (represented by maternal age, education level, and monthly income), which have been shown to be associated with child development; (34, 35) secondly, children's developmental outcomes might also differ by some factors at delivery, such as delivery mode, child sex, and birth order; (13, 36, 37) thirdly, birth weight z-score, breastfeeding duration, BMI zscore, and head circumference z-score generally reflect the child's intrauterine and postnatal growth and nutritional status, which are important factors related to neurodevelopment; (38) lastly, maternal postpartum mental illness (e.g., postpartum depression) was also considered, as evidence has suggested that it might have negative impacts on infants' developmental outcomes (39). Moreover, stratification analyses by birth order were also performed to explore the association between the experience of the COVID-19 pandemic and neurodevelopmental outcomes in first-born and later-born children.

Two-sided P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. All analyses were performed using SAS 9.3 software (SAS Institute, Cary, NC, USA).

RESULTS

The flowchart for selecting the study population is shown in Supplementary Figure 1. Between March 1 and May 15 from 2015 to 2020, a total of 3,937 children in the BIGCS attended neurodevelopment assessments at around 6 months of age. After excluding those who withdrew before the present study (N = 10), were multiple births (N = 147), were preterm births (N = 182), had hypoxia at birth (N = 18), had neurodevelopment-related birth defects (N = 25), there were 3,555 children included in the analysis for the 6-month follow-up. During the same period, a total of 2,777 children in the BIGCS attended neurodevelopment assessments at around 1 year of age. We excluded those who withdrew before the present study (N = 5), were multiple births (N = 105), were preterm births (N = 121), had hypoxia at birth (N = 15), had neurodevelopment-related birth defects (N =32), resulting in 2,499 children included in the analysis for the 1-year follow-up. Among those who remained in the analysis,

TABLE 1 | Maternal and child characteristics by year.

		Age 6 months				Age 1 year		
	Total (N = 3,555)	2015–2019 (N = 3,009)	2020 (N = 546)	Р	Total (N = 2,499)	2015–2019 (N = 2,214)	2020 (N = 285)	Р
Maternal characteristics								
Age at conception (years), mean (SD)	30.3 (3.9)	30.3 (3.9)	30.1 (3.8)	0.414	30.2 (3.8)	30.2 (3.8)	30.2 (3.6)	0.89
Monthly income (yuan), <i>n (%)</i>				< 0.001				<0.001
≤1,500	307 (9.0)	274 (9.3)	33 (6.0)		209 (8.4)	193 (8.8)	16 (5.6)	
1,501–4,500	631 (18.5)	584 (19.8)	47 (8.6)		502 (20.3)	465 (21.2)	37 (13.1)	
4,501–9,000	1,405 (41.2)	1,225 (41.5)	180 (33.0)		1,043 (42.2)	923 (42.1)	120 (42.4)	
≥9,001	927 (27.2)	747 (25.3)	180 (33.0)		628 (25.4)	534 (24.4)	94 (33.2)	
Refused to answer	143 (4.2)	118 (4.0)	106 (19.4)		92 (3.7)	76 (3.5)	16 (5.6)	
Education level, <i>n (%)</i>				< 0.001				0.029
High school or below	286 (8.0)	254 (8.4)	32 (5.9)		185 (7.4)	173 (7.8)	12 (4.2)	
College	763 (21.5)	651 (21.6)	112 (20.5)		545 (21.8)	497 (22.4)	48 (16.8)	
Undergraduate	2,025 (57.0)	1,709 (56.8)	316 (57.9)		1,405 (56.2)	1,220 (55.1)	185 (64.9)	
Postgraduate	481 (13.5)	395 (13.1)	86 (15.7)		364 (14.6)	324 (14.6)	40 (14.0)	
Tobacco exposure in early pregnancy, n (%)	936 (27.4)	817 (27.7)	119 (25.6)	0.311	734 (29.7)	664 (30.3)	70 (24.9)	0.043
Pre-pregnancy body mass index (kg/m ²), <i>n (%)</i>				0.369				0.707
<18.5	697 (21.2)	601 (21.1)	96 (21.5)		507 (20.9)	456 (21.3)	51 (18.3)	
18.5–23.9	2,220 (67.4)	1,917 (67.3)	303 (67.9)		1,645 (68.0)	1,447 (67.6)	198 (71.0)	
≥24.0	376 (11.4)	329 (11.6)	47 (10.5)		268 (11.1)	238 (11.1)	30 (10.8)	
Gestational diabetes mellitus, n (%)	541 (15.4)	457 (15.4)	84 (15.5)	0.949	382 (15.6)	336 (15.5)	46 (16.3)	0.707
Hypertensive disorders of pregnancy, n (%)	114 (3.2)	88 (2.8)	32 (5.9)	< 0.001	86 (3.5)	80 (3.7)	6 (2.1)	0.178
With depressive symptoms in early pregnancy, n (%)	686 (20.5)	581 (20. 1)	105 (22.9)	0.148	527 (21.7)	463 (21.6)	64 (22.8)	0.632
With anxiety symptoms in early pregnancy, n (%)	446 (13.3)	388 (13.4)	58 (12.6)	0.645	348 (14.3)	301 (14.0)	47 (16.7)	0.202
With postpartum depressive symptoms at the time of child neurodevelopment assessment, <i>n</i> (%)	599 (17.8)	507 (17.6)	92 (19.1)	0.398	380 (16.0)	321 (15.2)	59 (22.6)	0.001
Child characteristics (at birth)								
Gestational age at birth (weeks), mean (SD)	39.0 (1.0)	39.0 (1.0)	39.1 (1.0)	0.146	39.0 (1.0)	39.0 (1.0)	39.0 (1.0)	0.405
Boys, <i>n (%)</i>	1,888 (53.1)	1,594 (53.0)	294 (53.9)	0.631	1,320 (52.9)	1,165 (52.7)	155 (54.4)	0.522
Birth order >1 , n (%)	1,137 (32.0)	976 (32.4)	161 (29.6)	0.155	756 (30.3)	681 (30.8)	75 (26.3)	0.098
Birth weight z-score, mean (SD)	-0.1 (0.8)	-0.1 (0.8)	0.0 (0.8)	0.03	0.0 (0.8)	0.0 (0.8)	0.1 (0.8)	0.129
Cesarean section, n (%)	1,043 (29.5)	907 (30.3)	136 (25.0)	0.002	776 (31.3)	710 (32.4)	66 (23.2)	<0.001
Child characteristics (at the time of neurodevelopm	nent assessment)							
Age (months), mean (SD)	6.2 (0.5)	6.2 (0.4)	6.4 (0.6)	< 0.001	12.3 (0.6)	12.3 (0.6)	12.6 (0.7)	<0.001
Duration of breast feeding (days), mean (SD)	169.6 (73.3)	167.9 (76.6)	180.7 (43.2)	< 0.001	279.6 (104.2)	278.7 (104.0)	287.3 (106.0)	0.233
Body mass index z-score, mean (SD)	0.2 (1.0)	0.2 (1.0)	0.2 (1.0)	0.769	0.1 (0.9)	0.1 (0.9)	0.0 (0.9)	0.204
Head circumference z-score, mean (SD)	0.2 (0.9)	0.2 (0.9)	0.3 (0.9)	0.223	0.0 (0.9)	0.0 (1.0)	0.0 (0.9)	0.705

Percentages may not add up to 100% due to rounding.

P-values represent the statistical significance for the difference between 2015–2019 and 2020, tested by the t-test (for continuous variables) and χ^2 test (for categoricalvariables).

SD, standarddeviation.

October 2021 | Volume 9 | Article 662165



FIGURE 2 | Key characteristics by age and year. Poor neurodevelopmental outcome was defined as developmental delay in more than two domains. ^aStatistical significance compared with 2020 at the same age.

546 6-month-old and 285 1-year-old children who attended the neurodevelopment assessment between March 1 and May 15, 2020, were included as the exposed group, while 3,009 6-month-old and 2,214 1-year-old children during the same months from 2015 to 2019 were included as the non-exposed group.

Maternal and child characteristics are shown in **Table 1**, with data presented separately between the follow-ups at 6 months and 1 year, and between 2015–2019 and 2020. Maternal age at conception was around 30 years. As for child characteristics, gestational age at birth was around 39 weeks, and the proportion of boys was 52–54%. In 2020, the proportion of children born via cesarean section was lower than that in 201–2019. At the time of neurodevelopment assessment, the mean age of children included in the 6-month and 1-year follow-up was 6.24 and 12.31 months, respectively.

Figure 1 shows the age- and domain-specific trend of neurodevelopmental delay from 2015 to 2020 (see detailed data in Supplementary Table 1), whereas Figure 2 shows the proportion of child sex, birth order, and neurodevelopmental delay in each domain by age in 2015–2019 and 2020, respectively. In 6-month-old children, the prevalence of neurodevelopmental delay assessed by the ASQ-3 fluctuated over the 6 years across all domains; and there were no differences in these

proportions between 2015–2019 and 2020. At 1 year of age, while fluctuations in the prevalence of neurodevelopmental delay assessed by the GDS were also observed, the children in 2020 had a higher proportion of delay in the fine motor and the communication domains (both P < 0.05) than those in the previous years. Differences in the prevalence of neurodevelopmental delay were also observed between first-born and later-born children (**Figure 1**).

The association between the experience of COVID-19 and the risk of neurodevelopmental delay are shown in Table 2. No associations were observed in any domain at 6 months of age. Experiencing COVID-19 was associated with a higher risk of delay in the fine motor (adjusted OR [aOR]: 2.50, 95% CI: 1.25, 4.99) and communication (adjusted RR [aRR]: 1.13, 95% CI: 1.02, 1.25) domains at 1 year of age. Table 3 shows the associations between the experience of COVID-19 and the risk of neurodevelopmental delay, stratified by birth order. At age 1 year, experiencing the COVID-19 pandemic in 2020 was associated with a higher risk of communication delay (aRR: 1.15, 95% CI: 1.13, 1.30) in first-born children, while this association was not observed in those who were laterborn (aRR: 1.02, 95% CI: 0.84, 1.25). Notably, no associations with "poor neurodevelopmental outcome" were found in all analyses above.

TABLE 2 Association between the experience of COVID-19 and child neurodevelopment at age 6 months and 1 year in all samples.

2020 vs. 2015-2019	Age	6 months	Age 1 year			
	Crude OR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR (95% CI) ^a	Crude OR or RR (95% CI)	Adjusted OR or RR (95% CI) ^a		
Cognitive delay	0.85 (0.52, 1.38)	0.84 (0.46, 1.56)	1.31 (0.76, 2.26)	1.12 (0.58, 2.14)		
Gross motor delay	1.26 (0.92, 1.74)	1.30 (0.89, 1.89)	0.82 (0.60, 1.12) ^b	0.91 (0.76, 1.09) ^b		
Fine motor delay	0.89 (0.63, 1.26)	0.97 (0.65, 1.45)	2.85 (1.62, 5.03)*	2.50 (1.25, 4.99)*		
Communication delay	1.93 (0.86, 4.34)	2.09 (0.87, 5.01)	1.34 (1.13, 1.59) ^b *	1.13 (1.02, 1.25) ^b *		
Personal-social delay	0.88 (0.65, 1.20)	0.82 (0.56, 1.20)	1.52 (0.92, 2.53)	1.12 (0.56, 2.22)		
Poor neurodevelopmental outcome ^c	0.72 (0.40, 1.30)	0.90 (0.46, 1.77)	1.23 (0.64, 2.35)	0.77 (0.30, 1.96)		

*P < 0.05.

^aAdjusted for maternal age, education level, monthly income, delivery mode, child sex, birth order, birth weight z-score, breastfeeding duration, body mass index z-score, head circumference z-score, and maternal postpartum depressive symptoms.

^bEstimated by log-binomial regression, shown as RR.

^cDefined as developmental delay in more than two domains.

CI, confidence interval; OR, odds ratio; RR, relative risk.

TABLE 3 | Association between the experience of COVID-19 and child neurodevelopment at age 6 months and 1 year, stratified by birth order.

2020 vs. 2015–2019	Age 6	months	Age 1 year		
	First-born	Later-born	First-born	Later-born	
Cognitive delay—Adjusted OR (95% Cl) ^a	0.90 (0.44, 1.85)	0.73 (0.22, 2.44)	1.09 (0.51, 2.34)	1.20 (0.32, 4.45)	
Gross motor delay—Adjusted OR or RR (95% Cl)ª	1.12 (0.69, 1.81)	1.73 (0.92, 3.24)	0.98 (0.81, 1.18) ^b	0.69 (0.43, 1.13) ^b	
Fine motor delay—Adjusted OR (95% Cl)ª	0.96 (0.59, 1.56)	1.05 (0.50, 2.21)	2.07 (0.88, 4.86)	3.47 (0.94, 12.90)	
Communication delay—Adjusted OR or RR (95% Cl) ^a	1.56 (0.51, 4.79)	_c	1.15 (1.03, 1.30) ^b *	1.02 (0.84, 1.25) ^b	
Personal-social delay—Adjusted OR (95% Cl) ^a	0.80 (0.51, 1.26)	0.83 (0.41, 1.66)	0.71 (0.28, 1.83)	2.74 (0.92, 8.13)	
Poor neurodevelopment outcome ^d –Adjusted OR (95% Cl) ^a	0.64 (0.25, 1.64)	1.64 (0.60, 4.44)	0.41 (0.10, 1.75)	1.87 (0.48, 7.21)	

*P < 0.05.

^aAdjusted for maternal age, education level, monthly income, delivery mode, child sex, birth weight z-score, breastfeeding duration, body mass index z-score, head circumference z-score, and maternal postpartum depressive symptoms.

^bEstimated by log-binomial regression, shown as RR.

^cOmitted due to the small sample size.

^dDefined as developmental delay in more than two domains.

CI, confidence interval; OR, odds ratio; RR, relative risk.

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first study to reveal the risk of neurodevelopmental delay in infants during the COVID-19 pandemic. In this comparison study with information on infant neurodevelopment from 2015 to 2020, we found that experiencing COVID-19 in 2020 was associated with a higher risk of neurodevelopmental delay in the fine motor and the communication domains in 1-year-old children, while no associations are observed for those at 6 months of age. The delay in the communication domain at age 1 year is mainly attributable to first-born children. Experiencing the pandemic was not associated with "poor neurodevelopmental outcome" at either age.

Although there are currently no other studies specifically investigating the influence of the COVID-19 pandemic and related prevention and control strategies on infant neurodevelopment, previous studies have shown that the COVID-19 pandemic and associated strategies (e.g., social isolation) may have a negative impact on the development and mental health of preschool-age and school-age children and adolescents. For example, a systematic review shows that children and adolescents are more likely to experience depression and anxiety during and after enforced social isolation (6). Similarly, other studies also reveal the reduction of life satisfaction and the exacerbation of psychiatric disorders in adolescents during the pandemic (5, 7). Our study adds new evidence to the literature regarding the association between the experience of the COVID-19 pandemic and neurodevelopment of infants. For the first time, our findings suggest that experiencing the COVID-19 pandemic may be associated with compromised neurodevelopment at 1 year of age, a critical window for the development of specific domain functions (40).

We observed that 1-year-old children experiencing the pandemic were at an increased risk of delay in the communication (language) and the fine motor domains than those not. Evidence shows that the protective factors of 1-yearold children who are in "at-risk" environments for language development include parental self-efficacy, relationship wellbeing, high social support, community participation, and daily parent-child interaction (41). The COVID-19 pandemic might have negatively affected the mental health of the children's parents and reduced the contact with other family members, friends, and community members due to the containment strategies, thus potentially exerting a negative impact on children's language development. Fine motor skills are hand and finger skills such as picking up pellets with their thumb and forefinger. When staying indoors during the pandemic, some parents and caregivers (e.g., grandparents) might entertain their children with digital devices, thus increasing their screen time. Evidence (although from children of preschool age) has suggested that those who extensively use touch screen tablets might have poorer fine motor development than those who do not (42).

Our study also found that the association between the experience of COVID-19 and the risk of neurodevelopmental delay in specific domains among 1-year-olds only existed in firstborn children, which seems inconsistent with previous evidence. It has been shown that first-born children tend to be more intelligent and receive more language interactions from their parents than later-born children (43, 44). There might be two reasons for this. First, during the pandemic, the children stayed at home all day with their elder brothers or sisters, and the extensive interactions with their elder siblings might alleviate the potentially negative impact of social distancing and home confinement measures. Second, as the pandemic has universally caused anxiety and depression in the general population (45), new parents may be less experienced in coping with these emotions, and the infants born to them might be more vulnerable to developmental issues. However, these findings still need to be replicated and confirmed by other studies in the future.

The different findings between 6-month-olds and 1-year-olds in our study are also noteworthy, which might be attributed to the differences in the sensitive periods for neurodevelopment and the assessment tools used in the two groups. For the children included in the present study, most of them experienced the COVID-19 pandemic at age 4-6 or 10-12 months. Evidence has shown that children reared institutionally at 4-6 months of age did not have a significantly increased risk of adverse developmental outcomes across most domains compared with their non-institutionalized counterparts, (46) suggesting that this period might be less sensitive to negative impacts, which is in line with our findings for 6-month-olds. On the other hand, infants start to discriminate native and non-native phonemes at age 6-12 months (47), rendering this period a likely sensitive time window for language/communication development, which is also supported by our findings for 1-year-olds. Although there is a lack of evidence on the sensitive periods for fine motor development, especially within infancy, a study of preschoolaged children has found some sensitive periods for fine motor development during 2.8-6.5 years of age (48). Our findings also suggest the possible existence of sensitive periods for fine motor development within infancy, which is worth further exploration. In addition, the different assessment scales used in these two groups could be an alternate explanation. Unlike the GDS, which is a diagnostic tool and often used as a reference in validation studies, the ASQ is a concise screening tool suitable for use in large-scale epidemiologic studies. As the GDS contains more items and has a more detailed assessment and scoring process than the ASQ, we cannot rule out the possibility that the ASQ might have failed to identify any subtle differences in the development of 6-month-olds. Therefore, the results of these two groups might not be directly comparable with each other and should be interpreted independently.

The present study has several strengths. Firstly, this is the first study to examine the relationship between the experience of the COVID-19 pandemic and infant neurodevelopment. Secondly, information on the variables used in this study was prospectively collected, and the analyses were adjusted for a range of potential confounders. Thirdly, children's neurodevelopment at 6 months and 1 year old was examined by trained clinical staff.

Our study also has some limitations. Firstly, we could not obtain the information on the degree to which the children's families complied with the social distancing and home confinement strategies. It is likely that not all families kept social distancing and stayed at home during the pandemic, and those who less cared about the strategies seemed more likely to attend the 6-month or 1-year follow-ups in the hospital. Secondly, although we stratified the children by birth order, the number of family members living together with the children is unknown, which might also influence child neurodevelopment. Thirdly, due to the different assessment tools used in the 6-months and 1-year children, the results might not be directly comparable between these two age groups. Fourthly, we could not rule out the possible bias caused by the fluctuation of outcome prevalence over time. To alleviate this issue, we combined the data from 2015 to 2019 in the analysis to obtain a relatively stable outcome prevalence for the reference group. In addition, this study only included neurodevelopment within infancy, and longer follow-ups are thus needed to explore the potential influence of this experience on long-term developmental outcomes of children. Moreover, this study was based on the Chinese population, which limits the generalizability of our findings. Replication by future studies from other regions and populations is needed. Lastly, residue confounding might exist due to the observational nature of the present study.

Several implications can be drawn from this study. First, our findings suggest that the experience of the COVID-19 pandemic might potentially have a negative impact on child neurodevelopment in specific domains at specific ages, which raise concerns about the development of young children under the COVID-19 pandemic. Parents need to pay more attention to their children's development and adjust their rearing patterns at this special time (44). Second, given the absence of an association with "poor neurodevelopmental outcome," this potential negative impact seemed to affect only a limited number of domains and have minor influences on the overall developmental outcome of the children. Third, for families with two or more children, the key to minimize the impact of the pandemic on the children's development might be to increase the interaction of children with their siblings and other family members. Fourth, for child healthcare practitioners, it is necessary to consider using the internet, such as social media and other communication software, to practice health education and provide online assessment and intervention instructions for parents during the pandemic (49, 50). Moreover, studies are needed to further explore the impact of COVID-19 on child health and its underlying mechanisms. Evidence has suggested that pregnant women tend to report adverse lifestyle changes during the COVID-19 pandemic (e.g., having poorer diet quality and less sleep, and being less physically active); (51) some of these changes might, in turn, influence offspring's physical and mental health, such as neurodevelopment (52, 53). Thus, future research is warranted to investigate the potential influence of COVID-19 on offspring health mediated by the changes in women's behaviors and lifestyles during pregnancy.

In conclusion, this study found an association between the experience of COVID-19 and a higher risk of neurodevelopmental delay in the fine motor and the communication domains in 1-year-old children; the association observed in the communication domain only existed in firstborn children. No associations were found in 6-month-old children. These findings underline the need to concern about the neurodevelopment of infants who are experiencing the COVID-19 pandemic and call for more training in specific domains at home, which requires the joint efforts of both parents and child healthcare practitioners.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by The Institutional Ethics Committee of Guangzhou Women and Children's Medical Center. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

REFERENCES

- Wang C, Horby PW, Hayden FG, Gao GF, A. novel coronavirus outbreak of global health concern. *Lancet.* (2020) 395:470– 3. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30185-9
- Pan A, Liu L, Wang C, Guo H, Hao X, Wang Q, et al. association of public health interventions with the epidemiology of the COVID-19 outbreak in Wuhan, China. *Jama*. (2020) 323:1915–23. doi: 10.1001/jama.202 0.6130
- World Health Organization. Coronavirus Disease (COVID-2019) Situation Report 126. (2020). Available online at: https://www.who.int/docs/defaultsource/coronaviruse/situation-reports/20200525-covid-19-sitrep-126.pdf? sfvrsN=887dbd66_2 (accessed May 26, 2020).
- Lai S, Ruktanonchai NW, Zhou L, Prosper O, Luo W, Floyd JR, et al. Effect of non-pharmaceutical interventions to contain COVID-19 in China. *Nature*. (2020) 585:410–13. doi: 10.1101/2020.03.03.20029843

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

HX and XQ conceptualized and designed the study, supervised its implementation, and reviewed and revised the manuscript. PH and FZ carried out data analysis, drafted the initial manuscript, and reviewed and revised the manuscript. YG, SY, SL, JL, ST, ML, and SS were involved in study design, questionnaire development, data collection and management, follow-up of participants, and critically reviewed the manuscript for important intellectual content. AG interpreted the data and critically reviewed the manuscript intellectual content. All authors approved the final manuscript as submitted and agree to be accountable for all aspects of the work.

FUNDING

This study was supported by National Natural Science Foundation of China (31900608), Department of Science and Technology of Guangdong Province, China (2019B030316014), and Guangzhou Municipal Health Commission (20191A031002 and 20161A011023).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the participants of the Born in Guangzhou Cohort Study (BIGCS) study and the members of the BIGCS Study Group and the Provincial Key Clinical Specialty of Woman and Child Health. We are also grateful to AG from Paris University & Bichat Claude Bernard Hospital for his comments and advice on the manuscript. And, special thanks to all the professionals who were and are still fighting against the COVID-19 pandemic.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fped. 2021.662165/full#supplementary-material

- Guessoum SB, Lachal J, Radjack R, Carretier E, Minassian S, Benoit L, et al. Adolescent psychiatric disorders during the COVID-19 pandemic and lockdown. *Psychiatry Res.* (2020) 291:113264. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113264
- Loades ME, Chatburn E, Higson-Sweeney N, Reynolds S, Shafran R, Brigden A, et al. Rapid systematic review: the impact of social isolation and loneliness on the mental health of children and adolescents in the context of COVID-19. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry. (2020) 59:1218–39 e3. doi: 10.1016/j.jaac.2020.05.009
- Soest TV, Bakken A, Pedersen W, Sletten MA. Life satisfaction among adolescents before and during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Tidsskr Nor Laegeforen*. (2020) 140. doi: 10.4045/tidsskr.20.0437
- Donald KA, Wedderburn CJ, Barnett W, Nhapi RT, Rehman AM, Stadler JAM, et al. Risk and protective factors for child development: an observational South African birth cohort. *PLoS Med.* (2019) 16:e1002920. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.1002920
- Pakarinen A, Hautala L, Hamari L, Aromaa M, Kallio H, Liuksila PR, et al. The association between the preference for active play and neurological development in toddlers: a register-based study. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2020) 17:2525. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17072525
- Moore SA, Faulkner G, Rhodes RE, Brussoni M, Chulak-Bozzer T, Ferguson LJ, et al. Impact of the COVID-19 virus outbreak on movement and play behaviours of Canadian children and youth: a national survey. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* (2020) 17:85. doi: 10.1186/s12966-020-00987-8
- Wang Y, Di Y, Ye J, Wei W. Study on the public psychological states and its related factors during the outbreak of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) in some regions of China. Psychol Health Medicine. (2020) 26:13– 22. doi: 10.1080/13548506.2020.1746817
- Aoyagi SS, Tsuchiya KJ. Does maternal postpartum depression affect children's developmental outcomes? J Obstet Gynaecol Res. (2019) 45:1809– 20. doi: 10.1111/jog.14064
- Schults A, Tulviste T, Konstabel K. Early vocabulary and gestures in Estonian children. J Child Lang. (2012) 39:664–86. doi: 10.1017/S0305000911000225
- Statistics Bureau of Guangzhou Municipality. Population Size and Distribution of Guangzhou in 2019. (2020). Available online at: http://tjj. gz.gov.cn/gkmlpt/content/5/5727/post_5727607.html#226. (accessed May 26, 2020)
- Qiu X, Lu JH, He JR, Lam KH, Shen SY, Guo Y, et al. The born in Guangzhou cohort study (BIGCS). *Eur J Epidemiol.* (2017) 32:337– 46. doi: 10.1007/s10654-017-0239-x
- Chamberlin RW. Gesell and amatruda's developmental diagnosis. Am J Dis Child. (1975) 129:1462–4. doi: 10.1001/archpedi.1975.02120490070031
- Lin C, Li Z, Zhang X. Manual for Assessment of Infant Development (in Chinese). Beijing, Beijing Children's Health Center (1986). p. 31–4.
- Zhang X, Li J, Qin M, Zhang Z. The revise of gesell developmental scale on 6 years of age in Beijing. *Chin J Clin Psychol.* (1994) 2:148– 50. doi: 10.16128/j.cnki.1005-3611.1994.03.005
- Ding Y, Xu X, Feng L, Li R. Initiative study on the applicability of bayleyscales of infant development-II in China. *Chin J Child Health Care*. (2007) 15:147– 8. doi: 10.3969/j.issn.1008-6579.2007.02.016
- Yi S, Luo X, Yang Z, Wan G. The revision of the Bayley Scales of Infant Development (BSID) in China (in Chinese). *Chin J Child Health Care*. (1993) 1:71–5.
- Chen LM, Chen QS, Jin GX Si GX, Zhang Q, Ye EL, et al. Effect of gestational subclinical hypothyroidism on early neurodevelopment of offspring. J Perinatol. (2015) 35:678–82. doi: 10.1038/jp.2015.66
- Yang Y, Haihong L, Jun Z, Min C, Ying L, Jinsheng H, et al. The value of Gesell score in predicting the outcome of cochlear implantation in children. *Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol.* (2017) 274:2757–63. doi: 10.1007/s00405-017-4601-0
- Tian Y, Zhang C, Yu G, Hu X, Pu Z, Ma L. Influencing factors of the neurodevelopment of high-risk infants. *Gen Psychiatr.* (2018) 31:e100034. doi: 10.1136/gpsych-2018-100034
- 24. Squire J, Twombly E, Bricker D, Potter L. *ASQ-3 User's Guide*. Baltimore: Paul H Brookes Publishing Co. (2009).
- 25. Squire J, Twombly E, Bricker D, Potter L. ASQ-3 Technical Report. (2010).
- 26. Yue A, Jiang Q, Wang B, Abbey C, Medina A, Shi Y, et al. Concurrent validity of the ages and stages questionnaire and the bayley scales of infant development III in China. *PLoS ONE.* (2019) 14:e0221675. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0221675
- Wei DM, Au Yeung SL, He JR, Xiao WQ, Lu JH, Tu S, et al. The role of social support in family socio-economic disparities in depressive symptoms during early pregnancy: evidence from a chinese birth cohort. *J Affect Disord*. (2018) 238:418–23. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2018.06.014
- Zung WW, A. Self-rating depression scale. Arch Gen Psychiatry. (1965) 12:63–70. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.1965.01720310065008
- Liu X, Chen M, Wang Y, Sun L, Zhang J, Shi Y, et al. Prenatal anxiety and obstetric decisions among pregnant women in Wuhan and Chongqing during the COVID-19 outbreak: a cross-sectional study. *BJOG.* (2020) 127:1229– 40. doi: 10.1111/1471-0528.16381
- Zung WW, A. rating instrument for anxiety disorders. *Psychosomatics*. (1971) 12:371–9. doi: 10.1016/S0033-3182(71)71479-0
- Cox JL, Holden JM, Sagovsky R. Detection of postnatal depression. Development of the 10-item edinburgh postnatal depression scale. Br J Psychiatry. (1987) 150:782–6. doi: 10.1192/bjp.150.6.782

- 32. Villar J, Cheikh Ismail L, Victora CG, Ohuma EO, Bertino E, Altman DG, et al. International standards for newborn weight, length, and head circumference by gestational age and sex: the newborn cross-sectional study of the INTERGROWTH-21st project. *Lancet.* (2014) 384:857–68. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60932-6
- World Health Organization. *The WHO Child Growth Standards* [cited 2020 May 31]. Available online at: https://www.who.int/childgrowth/standards/en/ (accessed May 31, 2020).
- Bradley RH, Corwyn RF. Socioeconomic status and child development. Annu Rev Psychol. (2002) 53:371–99. doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135233
- Duncan GJ, Lee KTH, Rosales-Rueda M, Kalil A. Maternal age and child development. *Demography.* (2018) 55:2229– 55. doi: 10.1007/s13524-018-0730-3
- 36. Al Khalaf SY, O'Neill SM, O'Keeffe LM, Henriksen TB, Kenny LC, Cryan JF, et al. The impact of obstetric mode of delivery on childhood behavior. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol. (2015) 50:1557–67. doi: 10.1007/s00127-015-1055-9
- Ertem IO, Krishnamurthy V, Mulaudzi MC, Sguassero Y, Balta H, Gulumser O, et al. Similarities and differences in child development from birth to age 3 years by sex and across four countries: a cross-sectional, observational study. *Lancet Glob Health.* (2018) 6:e279–e91. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(18)3 0003-2
- Georgieff MK, Ramel SE, Cusick SE. Nutritional influences on brain development. Acta Paediatr. (2018) 107:1310–21. doi: 10.1111/apa.14287
- Hoffman C, Dunn DM, Njoroge WFM. Impact of postpartum mental illness upon infant development. *Curr Psychiatry Rep.* (2017) 19:100. doi: 10.1007/s11920-017-0857-8
- Valla L, Birkeland MS, Hofoss D, Slinning K. Developmental pathways in infants from 4 to 24 months. *Child Care Health Dev.* (2017) 43:546– 55. doi: 10.1111/cch.12467
- McDonald S, Kehler H, Bayrampour H, Fraser-Lee N, Tough S. Risk and protective factors in early child development: results from the all our babies (AOB) pregnancy cohort. *Res Dev Disabil.* (2016) 58:20– 30. doi: 10.1016/j.ridd.2016.08.010
- Lin LY, Cherng RJ, Chen YJ. Effect of Touch Screen Tablet Use on fine motor development of young children. *Phys Occup Ther Pediatr.* (2017) 37:457–67. doi: 10.1080/01942638.2016.1255290
- Goisis A, Schneider DC, Myrskyla M. The reversing association between advanced maternal age and child cognitive ability: evidence from three UK birth cohorts. *Int J Epidemiol.* (2017) 46:850–9. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyw354
- Bornstein MH, Putnick DL, Suwalsky JTD. Mother-infant interactions with firstborns and secondborns: a within-family study of European Americans. *Infant Behav Dev.* (2019) 55:100–11. doi: 10.1016/j.infbeh.2019.03.009
- Torales J, O'Higgins M, Castaldelli-Maia JM, Ventriglio A. The outbreak of COVID-19 coronavirus and its impact on global mental health. *Int J Soc Psychiatry*. (2020) 66:317–20. doi: 10.1177/0020764020915212
- Zeanah CH, Gunnar MR, McCall RB, Kreppner JM, Fox NA. Sensitive Periods. *Monogr Soc Res Child Dev.* (2011) 76:147– 62. doi: 10.1111/j.1540-5834.2011.00631.x
- 47. Ruben RJ, A. time frame of critical/sensitive periods of language development. *Acta Otolaryngol.* (1997) 117:202–5. doi: 10.3109/00016489709117769
- Memisevic H, Hadzic S. Development of fine motor coordination and visual-motor integration in preschool children. J Spec Educ Rehab. (2013) 14:45. doi: 10.2478/v10215-011-0032-4
- Sun M, Yang L, Chen W, Luo H, Zheng K, Zhang Y, et al. Current status of official WeChat accounts for public health education. J Public Health (Oxf). (2020). fdz163. doi: 10.1093/pubmed/fdz163
- Poulain T, Ludwig J, Hiemisch A, Hilbert A, Kiess W. Media use of mothers, media use of children, and parent-child interaction are related to behavioral difficulties and strengths of children. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2019) 16:4651. doi: 10.3390/ijerph16234651
- Whitaker KM, Hung P, Alberg AJ, Hair NL, Liu J. Variations in health behaviors among pregnant women during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Midwifery*. (2021) 95:102929. doi: 10.1016/j.midw.2021.102929
- 52. Veena SR, Gale CR, Krishnaveni GV, Kehoe SH, Srinivasan K, Fall CH. Association between maternal nutritional status in pregnancy and offspring cognitive function during childhood and adolescence; a systematic review. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. (2016) 16:220. doi: 10.1186/s12884-016-1011-z

 Polanska K, Jurewicz J, Hanke W. Smoking and alcohol drinking during pregnancy as the risk factors for poor child neurodevelopment - A review of epidemiological studies. *Int J Occup Med Environ Health.* (2015) 28:419–43. doi: 10.13075/ijomeh.1896.00424

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Huang, Zhou, Guo, Yuan, Lin, Lu, Tu, Lu, Shen, Guedeney, Xia and Qiu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





"A Piece of Sanity in the Midst of Insane Times": *Girls on the Run* Programming to Promote Physical Activity and Psychosocial Well-Being During the COVID-19 Pandemic

Maureen R. Weiss^{1*}, Lindsay E. Kipp² and Allison Riley³

¹ School of Kinesiology, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis, MN, United States, ² Department of Health and Human Performance, Texas State University, San Marcos, TX, United States, ³ Girls on the Run International, Charlotte, NC, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Guido Guido Fumagalli, University of Verona, Italy

Reviewed by:

Jane E. Clark, University of Maryland, United States David F. Stodden, University of South Carolina, United States

> *Correspondence: Maureen R. Weiss mrweiss@umn.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Children and Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 22 June 2021 Accepted: 02 September 2021 Published: 11 October 2021

Citation:

Weiss MR, Kipp LE and Riley A (2021) "A Piece of Sanity in the Midst of Insane Times": Girls on the Run Programming to Promote Physical Activity and Psychosocial Well-Being During the COVID-19 Pandemic. Front. Public Health 9:729291. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.729291

Afterschool programs have the potential to promote social, emotional, and physical health outcomes among youth participants. The positive youth development (PYD) framework argues that acquiring desirable attitudes and behaviors occurs when skill-building opportunities are explicitly provided within a safe and supportive climate guided by caring, competent, and compassionate instructors. Girls on the Run (GOTR) is a PYD program that uses running, motor skills, and other physical activities as a platform for promoting positive psychosocial outcomes and life skills learning among elementary- and middle school-aged girls. The onset of the COVID-19 pandemic challenged GOTR to modify lessons, coach training, and program delivery (in-person, virtual, or hybrid) to accommodate public health guidelines. The purpose of this study was to assess caregivers' and coaches' perceptions of program effectiveness in light of these changes. Following the Fall 2020 season, caregivers (n = 1,617) and coaches (n= 991) from 1,077 teams and 39 councils completed an online survey about program experiences. Both stakeholder groups positively rated program impact regardless of delivery mode, although in-person mode was rated higher for satisfaction with the endof-season event. Thematic analysis of open-ended responses revealed that caregivers and coaches identified increased physical activity opportunities and life skills learning as well as improved social, psychological, and emotional development as a result of participating. Both stakeholders noted GOTR provided a sense of normalcy during this time of great need. Findings using mixed methods provide evidence of program effectiveness and recommendations for youth programming during challenging times.

Keywords: positive youth development, out-of-school-time, youth sport, social-emotional learning, holistic health

INTRODUCTION

Girls on the Run (www.girlsontherun.org) is a physical activitybased positive youth development (PA-PYD) program using running, motor skills, and physical activities as a platform for promoting psychosocial development and life skills among girls 8–11 (grades 3–5) and 12–14 years (grades 6–8). The program typically serves 200,000 girls annually and engages 50,000 coaches (98% female). The intentional curriculum and systematic coach training are aligned with best practices for PYD programs, including opportunities for skill building, a safe physical and psychological space, appropriate structure, supportive relationships, and feelings of belonging (1, 2).

The program adopts Lerner's Five Cs framework to guide lessons comprising the life skills curriculum (3). Lessons are designed to help girls develop social, emotional, and physical competence, feel confident in who they are, create positive connections with peers and adults, develop strength of character, and respond to others and self with care and compassion. A sixth C reflects contribution to the greater good through implementing a community service project. The curriculum for 3rd-5th grade girls focuses on three themes: identity (self-care and selfawareness), connectedness (selecting and maintaining healthy relationships), and empowerment (celebrating and sharing one's strengths), while the 6th-8th grade curriculum focuses on lessons related to self, team, and community. Sessions also prepare girls to complete the culminating 5 K, by setting goals, regulating progress, and participating in a practice 5 K to build confidence. To attain program goals, girls and coaches meet twice a week for 75-90 min over a 10-week season. Coaches are trained to deliver the curriculum with fidelity, along with an emphasis on building relationships, creating a positive, inclusive environment, and emphasizing a mastery climate. More information about GOTR is available in other sources [e.g., (4-6)].

Evidence of program effectiveness shows GOTR's impact on physical activity, life skills, and holistic health [e.g., (7–10)]. Pre- to post-season improvements emerged for activity levels, self-esteem, physical competence, and peer support; these were retained 3 months after season's end. Life skills transfer for managing emotions, helping others, resolving conflicts, and decision-making favorably compared to girls in organized sport and school physical education. Qualitative data from girls, caregivers, coaches, and school personnel indicated that girls improved in social and emotional behaviors and physical activity motivation as a result of participating in GOTR.

The onset of the COVID-19 pandemic challenged GOTR to modify program delivery to accommodate public health guidelines, while continuing to promote PYD in a time of great need. The curriculum was shortened from 20 to 16 lessons and delivery options included in-person, virtual, or hybrid. Health and safety policies were adopted utilizing CDC guidance for all modes. When in person, coaches delivered pre-COVID lessons with modifications for physical distancing (e.g., "air" high fives, shadow tag) and the use of new journals outlined in a curriculum addendum. Girls also used the journals in the virtual space. If a team was 100% virtual or needed to transition to the virtual space (i.e., hybrid), coaches used the newly developed Virtual Lesson

Curriculum, which contained lessons that mirrored the in-person learning objectives. Virtual lessons were shortened to 45–60 min plus a 20–30-min independent workout (modified from 75– 90 min in-person lessons), and a variety of physical activities were provided to be inclusive and allow for space constraints (modified from in-person workouts that primarily included running and other locomotor skills). The workout typically completed in person was transitioned to a "separate but together workout" that girls started together at the end of the lesson and continued on their own. Coach training, typically delivered in-person (4.5 h) and online (1 h), was moved to completely online. Three training modules were added: impact of COVID-19, coaching virtually, and coaching for social inclusion. The end-of-season 5 K, typically a large community celebration, became a "K Your Way" event.

Consistent with GOTR's commitment to ongoing evaluation for improving curricula and program delivery, the organization developed an online survey to seek caregivers' and coaches' perceptions of program effectiveness in light of COVID-19 protocol changes. Based on utilization-focused evaluation, Patton (11) accentuates bridging empirical research and practical implications of evaluation findings. He suggests that evaluations provide answers to three questions: (1) *What* information emerges about attitudes, skills, and behaviors? (2) *So What* do findings imply about program effectiveness? (3) *Now What* recommendations can be made for making program improvements? The purpose of this study was to answer these questions based on stakeholders' perceptions of COVID-19 safety protocol changes to program delivery.

METHOD

Following the Fall 2020 season, all GOTR councils (~200) were invited to evaluate the curricular and delivery modifications due to COVID-19 restrictions. Thirty-nine councils elected to participate, consisting of 1,077 teams in all regions of the U.S. GOTR national headquarters distributed an online survey to all caregivers and coaches within the 39 councils.

Caregivers

A total of 1,617 caregivers completed the survey. They reported their girls' program delivery mode as virtual (23.3%), in-person (54.3%), and hybrid (22.4%). For girls' race/ethnicity, 73% were white/Caucasian, 7% Black/African American, 7% multiracial, 6% Latina, 3% Asian, 0.4% American Indian/Alaskan Native, 0.3% Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander, and 1% Other (~2% did not say). Most girls (91%) were in grades 3–5 and 9% were in grades 6–8.

Coaches

A total of 991 coaches completed the survey. They delivered the program as virtual (32.1%), in-person (47.3%), and hybrid (20.6%). The majority were white/Caucasian (84%), with 4% Black/African American, 3% Asian, 3% Latina, 3% multiracial, 0.3% American Indian/Alaskan Native, 0.1% Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander, and 1% Other (~2% did not say).

TABLE 1 | ANOVAs for caregiver items by delivery mode: F- and p-values, means, standard deviations, and effect sizes.

Survey question:	F-value (p-value)		M (SD)	Cohen's d		
		Virtual	In-person	Hybrid	Virtual vs. in-person	Virtual vs. Hybrid
GOTR has been a valuable experience for my girl.	*19.73 (p < 0.001)	4.48 (0.77)	4.73 (0.61)	4.68 (0.63)	0.33	0.26
GOTR helped my girl gain skills that are helping her handle the stress associated with the pandemic.	4.80 (p = 0.008)	4.24 (0.83)	4.38 (0.73)	4.37 (0.77)	_	_
GOTR has led to at least one conversation with my girl about an important topic.	0.78 (p = 0.46)	4.23 (0.89)	4.27 (0.83)	4.31 (0.81)	_	-
Because of participating in GOTR, my child is more confident.	*9.54 (p < 0.001)	4.07 (0.87)	4.28 (0.75)	4.25 (0.77)	0.24	0.21
The COVID-19 precautions in place gave me confidence that GOTR was striving to create a safe experience for my girl.	1.15 (p = 0.28)	_	4.56 (0.85)	4.51 (0.81)	_	_
How satisfied were you with the end-of-season event?	*34.09 (p < 0.001)	4.02 (1.11)	4.54 (0.97)	4.43 (1.02)	0.47	0.37
Before vs. after GOTR — My girl feels lonely.	4.65 (p = 0.01)	-0.49 (0.99)	-0.69 (1.05)	-0.63 (1.06)	_	_
Before vs. after GOTR — I would describe my girl as confident.	0.22 (p = 0.80)	0.51 (0.84)	0.54 (0.77)	0.54 (0.74)	_	-
Before vs. after GOTR — My girl is physically active.	1.56 (p = 0.21)	0.66 (0.93)	0.76 (0.94)	0.70 (1.01)	_	_

All responses were on a 1–5 scale. A p-value of <0.006 was deemed a significant effect, based on a Bonferroni adjustment (0.05/9 items). *Denotes significant effect. Cohen's d was calculated for statistically significant differences. No statistically significant differences emerged for In-Person vs. Hybrid delivery modes. Change score indicates "after minus before", thus caregivers in all three delivery modes reported their girls decreased in loneliness and increased in confidence and physical activity.

Most coaches were between 25–44 years old (61%); 39% were first-timers with GOTR, while 61% coached for ≥ 2 years.

Survey Questions

For caregivers, 5 statements probed level of agreement on the GOTR experience (**Table 1**), ranging from strongly disagree (1) to strongly agree (5). Another question sought degree of satisfaction with the end-of-season event, ranging from completely dissatisfied (1) to completely satisfied (5). They also rated "how true" a statement was ("my girl feels lonely", "my girl is confident", "my girl is physically active") before and after participation in GOTR, ranging from not true at all (1) to really true (5). Coaches responded to 8 statements probing level of agreement about their GOTR experience and 3 questions about how satisfied they were with the COVID-19 safety protocols, end-of-season event, and communication from GOTR (**Table 2**).

One open ended question for each stakeholder was selected for qualitative analysis based on relevance to the COVID-19 protocol changes. For caregivers, "Share one way that your girl has been positively impacted by her *Girls on the Run* experience, such as something she learned, a favorite moment or activity, or a lasting takeaway." For coaches, "This is a challenging time for many girls. What do you think was the greatest need met through the program during this time?"

Data Analysis

Quantitative responses were analyzed using analysis of variance to determine delivery mode differences. We applied a Bonferroni adjustment to avoid Type 1 errors (12). For caregivers, statistical significance was determined using p < 0.006 (0.05/9 items) and for coaches using p < 0.005 (0.05/11 items). Student-Newman-Keuls *post-hoc* tests were used in the event of statistically significant differences. Effect size (ES) was calculated for statistically significant differences using Cohen's d (13): $d \ge 0.20$ = small, ≥ 0.50 = medium, ≥ 0.80 = large.

An inductive content analysis was adopted for the qualitative responses (14). One researcher initially coded data units (words, phrases, sentences) and lower-order themes for half the sample of caregivers (n = 780) and coaches (n = 458) due to early saturation of responses. A second researcher randomly selected 100 responses for each stakeholder and independently coded data units and lower-order themes. The researchers then met to discuss convergence and divergence of findings and came to consensus. Together they derived a set of higher-order themes that emerged from the lower-order themes and data units (14).

RESULTS

Caregivers: Quantitative Responses

Responses (**Table 1**) fell between agree and strongly agree regardless of delivery mode (virtual, in-person, hybrid). Caregivers favorably viewed the COVID-19 safety precautions in the in-person and hybrid modes. Analysis revealed no differences for: (a) gained skills for handling stress, (b) participating led to at least one conversation between caregiver and girl about an important topic and (c) COVID-19 precautions gave confidence that GOTR was striving to create TABLE 2 | ANOVAs for coach items by delivery mode: F- and p-values, means, standard deviations, and effect sizes.

Survey question:	F-value (p-value)		M (SD)		Cohens d			
		Virtual	In-person	Hybrid	Virtual vs. in-person	Virtual vs. hybrid	In-person vs. hybrid	
Coaching Girls on the Run has been a valuable experience for me.	*5.95 (p = 0.003)	4.77 (0.45)	4.77 (0.47)	4.63 (0.64)	-	-0.32	-0.22	
I formed positive relationships with the girls on my team.	*8.88 (p < 0.001)	4.55 (0.60)	4.73 (0.51)	4.66 (0.55)	0.29	0.18	-	
Girls on my team developed positive relationships with their teammates.	*24.77 (p < 0.001)	4.31 (0.75)	4.65 (0.55)	4.55 (0.58)	0.44	0.32	-	
As a Girls on the Run coach, I felt like I was making a difference in girls' lives.	2.40 (p = 0.09)	4.48 (0.61)	4.57 (0.62)	4.50 (0.60)	-	-	-	
Because of participating in Girls on the Run, girls on my team are more confident.	4.76 (p = 0.009)	4.39 (0.63)	4.53 (0.63)	4.44 (0.60)	-	-	-	
I received sufficient training to effectively implement the program.	1.34 (p = 0.26)	4.42 (0.66)	4.48 (0.67)	4.41 (0.71)	-	-	-	
Coach support was available to me throughout the season.	1.21 (p = 0.30)	4.65 (0.57)	4.58 (0.66)	4.59 (0.61)	-	-	-	
I had the support I needed to coach during COVID times.	0.16 (p = 0.86)	4.54 (0.63)	4.57 (0.64)	4.55 (0.65)	-	-	_	
How satisfied were you with the COVID-19 related safety protocols implemented this season?	0.01 (p = 0.92)	-	4.50 (0.99)	4.51 (0.99)	-	-	-	
How satisfied were you with the end-of-season event?	*34.67 (p < 0.001)	3.85 (1.09)	4.48 (0.95)	4.33 (1.00)	0.58	0.44	-	
How satisfied were you with the communication from Girls on the Run?	0.26 (p = 0.77)	4.62 (0.84)	4.66 (0.81)	4.65 (0.79)	-	-	-	

All responses were on a 1–5 scale. A p-value of <0.005 was deemed a significant effect, based on a Bonferroni adjustment (0.05/11 items). *Denotes significant effect. Cohen's d was calculated for statistically significant differences.

a safe experience for girls. Two items showed a difference favoring in-person vs. virtual and hybrid vs. virtual—valuable experience and my girl is more confident. ES's were small. No statistical differences emerged for in-person vs. hybrid delivery modes.

Caregivers reported the location of their end-of-season event as in-person at site (72.3%), virtual (22.0%) or other (5.7%). Satisfaction ratings with the event fell between somewhat and completely satisfied for all delivery modes, but caregivers of girls who participated in virtual sessions scored significantly lower than girls who experienced in-person or hybrid lessons. ES's were small.

For the before and after questions —"my girl felt/feels lonely", "I would describe my girl as confident", and "my girl was/is physically active"—scores improved for all three delivery modes. Caregivers reported girls as less lonely, more confident, and more physically active. No differences in change scores emerged by delivery mode.

Coaches: Quantitative Responses

Responses (Table 2) fell between agree and strongly agree regardless of program delivery. Coaches reported positive experiences across the board, including high ratings for "coach support was available to me throughout the season" and "I had the support I needed during COVID times." Coaches favorably viewed COVID-19 safety protocols for in-person and hybrid modes. No differences emerged for: (a) received sufficient training to effectively implement the program (b) as a GOTR coach, I felt like I was making a difference in girls' lives, and (c) because of participating in Girls on the Run, girls on my team are more confident.

In-person delivery received more favorable scores than virtual delivery for: I formed positive relationships with girls on my team and girls developed positive relationships with teammates; these items were also higher for hybrid vs. virtual. All ES's were small. When asked if coaching GOTR has been a valuable experience, coaches in the hybrid mode scored significantly lower than virtual and in-person modes, but ES's were small.

Coaches reported location of the end-of-season event as in-person at site (62.5%), virtual (28.7%) or other (8.9%). Satisfaction ratings with the event were significantly higher for coaches who delivered the program in-person or hybrid than for virtual mode. ES's were small (virtual vs. hybrid) and medium (virtual vs. in-person). No differences emerged between delivery modes for satisfaction with safety protocols and support and communication from GOTR.

Caregivers: Qualitative Themes

Coding responses to, "Share one way that your girl has been positively impacted by her GOTR experiences ..." resulted in 9

higher-order themes derived from 15 lower-order themes and hundreds of data units. Table 3 depicts the thematic analysis.

Improved Physical Activity Motivation and Behavior was evident in data units revealing opportunities for being physically active with teammates and looking forward to running and training for the 5 K. As one parent said, "My daughter has grown to love running and wants to run with me now. She sees herself as a runner and this is a positive identity that she will carry with her into the future." Another parent shared, "My daughter did not like to do any physical activity prior to this program. After GOTR, she would come home in such a positive mood and feeling better about herself. Now she is pushing me to incorporate exercise into our lives and strives to be a healthy person."

Social Development was characterized by opportunities to develop and strengthen friendships, socially interact with peers, and experience group belongingness-various ways that allowed girls to share common bonds with others their age. One parent offered, "This was a wonderful way for Sadie¹ to get reconnected with kids her age and have some meaningful experiences in the midst of this COVID chaos. Thank you for providing a safe and supportive way for her to be with other kids and continue working on her running skills." This parent gave a more vivid example, "My daughter became motivated and dedicated to completing her own physical fitness routine because of the positive energy and camaraderie generated by her GOTR coaches and team. She felt she was part of something important, a little bit more connected to others and appreciated as a person."

Psychological Growth was defined by themes of achieving goals and gaining confidence. Caregivers attested to girls setting goals and developing strategies to successfully complete them (e.g., 5K). Others highlighted how confidence was enhanced through activities and lessons in GOTR. One parent shared, "My daughter was really struggling and feeling alone during COVID. She lost her motivation and happy spirit ... After just one practice she was happy again. She was eager to set goals and achieve them. As she achieved goals her confidence grew. This program was even more important this year!"

Emotional Growth entailed themes of being able to express feelings, adopting a positive outlook, and feeling proud of accomplishments. Responses alluded to becoming more open with communicating, engaging in positive talk, and feeling a sense of pride in completing the 5 K. A parent shared, "She was really struggling with COVID and not being able to be with her friends ... when she started GOTR back up she was excited, she looked forward to each session, it brought her back to life and her outgoing self again." Another offered, "GOTR gave her peers to interact with ... she was able to share her thoughts on the lesson without hesitation. GOTR has always been a positive, uplifting experience where she feels accepted."

Life Skills Development was prominent, characterized by learning life lessons and helping others. Caregivers confirmed that girls acquired specific "tools" (Take a Breather) and learned important skills (e.g., choosing good friends) that transferred to

¹All names are pseudonyms.

TABLE 3 | Caregiver responses: lower-order themes and data units within each higher-order theme.

Lower-order theme:	Data units:
Higher-order the	eme: improved physical activity motivation and behavior
Physical activity opportunities	Learning to be more physically active Becoming more active Discovered she loves running as an activity Outdoor exercise Looked forward to running Running has gotten better Loves running with her friends Found she is good at running More active in the outside than before Understands how important daily physical activity is to her well-being Energetic from the workout Training for, committing to, and completing a 5 k Wants to run track now Excited about exercise Understands the value of being active She has a new love for running Enjoys the movement activities during each session The exercise helped give her balance with the virtual school day She's focusing on fitness Being able to run longer distances Learning to be active by running Helped her gain physical strength as she recovered from an injury Lots of fun exercise Love to run Now enjoys exercising Learned that she really enjoys running and that she can do it My daughter values physical activity as a way to release stress Getting more physical activity She has better endurance
Higherorder the	me: social development
Building friendships	Making new friends (numerous entries) Formed long-lasting friendships Connected with friends Seeing friends virtually or in person

friendships	Formed long-lasting friendships Connected with friends Seeing friends virtually or in person Time spent with friends Brought her closer to girls she otherwise would not have been able to get to know Made lifelong friends that she calls her sisters
Opportunity for social interactions	Interacting with girls More outgoing Came out of shell Conversations with teammates Helped her open up more Positive interactions with her peers
Feeling a part of the group/team	Team spirit Sense of community Feeling of belonging Group activities Being part of a team and lifting each other up Made her feel like a welcome part of a group Built a strong camaraderie with the other girls Loved how everyone cheered and uplifted each other A fun sense of belonging Team building Bonding with the other girls

(Continued)

TABLE 3 | Continued

Lower-order theme:	Data units:	Lower-order theme:	Data units:			
Higher-order the	me: psychological growth	Higher-order the	eme: life skills development			
Achieving Goals	Striving toward a goal such as 5 k Setting goal for 5 k	Learning life lessons	Star Power (learned how to activate her Star Power) Strategies to cope with stress			
	Meeting/exceeding goal for 5 k		Choosing good friends			
	Pushed self to achieve running goals		Learned to enjoy the success of others rather than only			
	Got better at accomplishing goals		celebrating her own achievements			
	Felt a strong sense of achievement after running the 5 k She was able to complete it (5k) without stopping and felt successful in her efforts		Used some of the lessons to work through problems with her little sister			
	Able to prove to herself that she could do more than she		Learning about making healthy choices Understanding of empathy			
	initially thought possible Learned that she can push herself to accomplish big goals		Tries to brainstorm ways to positively problem solve when a problem arises			
Gaining	Willingness to try new things		Coping skills for stressful situations			
confidence	More confident about running		Looking out for your friends			
	Gained confidence		Learned to be more of a leader			
	Now confident enough to volunteer to speak in group Zoom		Learned more about her feelings and some things to do to make her feel better when she's anxious			
	meetings		Gave her a chance to develop a positive body image			
	She has the confidence that she can tackle any challenges		She has a better understanding of true friendships and how			
	Confidence in running the 5 k		to cope with life's challenges			
	Confidence demonstrated by her growing comfort in		Emphasis on heathy lifestyle both physically and mentally			
	engaging in new activities Confidence with being a leader		Learned dedication, positive thinking and improved			
	She doesn't doubt herself so much anymore on the first try		self-esteem			
	Now has the mindset that girls can be strong and do anything!		Toolbox for navigating emotions, peer relationships, and			
	More confident with exercising		social dynamics			
	She knows she can do hard things		Helped my daughter socially, emotionally, and physically			
liahan andan tha	was suchianal successible		She's aware of her health choices and mental break options in keeping herself happy			
ligner-order the	me: emotional growth		Gained quite a bit of empathy			
Being able to	Talk about feelings		Improving social skills			
express feelings	More open		Learned how to communicate more clearly			
	More outspoken		She learned she is able to push herself beyond what she was			
	Learned how to better communicate her feelings More willing to share and speak publicly		able to do before.			
	Learned to make her voice heard		Learned strategies for helping her stay calm			
	Voices her opinion more	Helping others	Learned about giving back			
	Talking about her feelings when she gets frustrated		Community service project			
	Using positive words to speak with those who upset her, or		Sense of civic engagement			
	she disagrees with		Donating to charities Encouraging teammates			
	She is more articulate about her emotions		Providing words of encouragement to the other girls			
	More open to talk to me Expressing her feelings		Thinking about her communities			
	Talk about emotions more freely		Helping her community			
	She has emotionally matured since doing GOTR		Community project helped her feel empathy for others			
Adopting a			Be supportive for each other			
oositive outlook	Positive thinking Being optimistic		Ran extra laps with her friends in order to support them			
ositive outlook	Using positive self-talk	Higher-order the	eme: positive coaching influence			
	Positive attitude	Positive coaching	Trusted coaches			
	Motivated	influence	Coaches were positive role models			
	Using positive language about herself		Loved her coach			
	Learning about positivity and being uplifting		Encouragement she gets from the coaches			
	A lot of positive encouragement		Interacting with adults outside the family			
	Positive self-statements/positive thinking skills Learned how to think more positively		Having coaches who were engaged and interested in listening Enjoyed the positive feedback and encouragement from her leaders			
eeling proud of	Sense of pride for finishing 5 k		Felt safe in speaking her opinion and that's cause the leaders			
accomplishments			fostered that environment			
	Proud to have run as far as she did					
	Proud of herself to finish her 5 k her way	Higher-order the	eme: closer family connections			
	Proud she completed the 5 k without quitting Pride in running longer distances	Closer family	Stronger connections with parents and siblings			

(Continued)

(Continued)

TABLE 3 | Continued

Lower-order theme:	Data units:
	Discuss lessons with mother
	Going on a weekly jog as a family
	Running with her mom at the 5 k
	More positive and patient with her family
	We have been taking daily walks as a family to remind us all to be more active
	This has been something we could do together
	She had some hilarious conversations that gave the entire family a laugh—something we all very much need right now! She came home one day from GOTR and we had a conversation about how girls apologize too much, and I LOVED this conversation!
Higher-order then	ne: having fun
Having fun	Enjoy the program Enjoy running Enjoy the girls Being silly Having fun in the program
Higher-order then	ne: sense of normalcy during the pandemic
Sense of normalcy during the	Gave her something to look forward to each week Getting outside
pandemic	Being with girls aside from virtual school
	Allowed for safe and positive interaction with schoolmates
	Spending time with a small group of girls in a comfortable and honest setting
	Made her feel like she was living some normal moments. Grateful to have a covid-safe option when so many activities are canceled
	She appreciated the time to do something NORMAL in this not-normal year
	Having a social and active outlet during pandemic GOTR experience helped her feel much more connected to the school community at a time of stress and loneliness

many areas of girls' lives. A parent shared, "The lessons have been so helpful for Pria. We have gone back to lessons again and again and generalized for everyday life. Positive self-talk and Take a Breather helped us get through things like the flu shot and a medical procedure that was pretty scary. As a child with anxiety ... having those tools in her toolkit helped us more than I can express in words." Helping Others was a theme reinforcing lessons that emphasize standing up for others (being a "Stand-Byer") and giving back to community and society. Developing empathy and a sense of civic engagement is accentuated in the curriculum through completion of a community service project.

Two higher-order themes revolved around meaningful adult relationships, Positive Coaching Influence and Closer Family Connections. Caregivers were uniformly praiseworthy of their girls' coaches as positive role models, sources of encouragement, and fostering a safe and inclusive climate. In addition, several caregivers commented on how girls' involvement in GOTR fostered opportunities for being physically active as a family and having conversations related to lesson themes. Having Fun was a theme that reflected the sheer enjoyment of running, being with peers, and experiencing the overall program. A Sense of Normalcy during the Pandemic emerged as directly relevant to the COVID-19 pandemic. Caregivers praised the value of the program in light of virtual school and other social activities being canceled. One parent summarized concisely, "She appreciated the time to do something NORMAL in this notnormal year." Another shared, "My daughter was new to her school and with it being virtual, she hadn't met anyone. Her GOTR experience helped her feel much more connected to the school community at a time of stress and loneliness."

Coaches: Qualitative Themes

Coding responses to, "... What do you think was the greatest need met through the program during this time" resulted in 7 higher-order themes derived from 9 lower-order themes and hundreds of data units. **Table 4** depicts the thematic analysis.

Some themes were similar to those of caregivers, revolving around opportunities to socialize with peers, be physically active, build confidence, learn life lessons, be surrounded by a positive social environment, and feel a sense of normalcy. One coach nicely summarized how GOTR met girls' needs during this challenging time: "Giving girls the opportunity to get out of the house and develop strong habits/practices in exercise, mental health, confidence, and relationships."

Numerous responses exemplified the theme, Increased Physical Activity, including opportunities to be physically active by getting outside, participating in sports and activities with friends, and as one coach implored, "Encouraged them to get up and MOVE!" Another shared, "Many parents told us that before GOTR, their girls were not getting any physical activity. Not only were they active during the lesson, but it continued at home too." As a PA-PYD program, GOTR is unique in emphasizing physical activity as a healthy behavior through opportunities to enjoyably experience running, motor skills, and movement activities that are continued outside of the structured program.

Social Development entailed themes of socializing with peers and feeling part of a group. Coaches highlighted meaningful interactions and relationships as a crucial need that was achieved through activities promoting teamwork, unity, connectedness, and companionship. One coach shared, "The program provided the girls an opportunity to meet and interact with other girls and school staff (coaches). This gave the girls a much-needed opportunity to socialize with peers/adults during the difficult time caused by COVID (school closures, social distancing)." Another added, "I think social interaction was the greatest need. Girls had a platform to share in their joys, excitement, triumphs and hardships. My girls made valuable connections and even exchanged numbers to keep in touch with one another."

Psychological Growth included lower-order themes of coping with stress and building confidence. Coaches elaborated on how GOTR met these needs, "It gave the girls a sense of calm in all this chaos", "Having lessons on emotions bridges gaps with how they are feeling and how they can express it", and "They just needed someone besides people in their immediate households to talk with and to explore the world around them with different people so that they weren't stuck stressing about school. They got the opportunity to put some stress aside to have fun and to become a stronger and more confident girl." TABLE 4 | Coach responses: lower-order themes and data units within each higher-order theme.

higher-order theme	Э.				
Lower-order theme:	Data units:	Lower-order theme:	Data units:		
Higher order the	me: increased physical activity		Cope with the world at the moment Allowed them to de-stress and focus on things outside the		
Higher order thei Opportunities to be physically active	Physical activity Not only were they active during the lesson, but it continued at home too Able to get outside and exercise More active Being able to do the 5 k Movement Participate in an outdoor activity with friends Exercise and moving their bodies Time to move Ability to be outside exercising with other girls Opportunity to get outside and move Got to be active which they don't do during online learning Opportunity to be active with others Getting exercise Giving them a lot of moving time Keeping girls active Opportunity to enjoy their love for running following the safety guidelines	Building confidence Higher-order the Learning life lessons			
	Able to participate in a sport/activity Exercise outdoors Encouraged them to get up and MOVE! Getting outdoors for physical activity A chance to be active Opportunity to have an outlet for activity		conflict resolution) Having lessons on emotions bridges gaps with how they are feeling and how they can express it The lessons about feelings and how to manage and communicate them were very helpful Participate in an outdoor activity with friends where they were		
Higher-order the	me: social development		learning important life skills		
Socializing with peers Feeling part of a	Meaningful social interaction Connecting with teammates Social and peer interaction Need for social and emotional interaction A place to be sociable and silly Opportunity to connect with peers in a fun and safe way Time to socialize with peers Chance to engage with others in a positive manner Building relationships and being able to spend time with peers Created socialization opportunities Fellowship with others Interactions with peers See their friends Make new friends Forming relationships Forming teationships Forming better friendships and getting along well Allowing girls to socialize Connecting through positive experiences Still able to have a team experience		Staying Positive Opportunity to learn about self-love and respect for others Developed skills to see their strengths, push themselves to reach their goal, and how to support each other Positive self-talk Learned tools which are very helpful to use in their everyday lives, especially during a time like now How to manage emotions Focusing on the positive Learning that people that bring you up are better to be around than people that bring you down Learning social skills "Star power" to build self confidence Lessons that incorporated feelings and how to handle them Learn great life skills during a difficult time Practicing coping methods for negative feelings and self-talk Able to build a toolbox of skills through the lessons Develop strong habits/practices in exercise, mental health, confidence, and relationships Team building skills		
group/team	A sense of community Feeling like part of a group Awareness that they were not alone	Higher-order the	Learning important life skills during a hard year Star Power me: positive social environment		
	Togetherness Belonging to a team		Safety for the girls and coaches		
	Enjoyed the companionship that they received during practice Opportunity to participate in a "group" activity Teamwork and unity Need of togetherness Belonging	supportive environment	Safe, multipurpose, extracurricular activity A safe and healthy environment for the girls to discuss issues important to them Positive, meaningful, and real connection that kept safety the top priority		
	A sense of connectedness with girls of the same age group		Supporting each other Having a safe place to go where they could release some		
Higher-order the Coping with stress	me: psychological growth		energy in a positive way Forming relationships with other girls in a positive and		

TABLE 4 | Continued

(Continued)

(Continued)

TABLE 4 | Continued

Lower-order theme:	Data units:
	Creating an environment for girls to support each other Having a safe and open space for them to share their thoughts and ideas Have meaningful discussions around topics being dealt with in daily lives A chance to talk about Covid in a safe setting Girls had a platform to share in their joys, excitement, triumphs, and hardships Time for girls to talk about their feelings Opportunities to chat about what was on their mind. Time for girls to talk about their feelings in a safe space A place where girls can be silly, a little less formal, and express themselves Opportunity for the girls to talk about their feelings The girls had exactly what they needed to participate safely Providing a safe space for girls to vent and enjoy time with one another A safe space to express emotions Gave them a sense of security Able to express their emotions Being able to talk with other people their age Surrounded by tons of positivity from girls their own age Allowed them to express themselves A safe place to express emotions and share experiences
Higher-order the	eme: having fun

Having fun	Provided a sense of fun
	Enjoyed having a more laid back, social activity
	A fun way for the girls to connect
	Participate in fun games to take their mind off of things
	A place for girls to have fun
	Fun interaction and engagement

Higher-order theme: sense of normalcy during the pandemic

Sense of normalcy during the pandemic	A piece of sanity in the midst of insane times Feeling a sense of normalcy and belonging Surrounded by their peers gave them some normalcy Gave the girls a sense of calm in all this chaos Focusing on growth and positivity during such a limiting and negative time was wonderful for them Great way to get girls moving during this pandemic where you have to spend a majority of time indoors Giving them something to look forward to during this time For many, this was their first time getting together with people outside of their family since before COVID Ability to have a routine Provided girls with stability during uncertain times Chance to be with other girls and stay active during this period of isolation Giving the girls something to look forward to twice a week Consistency—allow girls to continue participating in a meaningful program they enjoy and look forward to. Giving the girl something positive to do during this hard time The girls were able to be "normal" during our time together. Getting back to something somewhat normal! A feeling of normalcy—when so much has been canceled including almost all clubs, GOTR was there.
	A distraction from the pandemic

Life Skills Development was characterized by learning life lessons, such as adopting a positive mindset, managing emotions, developing social skills, and helping others. One coach explained, "... the opportunity to develop social skills (including sharing, cooperation, overcoming shyness, productive disagreement and conflict resolution), given that many aren't in school." Another said, "Many of the girls developed skills to help them see their strengths, push themselves to reach their goal, and how to support each other." One elaborated: "The girls were able to build a toolbox of skills through the lessons that helped them in this current odd environment ... The girls learned that other girls felt the same way about life/the world. There was safety in knowing they were not alone."

Positive Social Environment was exemplified by having a safe and supportive space for engaging in activities and interacting with peers. A coach stated, "GOTR gave the girls something to look forward to and people to interact with. I think most of them were lonely and hadn't seen any peers in a while. GOTR gave them a space to talk about their lives and how they've been feeling." Other coaches stated, "This made connection possible outside of the household. Positive, meaningful, and real connection that kept safety the top priority", and "The program was able to help with providing a safe place for girls to connect while they are experiencing isolation due to the pandemic ... the content was encouraging and helped to keep them positive and growing during a challenging time." The higher-order theme, Having Fun, also reflected a positive and supportive climateenjoying activities with peers and fun games to take their mind off things (i.e., COVID).

Sense of Normalcy during the Pandemic depicted a theme specific to meeting girls' needs during COVID-19. One coach succinctly characterized GOTR's role, "A piece of sanity in the midst of insane times." Another exclaimed, "Getting back to something somewhat normal! For the time we were together, besides masks, distancing and sanitizer, it felt good to do something other than be on the computer at home all day." Another stated, "Normalcy. So many of our girls had things interrupted over the last 8 months and to bring the program back at our school was so helpful and nice to see them involved in an after-school activity".

DISCUSSION

Utilization-focused evaluation research is a means for bridging evidence-based findings with practical implications (11). It begins with the premise, "... evaluations should be judged by their utility and actual use ... how real people in the real world apply evaluation findings" (p. 4). Patton states that evaluation research should answer three questions: *What* ... changes in attitudes, skills, and behaviors occur in participants? *So What* ... do the findings imply about the degree to which the program is considered a success? *Now What* ... recommendations flow from the findings? We systematically address study findings relative to

these questions based on caregivers' and coaches' perceptions of safety protocol changes to curricula and delivery mode.

What changes in girls' attitudes, skills, and behaviors occurred by participating in GOTR? Quantitative responses by caregivers and coaches were favorable (e.g., my girl learned skills to handle stress associated with the pandemic), regardless of the curriculum delivered in-person, virtually, or hybrid. Caregivers reported girls as less lonely, more confident, and more physically active at season's end-for all modes. Qualitative themes provided detail for how girls were impacted by GOTR (caregivers) and what greatest need was met by participating during this challenging time (coaches). Based on these data, GOTR provided a means of sustaining physical activity, strengthening friendships, achieving goals, and building confidence. Girls acquired ability to express feelings, maintain optimism, and take pride in completing the 5 K. Evidence of season-long improvement in physical and psychosocial outcomes align with the mission, vision, and core values of the program (5) as well as longitudinal findings during "normal" program delivery (9, 10).

Qualitative data also revealed that learning life skills and feeling a sense of normalcy were central to countering the challenges girls faced, by acquiring skills to cope with stress, think positively, and develop relationships (6). Stakeholder groups credited GOTR with teaching life lessons that informed intentional decision-making (positive self-talk, choosing friends), managing negative emotions, and adopting healthy behaviors to navigate many areas of girls' lives during the pandemic. Ability to generalize lessons learned in GOTR to domains outside the program—school, family, peers—is a signature of PYD programs (2, 6).

So What ... do findings imply about the degree to which GOTR was effective? Mixed methods revealed improvement in girls' physical activity and psychosocial attitudes and behaviors that infer program success using varied delivery modes and safety precautions. These promising outcomes occurred within a safe and supportive social environment that included encouraging coaches and meaningful peer interactions. "Social distancing" was not equivalent to reduced opportunities for socializing with peers, developing social skills, and experiencing a sense of community-innovative ways of delivering the program were successful in promoting PYD. Peer acceptance and close friendships are critical needs for youth in childhood and adolescence (15, 16), which was achieved through GOTR's quality programming and coach training. Building positive relationships is a key element of coach training, attained through activities that highlight cooperation, inclusion, support, and a mastery climate (5, 17). As a PA-PYD program challenged with modifying curricular lessons to accommodate safety precautions, GOTR was successful in providing an environment that made a positive impact on girls' physical activity and psychosocial and emotional growth and development.

Now What ... recommendations can be made for program improvements? While favorable ratings emerged for all delivery modes, the virtual experience was rated lower for a few items (albeit small effect sizes). This included, "GOTR has been a valuable experience for my girl", "I formed positive relationships with girls on my team", and "girls on my team developed positive relationships with teammates." Satisfaction with a virtual end-of-season event was rated lowest. GOTR used the findings to recommend areas for improving the Spring 2021 season. First, councils were encouraged to conduct the end-of-season 5 K in person and at site-based locations if possible. Second, to optimize developing positive relationships, virtual session length was extended from 45 to 60 min and ideas were added to the virtual curriculum for coaches to make more informal connections. Third, a team workout option was added to the virtual curriculum (girls and coaches complete it together), which increased time for connection and motivation for physical activity.

Despite strengths of this study (e.g., mixed methods, multiple stakeholders), we note some limitations. First, 39 councils agreed to participate and, although large samples of caregivers and coaches from over 1,000 teams completed the survey, it is unknown how those in other councils viewed the program experience. Second, the sample was not as diverse as the makeup of the broader organization. Survey responses represented 25% girls of color, whereas the network composition for Fall 2020 was 37%. GOTR remains committed to gathering insights from individuals of diverse sociocultural backgrounds and is pursuing strategies to ensure representation. Third, to maximize return rate the survey length was kept reasonable, which did not allow for more quantitative items. The open-ended questions provided rich data to complement ratings and lent perspective on areas of holistic health and well-being attained through participating.

In conclusion, GOTR resourcefully and effectively applied COVID-19 safety precautions with in-person, virtual, and hybrid modes. All modes were received favorably and open-ended narrative revealed the breadth and depth of program impact. Evaluation findings provide GOTR and other youth programs with critical information for improving curricula, coach training, and program delivery while maintaining high safety protocols during a challenging health crisis.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available because the dataset is proprietary to Girls on the Run International. Requests about the data should be directed to Maureen Weiss, mrweiss@umn.edu.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The project was reviewed by Research Integrity and Compliance (RIC), Texas State University, San Marcos, TX, USA. Because the study exclusively involved the examination of anonymous, secondary data, the research is not regulated by RIC, and written informed consent for participation was not required.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MW and AR conceived the study. AR collected the data. MW and LK drafted the earlier versions of the manuscript and conducted the qualitative data analysis. LK conducted the quantitative data analysis. All authors contributed to revising the manuscript and approved the final submitted version.

Girls on the Run

REFERENCES

- Eccles JS, Gootman JA. Features of positive developmental settings. In: Eccles JS, Gootman JA, editors. *Community Programs to Promote Youth Development*. Washington, DC: National Academy Press (2002). p. 86–118.
- Petitpas AJ, Cornelius AE, Van Raalte JL, Jones T. A framework for planning youth sport programs that foster psychosocial development. *Sport Psychol.* (2005) 19:63–80. doi: 10.1123/tsp.19.1.63
- Lerner RM, Lerner JV. Toward a new vision and vocabulary about adolescence: theoretical, empirical, and applied bases of a "positive youth development" perspective. In: Balter L, Tamis-LeMonda CS, editors. *Child Psychology: A Handbook of Contemporary Issues*. New York, NY: Psychology Press (2006). p. 445–69.
- 4. Jones SM, Brush KE, Ramirez T, Mao ZX, Marenus M, Wettje S, et al.al Navigating SEL from the Inside Out. Looking Inside and Across 33 Leading SEL Programs: A Practical Resource for Schools and OST Providers. 2nd ed. Cambridge, MA: Harvard Graduate School of Education (2021).
- Riley A, Britt H. Girls on the run. In: Peppler K, editor. Sage Encyclopedia of Out-of-School Learning. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage (2017). p. 325–7.
- Weiss MR. Positive youth development through physical activity: progress, puzzles, and promise. In: Horn TS, Smith AL, editors. *Advances in Sport and Exercise Psychology*. 4th ed. Champaign, IL: Human Kinetics (2019). p. 483–502.
- Ullrich-French S, Cole AN, Montgomery AK. Evaluation development for a physical activity positive youth development program for girls. *Eval Program Plann.* (2016) 55:67–76. doi: 10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2015.12.002
- Ullrich-French S, Cole AN. Exploring participant characteristics in an assessment of changes in psychosocial outcomes in a physical activity-based positive youth development programme for girls. *Int J Sport Exercise Psychol.* (2018) 16:535–54. doi: 10.1080/1612197X.2016.1275740
- Weiss MR, Kipp LE, Phillips Reichter A, Espinoza SM, Bolter ND. Girls on the run: impact of a physical activity youth development program on psychosocial and behavioral outcomes. *Pediatric Exercise Sci.* (2019) 31:330– 40. doi: 10.1123/pes.2018-0168
- 10. Weiss MR, Kipp LE, Phillips Reichter A, Bolter ND. Evaluating girls on the run in promoting positive youth development: group comparisons on

life skills transfer and social processes. Pediatr Exerc Sci. (2020) 32:172-82. doi: 10.1123/pes.2019-0252

- 11. Patton MQ. *Essentials of Utilization-Focused Evaluation*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage (2012).
- 12. Tabachnick BG, Fidell LS. Using Multivariate Statistics. 7th ed. London: Pearson (2019).
- Cohen JA. Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences. 2nd ed. New York, NY: Erlbaum (1988).
- 14. Patton MQ. *Qualitative Research and Evaluation Methods*. 4th ed. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage (2014).
- Kipp LE. Developmental considerations for working with youth athletes. In: Knight CJ, Harwood CG, Gould D, editors. Sport Psychology for Young Athletes. New York, NY: Routledge (2017). p. 32–42.
- Smith AL. A case for peer-focused efforts to understand and promote physical activity in young people. *Kinesiol Rev.* (2019) 8:32–9. doi: 10.1123/kr.2018-0058
- Weiss MR. Youth sport motivation and participation: Paradigms, perspectives, and practicalities. *Kinesiol Rev.* (2019) 8:162–70. doi: 10.1123/kr.2019-0014

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Weiss, Kipp and Riley. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Physical Fitness Level of College Students Before and After Web-Based Physical Education During the COVID-19 Pandemic

Wei Xia^{1†}, Cai-hong Huang^{2†}, Yu Guo¹, Min-gang Guo³, Ming Hu³, Jian Dai³ and Cheng-hu Deng^{3*}

¹ Department of Imaging Center, Wuhan Children's Hospital (Wuhan Maternal and Child Healthcare Hospital), Tongji Medical College, Huazhong University of Science and Technology, Wuhan, China, ² School of Physical Education, Hubei University of Technology, Wuhan, China, ³ Department of Physical Education, Wuhan University of Technology, Wuhan, China

Background: The COVID-19 pandemic has been an emergency worldwide. Web-based physical education is a choice for college students to keep on their study. The aim of this study was to compare the data of physical fitness of college students before and after web-based physical education.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Arja Sääkslahti, University of Jyväskylä, Finland

Reviewed by:

Yide Yang, Hunan Normal University, China Cihad Dundar, Ondokuz Mayis University, Turkey

*Correspondence: Cheng-hu Deng

1186899562@qq.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Children and Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Pediatrics

Received: 17 June 2021 Accepted: 13 September 2021 Published: 13 October 2021

Citation:

Xia W, Huang C-h, Guo Y, Guo M-g, Hu M, Dai J and Deng C-h (2021) The Physical Fitness Level of College Students Before and After Web-Based Physical Education During the COVID-19 Pandemic. Front. Pediatr. 9:726712. doi: 10.3389/fped.2021.726712 **Methods:** All the students of 2018 and 2019 in Wuhan University of Technology who had taken the web-based physical education class in 2020 were included in this study. The records of annual physical fitness tests of all the subjects in 2019 and 2020 which were carried out in September were reviewed, including weight, height, body mass index (BMI), vital capacity (VC), 50-m dash, sit-and-reach, standing long jump, male-specific pull-ups and 1,000-m race, and female-specific sit-ups and 800-m race.

Results: There were 24,112 male and 9,690 female records of physical fitness tests included in our study. The results of 11,219 male and 4,651 female students who completed both physical fitness tests in 2019 and 2020 were employed for Wilcoxon signed-rank test. Declined performance was observed on male 50-m dash by 0.1 s, male 1,000-m race by 14 s, and female 800-m race by 11 s. Notably, the percentage of male obesity, based on BMI, rose from 10.6 to 15.2% and 17.1 to 21.8% for male overweight; correspondingly, the percentage of male normal weight declined from 55.9 to 51.9% and 16.4 to 11.1% for male thinness. The trend of increasing BMI in males should be paid attention to. Improved results on vital capacity, sit-and-reach, standing long jump for both males and females, female 50-m dash, female sit-ups, and male pull-ups were observed in 2020. All the results of physical fitness tests were significantly different between 2019 and 2020 (p < 0.01) by Wilcoxon signed-rank test.

Conclusions: The changes of physical fitness tests before and after web-based physical education suggested that the focus should be placed on improvement for running tests through appropriate alternatives, such as fast running in place and shuttle run. In addition, the simple, convenient, and practical sport that require available equipment and little field should be considered for web-based physical education.

Keywords: COVID-19, college students, physical education, physical fitness, exercise

49

INTRODUCTION

The outbreak of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19), caused by a novel coronavirus named SARS-CoV-2, has affected the health of millions of people (1), which has been declared as a pandemic by the World Health Organization. To prevent the further spread of this severe infectious disease, quarantine was considered an effective method to protect the uninfected people from COVID-19 (2). As reported, the pandemic would last for a rather long period (3), as well as the quarantine. Education was disrupted by the closure of schools worldwide due to quarantine, with more than 990 million students involved reported by the United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization (4).

Although the quarantine was essential to prevent the further spread of COVID-19, it may also have limited the engagement of students in sufficient levels of physical activity. However, sufficient physical activity is essential not only for maintaining the physical well-being but also for keeping mental health in adolescents (5). Also, Chekroud's study has described that physical exercise was associated with lower mental health burden (6). Furthermore, Brooks's study has stated their concern on psychological impact of quarantine during this pandemic (7).

As insufficient physical activity was observed among adolescents in 146 counties by Cardon (8), how to restore the interrupted physical education for maintaining physical health was more essential than ever during this pandemic quarantine. Furthermore, Deng's study has described that mental health was significantly correlated with regular and sufficient exercise during this COVID-19 pandemic (9).

In order to keep physical and mental health of the adolescents, physical education was essential. As conventional education was not available, web-based education was carried out as an optional choice. Web-based physical education has been carried out in many universities and colleges during spring 2020 in Wuhan, but as an outdoor course, there were many challenges for web-based physical education.

So far as we knew, the effectiveness of newly developed webbased physical education has never been evaluated. In addition, as a newly developed style of physical education, it is difficult to evaluate the effectiveness of it comprehensively. Although physical education promoting physical activity and fitness has been long recognized (10, 11), the degree of physical education on improving physical fitness was still a controversial issue (12–14). However, physical fitness tests were still effective and quantitive tools for measuring effectiveness of physical education. In Bao's study, physical fitness tests were used to evaluate the effectiveness of mandatory physical education of the university students in aspects of body composition, cardiorespiratory endurance, flexibility, muscular strength, and muscular endurance (15).

Therefore, the primary purpose of our study was to describe the results of physical fitness tests before and after Web-Based Physical Education during the COVID-19 pandemic, in 2019 and 2020 separately. Also, the secondary purpose of our study is to compare the results of physical fitness tests in 2019 and 2020, though it could not be only attributed to web-based physical education, the changes of physical fitness results could give out the insufficient aspects of college students and the suggestion for web-based physical education in the future.

METHODS

Study Population and Their Web-Based Physical Education

All the students of 2018 and 2019 in Wuhan University of Technology who had taken the web-based physical education class in 2020 were included in this study. The web-based physical education class was carried out once a week for 1 h and a half in 2020 spring. The time duration for warm-up, exercise, and relaxation was 15 min, 1 h, and 15 min, respectively. The exercise of web-based physical education class was chosen by students, including football, basketball, tennis, badminton, table tennis, gymnastics, and Chinese kung fu. Exercise for 1 h everyday was assigned as homework for all the students. This study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and the ethical guidelines of medical research covering humans. This study was approved by institutional review board of Wuhan Children's Hospital (WHCH 2020029). Informed consents were disseminated by teachers to students and were provided by all the subjects.

Measurements of Physical Fitness Tests

The records of annually physical fitness tests of all the subjects in 2019 and 2020 which were carried out in September were reviewed. All the tests were measured and recorded by Lingkang physical fitness test set (Jiangsu Lingkang Electronic Technology, Changzhou, China). The physical fitness test was evaluated by the same group of physical education teachers in Wuhan University of technology in 2019 and 2020. All the tests were carried out during 8:30 a.m.-12:00 noon and 1:30 p.m.-5:00 p.m. The height and weight of each student were obtained at the beginning of physical fitness test. Height was obtained as the length from the highest point of head to the heel of students standing straight. Weight was measured as the students weigh without heavy clothing and shoes on. The physical fitness level of each student was quantified by seven tests, with body mass index (BMI), vital capacity (VC), 50-m dash, sit-and-reach, and standing long jump for both males and females, while sit-ups and 800-m race for females only, pull-ups and 1,000-m race for males only. Body mass index (BMI): a ratio of weight and height of the body, calculated as the ratio of the weight of the body in kilograms to the square of the height in meters. VC: a measurement for lung function, defined as the maximum amount of air in milliliters that can be exhaled after a maximum inhalation. Fifty-meter dash: to assess the speed and acceleration, measured as a single sprint of 50 m with time recorded in seconds. Sit-and-reach: to evaluate the flexibility, measured from sitting with legs outstretched, students reached hands forward as far as possible with length over foot recorded in centimeters. Situps (for females only): to assess the muscle endurance, measured from supine position with legs bended, students rose from lying to a sitting position as many as possible over 60 s, with number

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; VC, vital capacity.



of correctly executed sit-ups recorded. Pull-ups (for males only): to evaluate muscle endurance, measured from hanging by hands from a horizontal bar, students pulled themselves up until the chin is at the level of the bar as many as possible, with number of correctly executed pull-ups recorded. Standing long jump: to assess explosive strength, measured from standing at a mark, students tried to jump as far as possible, with length recorded in centimeters. 800-m (for female)/1,000-m (for males) race: to assess the endurance, measured as a race of 800 m/1,000 m with time recorded in seconds.

Statistical Analysis

The students who had not completed the physical fitness tests were excluded. The Kołmogorov–Smirnov test served to check normality. The descriptive statistics were used for all the results of physical fitness tests, including height (in cm), weight (in kg), BMI (in kg/m²), vital capacity (in milliliters), 50-m dash (in s), sit-and-reach (in cm), male-specific pull-ups and female-specific sit-ups (by count), standing long jump (in cm), and male-specific 1,000-m race and female-specific 800-m race (in s). The results of physical fitness tests were expressed as mean and 95% confidence interval as well as median and interquartile range, according to the normality test. Classification evaluation of physical fitness tests was according to the National Physical Health Standards for Students (revised in 2014) (16), BMI was evaluated according to Ko's study as lower BMI cutoff value has been suggested for Chinese (17), and Chi-square test was employed to compare

the difference of physical fitness tests between 2019 and 2020. Mann–Whitney U test was used for comparing the differences of physical fitness tests of all included subjects between 2019 and 2020. The students who completed both physical fitness tests in 2019 and 2020 were included for Wilcoxon signed-rank test. The significant level was set at p < 0.01. SPSS Statistic 19.0 (IBM SPSS Statistics, New York, USA) was employed for statistical analysis.

RESULTS

Subjects Characteristics

There were 9,371 students (male: 6,673, female: 2,698) in the 2018 grade and 9,338 (male: 6,795, female: 2,543) students in the 2019 grade. The students who had not completed the physical fitness tests were excluded. At last, there were 7,776 (male: 5,354, female: 2,422) in the 2018 grade and 8,591 (male: 6,191, female: 2,400) in the 2019 grade who had completed the physical fitness tests of 2019, 8,563 (male: 6,080, female: 2,483) in the 2018 grade, and 8,872 (male: 6,487, female: 2,385) in the 2019 grade who had completed the physical fitness tests of 2020 being included in this study. in total, there were 24,112 male and 9,690 female records of physical fitness tests being included in our study.

There were 11,219 male and 4,651 female students who completed both physical fitness tests in 2019 and 2020. The results of their all physical fitness tests were employed for Wilcoxon signed-rank test. The flow chart is shown in **Figure 1**.



FIGURE 2 | The boxplots of nine results of physical fitness tests from 24,112 male records. Middle line in the box represents the median. The upper and lower boundaries of the box represent upper and lower quartiles. The endpoints of whiskers represent upper and lower extremes.

Descriptive Statistics and Mann–Whitney U Test for all Included Subjects

As the data was not normally distributed, it was presented as median and interquartile range. The median and interquartile range of all the physical fitness tests were presented for males and females in **Figures 2**, **3**, separately.

Classification evaluation of physical fitness tests from 24,112 male and 9,690 female records is shown in **Table 1**. Notably, the

percentage of male obesity, based on BMI, rose from 10.6 to 15.2% and 17.1 to 21.8% for male overweight; correspondingly, the percentage of male normal weight declined from 55.9 to 51.9% and 16.4 to 11.1% for male thinness.

All the results of physical fitness tests from male records were significantly different between 2019 and 2020 with p < 0.001. While except for BMI (p = 0.541), all the other results of physical fitness tests from female records were significantly



FIGURE 3 | The boxplots of nine results of physical fitness tests from 9,690 female records. Middle line in the box represents the median. The upper and lower boundaries of the box represent upper and lower quartiles. The endpoints of whiskers represent upper and lower extremes.

different between 2019 and 2020 (p = 0.001 for weight; p < 0.001 for height, vital capacity, 50-m dash, sit-and-reach, sit-ups, standing long jump, and 800-m race).

Descriptive Statistics and Wilcoxon Signed-Rank Test for Subjects Completed Both Physical Fitness Tests in 2019 and 2020

The mean and 95% confidence interval of physical fitness tests in 2019 and 2020 from 11,219 male and 4,651 female students are shown in **Figures 4**, **5** separately, all the subjects had completed both physical fitness tests in 2019 and 2020. The median, median

of difference, and the *p*-value of 2019 and 2020 from these subjects is shown in **Table 2**. The *p*-value for all the results of physical fitness tests from 11,219 male students and 4,651 female students was <0.001. Notably, declined performance was observed on male 50-m dash by 0.1 s, male 1,000-m race by 14 s, and female 800-m race by 11 s.

DISCUSSION

Under the circumstance of quarantine, the significant reduction of physical condition was first observed in professional athletes (18–21). However, the physical fitness of adolescents should be paid special attention to because of the reduction of

TABLE 1 | Classification evaluation of physical fitness tests from 24,112 male and 9,690 female records.

	Male in 2019	Male in 2020	Female in 2019	Female in 2020
Age (year)	p < 0.001			p < 0.001
≤17	1,730 (15.0%)	112 (0.9%)	757 (15.7%)	48 (0.9%)
18	5,115 (44.3%)	1,715 (13.6%)	2,190 (45.4%)	701 (14.4%)
19	3,841 (33.3%)	5,457 (43.4%)	1,614 (33.5%)	2,203 (45.3%)
20	695 (6.0%)	4,292 (34.2%)	214 (4.4%)	1,629 (33.5%)
21	130 (1.1%)	789 (6.3%)	37 (0.8%)	235 (4.8%)
≥22	34 (0.3%)	202 (1.6%)	10 (0.2%)	52 (1.1%)
BMI (kg/m ²)	p < 0.001			p = 0.559
Thinness (<18.5)	1,889 (16.4%)	1,397 (11.1%)	1,040 (21.6%)	1,012 (20.8%)
Normal (≥18.5 and <23)	6,452 (55.9%)	6,519 (51.9%)	3,090 (64.1%)	3,113 (63.9%)
Overweight (\geq 23 and <26)	1,979 (17.1%)	2,745 (21.8%)	503 (10.4%)	539 (11.1%)
Obesity (≥26)	1,225 (10.6%)	1,906 (15.2%)	189 (3.9%)	204 (4.2%)
VC (ml)	p < 0.001			p < 0.001
Excellent (\geq 4,800 for male, \geq 3,300 for female)	4,084 (35.4%)	4,665 (37.1%)	1,879 (39.0%)	4,231 (86.9%)
Good (\geq 4,300 and <4,800 for male, \geq 3,000 and <3,300 for female)	2,834 (24.5%)	3,522 (28.0%)	972 (20.2%)	593 (12.2%)
Pass (\geq 3,100 and <4,300 for male, \geq 2,000 and <3,000 for female)	4,376 (37.9%)	4,288 (34.1%)	1,900 (39.4%)	44 (0.9%)
Fail (<3,100 for male, <2,000 for female)	251 (2.2%)	92 (0.8%)	71 (1.4%)	0 (0.0%)
50-m dash (s)	p < 0.001			p < 0.001
Excellent (\leq 6.9 for male, \leq 7.7 for female)	736 (6.4%)	276 (2.2%)	45 (0.9%)	40 (0.8%)
Good (\leq 7.1 and >6.9 for male, \leq 8.3 and >7.7 for female)	712 (6.2%)	459 (3.7%)	162 (3.4%)	905 (18.6%)
Pass (\leq 9.1 and >7.1 for male, \leq 10.3 and >8.3 for female)	9,743 (84.4%)	11,714 (93.2%)	3,967 (82.3%)	3,334 (68.5%)
Fail (>9.1 for male, >10.3 for female)	354 (3.0%)	118 (0.9%)	648 (13.4%)	589 (12.1%)
Sit-and-reach (cm)	p < 0.001			p <0.001
Excellent (\geq 21.3 for male, \geq 22.2 for female)	1,581 (13.7%)	3,995 (31.8%)	1,039 (21.5%)	2,084 (42.8%)
Good (\geq 17.7 and <21.3 for male, \geq 19 and <22.2 for female)	1,756 (15.2%)	1,555 (12.4%)	1,033 (21.4%)	850 (17.5%)
Pass (\geq 3.7 and <17.7 for male, \geq 6 and <19 for female)	7,639 (66.2%)	6,406 (50.9%)	2,668 (55.3%)	1,797 (36.9%)
Fail (<3.7 for male, <6 for female)	569 (4.9%)	611 (4.9%)	82 (1.8%)	137 (2.8%)
Pull-ups/sit-ups (count)	p < 0.001			p < 0.001
Excellent (\geq 17 for male, \geq 52 for female)	243 (2.1%)	189 (1.5%)	97 (2.1%)	112 (2.3%)
Good (\geq 15 and <17 for male, \geq 46 and <52 for female)	224 (2.0%)	159 (1.3%)	267 (5.5%)	309 (6.3%)
Pass (\geq 10 and <15 for male, \geq 26 and <46 for female)	1,861 (16.1%)	2,807 (22.3%)	3,814 (79.0%)	4,137 (85.0%)
Fail (<10 for male, <26 for female)	9,217 (79.8%)	9,412 (74.9%)	644 (13.4%)	310 (6.4%)
Standing long jump (cm)	p < 0.001			p <0.001
Excellent (\geq 263 for male, \geq 195 for female)	49 (0.4)	172 (1.4%)	122 (2.6%)	481 (9.9%)
Good (\geq 248 and <263 for male, \geq 181 and <195 for female)	280 (2.4%)	708 (5.6%)	265 (5.5%)	384 (7.9%)
Pass (\geq 208 and <248 for male, \geq 151 and <181 for female)	6,372 (55.2%)	8,231 (65.5%)	3,006 (62.3%)	3,439 (70.6%)
Fail (<208 for male, <151 for female)	4,844 (42.0%)	3,456 (27.5%)	1,429 (29.6)	564 (11.6%)
1,000-m/800-m race (s)	p < 0.001			p <0.001
Excellent (\leq 207 for male, \leq 210 for female)	382 (3.3%)	407 (3.2%)	408 (8.5%)	288 (5.9%)
Good (\leq 222 and $>$ 207 for male, \leq 224 and $>$ 210 for female)	1,373 (11.9%)	547 (4.4%)	1,057 (21.9%)	472 (9.7%)
Pass (\leq 272 and $>$ 222 for male, \leq 274 and $>$ 224 for female)	8,299 (71.9%)	7,885 (62.7%)	3,113 (64.6%)	3,458 (71.0%)
Fail (>272 for male, >274 for female)	1,491 (12.9%)	3,728 (29.7%)	244 (5.0%)	650 (13.4%)

cm, centimeter; kg, kilogram; kg/m², kilogram/meter²; ml, milliliter; s, second.

physical activity reported recently (22–24). Considering the protection of physical activity on physical and mental health, Chen recommended regular physical activity and routinely exercising in a safe home environment (25). Furthermore, physical education teacher could improve the physical fitness more significantly than generalist teacher reported by Starc (26), specialist physical education was irreplaceable. Therefore,

web-based physical education is a safe and new style for college students under this shutdown. However, the change of physical fitness before and after the web-based physical education has never been described so far as we know. The physical fitness tests in our study could represent the body composition (represented by height, weight, and BMI), cardiorespiratory function (represented by vital capacity and 1,000/800-m race),



flexibility (represented by sit-and-reach), strength of muscle (represented by standing long jump and 50-m dash), and endurance of muscle (represented by pull-ups for male/sit-ups for female and 1,000/800-m race). The different change of result from each test would reflect the disadvantage of physical fitness and the focus of web-based teaching in the future.

As to the body composition, we would like to discuss the height, weight and BMI together, as the students were still growing adolescents. The height of both male and female student increased in 2020 along with the time because of the growing development, as well as the weight. According to the suggested BMI for Chinese, $18.5 \leq BMI < 23$ was considered normal (17). The percentage of male obesity rose from 10.6 to 15.2% and 17.1 to 21.8% for male overweight; correspondingly, the percentage of male normal weight declined from 55.9 to 51.9% and 16.4 to 11.1% for male thinness. Significantly increased percentage of male obesity and overweight in 2020 meant the increase of weight gain exceeding the height, which may suggest insufficient exercise or excessive intake of food. As obesity has been considered a chronic relapsing disease process now, healthy



life style including proper exercise is essential for keeping normal BMI (27). Hallal's team has reported that males were more positive in exercise than females (28), and their engagement in sports may be interrupted more severely by quarantine which resulted in insufficient exercise. Although the BMI of majority of males was still in normal range, sufficient exercise should be restored in order to prevent obesity and its detrimental effects.

Quanjer's work has reported the reference values of vital capacity which is an essential index for lung function (18). The interquartile range of vital capacity in our work basically fell in

to the reference values by Quanjer's team. As no relationship between BMI and vital capacity was found by previous reports (20, 24), the change of vital capacity could not be explained only by the natural growing development. In our study, significant difference was noticed on vital capacity between 2019 and 2020, especially for female. According to Dugral's study, exercised young adults exhibited better vital capacity, especially for females. In addition, they suggested that lack of exercise significantly worsened the lung function (29). Considering our results on vital capacity, a certain amount of exercise should have been carried

	Male in 2019 (median, interquartile ranges)	Male in 2020 (median, interquartile ranges)	Median of difference, interquartile ranges	p-Value	Female in 2019 (median, interquartile ranges)	Female in 2020 (median, interquartile ranges)	Median of difference, interquartile ranges	p-Value
Age (year)	18, 18–19	19, 19–20	1, 1–1	<0.001	18, 18–19	19, 19–20	1, 1–1	<0.001
Height (cm)	175.4, 171.5–179.5	175.8, 171.9–179.9	0.4, -0.2-1.0	<0.001	163.2, 159.6–1,660.9	163.8, 160.0–167.4	0.5, -0.2-1.3	<0.001
Neight (kg)	64.6, 58.2–72.5	67.3, 60.4–75.9	2.4, 0.2–5.2	< 0.001	53.5, 49.4–58.6	53.9, 49.7–59.3	0.6, -1.2-2.4	< 0.001
BMI (kg/m²)	20.9, 19.2–23.3	21.8, 19.7–24.3	0.7, 0.0–1.6	< 0.001	20.1, 18.7–21.8	20.0, 18.7–21.9	0.1, -0.6-0.8	< 0.001
/C (ml)	4,497, 3,970–5,028	4,537, 3,997–5,074	77, –278–432	<0.001	3,140, 2,742–3,515	3,588, 3,367–3,857	434, 63–928	<0.001
50-m dash (s)	7.8, 7.4–8.2	7.8, 7.6–8.3	0.1, -0.3-0.5	< 0.001	9.6, 9.1–10.0	8.8, 8.4–9.4	-0.6, -1.1-0.0	< 0.001
Sit-and-reach (cm)	14.0, 9.4–18.4	16.0, 9.2–23.1	1.6, -2.8-7.6	<0.001	18.0, 14.0–21.8	20.7, 14.6–25.2	1.5, -2.3-6.3	< 0.001
Pull-ups/sit-ups count)	4, 1–8	5, 2–10	0, -2-3	<0.001	33, 28–38	33, 29–39	1, -3-5	<0.001
Standing long ump (cm)	210, 195–222	215, 205–230	7, -3-19	<0.001	157, 148–168	165, 155–175	5, -3-15	<0.001
1,000-m/800-m race (s)	243, 229–259	256, 241–276	14, 0–29	<0.001	234, 222–248	244, 233–262	11, 0–23	<0.001

TABLE 2 | The comparison of physical fitness tests between 2019 and 2020 from 11,219 male students and 4,651 female students.

cm, centimeter; kg, kilogram; kg/m², kilogram/meter²; ml, milliliter; s, second.

out by the subjects in our study. At least, absence of physical activity was not observed in our study because of improved vital capacity.

As previous studies have reported, quarantine has already negatively influenced the physical activity level of youngsters and adolescents in Norway and Germany (30, 31). However, significant improvement was observed in sit-and-reach, male-specific pull-ups, female-specific sit-ups, and standing long jump in our study, which represented flexibility, muscular strength, and muscular endurance separately. Under the circumstance of quarantine, the physical activity mentioned above could still be carried out readily without being influenced by restriction of field and equipment, which was in accordance with the report of protection factor for maintaining physical activity level by use of home exercise equipment during this shutdown from Fearnbach's group (32).

As reported by Scheer, the events that limited by distance and time was significantly decreased during this pandemic, and they suggested that it was impossible that running events could return to pre-pandemic levels soon (33). Negative influence on running tests was observed on male 50-m dash and 1,000-m/800-m race in our study as well. Under the circumstance of shutdown, we supposed that inadequate practice on running due to unavailable field led to worse results in 2020. However, the improvement on female 50-m dash suggested that muscular strength could be improved even under this quarantine. Though the reason for this improvement was still not clear, we supposed it may be related to relatively stable BMI in females and appropriate alternative exercise for 50-m dash on muscular strength, according to previous reports by Chen (24). Further study would be carried out to search for alternative exercises not only on muscular strength but also for endurance of muscle.

Under this circumstance of shutdown, health-related life style should be restored, especially for adolescents (13, 34). As physical education teacher plays an irreplaceable role in the education, and web-based physical education was the new and safe choice for college students, we would like to know the focus of webbased physical education under this pandemic. The physical fitness tests before and after the web-based physical education could reflect the changes of physical condition in college students during this shutdown. Although there were many confounding factors, such as family socioeconomic status, local neighborhood, accessible sport facility, and exercise habit, physical education still played an important role on physical fitness in college students (12). Negative influence has been observed on BMI, male 50-m dash and 1,000-m/800-m race, while improvement on all the other tests was surprising. We could draw the conclusion that the development of physical fitness was unbalanced. The improved results on cardiorespiratory function (represented by vital capacity), flexibility (represented by sit-and-reach), strength of muscle (represented by standing long jump), and endurance of muscle (represented by pull-ups for male/sit-ups for female) in 2020 may be related to their simple, convenient, and practical implement. While the worse results on running tests may be related to restricted sports facility. According to Chen's and de Sa-Caputo's suggestion, the sports that only required available equipment and little field would be more recommendable, such as sit-ups, pull-ups, sit-and-reach, and Tai Ji Quan (23, 25). We suggested that web-based physical education should choose sports which were more convenient and implementable. In addition, the exercise as the alternatives for 50-m dash and 800/1,000-m race should be taken into consideration for webbased physical education, such as fast running in place and shuttle run which just needed little field. Furthermore, we could gain experience from other courses and obtain support from emerging fields, such as virtual reality (35).

There were several limitations in our study. First, as the sudden outbreak of COVID-19 pandemic, prospective study was unavailable under this circumstance, and the subjects in our study may not represent the sample for Chinese students. Second, the confounding factors were not controlled in our study, such as physical education class selection, completion of homework, location of the students, social economic status, mental status, psychometric evaluation, sleep disorders, etc.; the results of physical fitness could not be explained as the effect of web-based physical education simply, but the latter one should be one of the important factors of the former one, according to previous studies (11, 26, 36).

CONCLUSIONS

The declined performance on male 50-m dash, male 1,000-m race, and female 800-m race was observed in 2020 after webbased physical education. The trend of increasing BMI in males should be paid attention to. While improved results on vital capacity, sit-and-reach, standing long jump for both males and females, female 50-m dash, female sit-ups, and male pull-ups were obtained in 2020. The changes of physical fitness tests before and after web-based physical education suggested that the focus should be placed on improvement for running tests through appropriate alternatives, such as fast running in place and shuttle run.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

REFERENCES

- Wang C, Horby PW, Hayden FG, Gao GF, A. novel coronavirus outbreak of global health concern. *Lancet.* (2020) 395:470– 3. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(20)30185-9
- Anderson RM, Heesterbeek H, Klinkenberg D, Hollingsworth TD. How will country-based mitigation measures influence the course of the COVID-19 epidemic? *Lancet.* (2020) 395:931–4. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(20)3 0567-5
- Kissler SM, Tedijanto C, Goldstein E, Grad YH, Lipsitch M. Projecting the transmission dynamics of SARS-CoV-2 through the postpandemic period. *Science.* (2020) 368:860–8. doi: 10.1126/science.abb5793
- 4. United Nations Educational Scientific and Cultural Organization. Global monitoring of school closeure caused by COVID-19 (2021). Available online at: https://zh.unesco.org/themes/education-emergencies/coronavirus-school-closures
- McMahon EM, Corcoran P, O'Regan G, Keeley H, Cannon M, Carli V, et al. Physical activity in European adolescents and associations with anxiety, depression and well-being. *Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry*. (2017) 26:111– 22. doi: 10.1007/s00787-016-0875-9
- Chekroud SR, Gueorguieva R, Zheutlin AB, Paulus M, Krumholz HM, Krystal JH, et al. Association between physical exercise and mental health in 1·2 million individuals in the USA between 2011 and 2015: a cross-sectional study. *The Lancet Psychiatry*. (2018) 5:739–46. doi: 10.1016/s2215-0366(18)3 0227-x

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Institutional Review Board of Wuhan Children's Hospital (WHCH 2020029). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

WX, CH, YG, MG, and CD: conception and design of the study. WX, CH, YG, MG, MH, JD, and CD: data collection. WX, CH, YG, MG, MH, JD, and CD: analysis and interpretation of data. WX and CD: drafting the article. WX, CH, and CD: literature review. All authors critically revising the article, final approval of the manuscript, and have verified the collected data.

FUNDING

This research was supported by a grant from Hubei Province health and family planning scientific research project (Grant Number: WJ2018H0160), a grant from the Science and Technology Department of Hubei Province (Grant Number: 2020CFB710), a grant from the Wuhan University of Technology Teaching Reform Research Project (Grant Number: 2021190), and a grant from the Wuhan Children's Hospital Foundation (Grant Number: 2020FE002).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the study participants for the use of their personal data. We also thank the teachers in the university for their kind help.

- Brooks SK, Webster RK, Smith LE, Woodland L, Wessely S, Greenberg N, et al. The psychological impact of quarantine and how to reduce it: rapid review of the evidence. *Lancet.* (2020) 395:912–20. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(20)30460-8
- Cardon G, Salmon J. Why have youth physical activity trends flatlined in the last decade? Opinion piece on "Global trends in insufficient physical activity among adolescents: a pooled analysis of 298 population-based surveys with 16 million participants" by Guthold et al. *J Sport Health Science*. (2020) 9:335–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jshs.2020.04.009
- Deng C-H, Wang J-Q, Zhu L-M, Liu H-W, Guo Y, Peng X-H, et al. Association of web-based physical education with mental health of college students in wuhan during the COVID-19 outbreak: cross-sectional survey study. J Med Internet Res. (2020) 22:e21301. doi: 10.2196/21301
- Mayorga-Vega D, Martinez-Baena A, Viciana J. Does school physical education really contribute to accelerometer-measured daily physical activity and non sedentary behaviour in high school students? J Sports Sci. (2018) 36:1913–22. doi: 10.1080/02640414.2018.1425967
- 11. Sallis JF, McKenzie TL. Physical education's role in public health. *Res Q Exerc Sport.* (1991) 62:124–37. doi: 10.1080/02701367.1991.10608701
- Elnaggar RK, Alqahtani BA, Mahmoud WS, Elfakharany MS. Physical Activity in Adolescents During the Social Distancing Policies of the COVID-19 Pandemic. Asia Pac J Public Health. (2020) 32:491–4. doi: 10.1177/1010539520963564
- Packham A, Street B. The effects of physical education on student fitness, achievement, and behavior. *Econ Educ Rev.* (2019) 72:1–18. doi: 10.1016/j.econedurev.2019.04.003

- Peralta M, Henriques-Neto D, Gouveia ER, Sardinha LB, Marques A. Promoting health-related cardiorespiratory fitness in physical education: A systematic review. *PLoS One.* (2020) 15:e0237019. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0237019 PubMed PMID: WOS:000560006800047
- Bao D, Xiao Z, Zhang Y, Chen G, Miao X, Wang B, et al. Mandatory Physical Education Classes of Two Hours per Week Can Be Comparable to Losing More than Five Kilograms for Chinese College Students. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2020) 17:9182. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17249182
- Ministry of Education of the People's Republic of China. National physical health standards for students (Revised in 2014). (2021). Available online at: http://www.moe.gov.cn/s78/A17/twys_left/moe_938/moe_792/s3273/ 201407/t20140708_171692.html
- Ko GTC, Tang J, Chan JCN, Sung R, Wu MMF, Wai HPS, et al. Lower BMI cut-off value to define obesity in Hong Kong Chinese: an analysis based on body fat assessment by bioelectrical impedance. *Br J Nutr.* (2001) 85:239–42. doi: 10.1079/bjn2000251
- Grazioli R, Loturco I, Baroni BM, Oliveira GS, Saciura V, Vanoni E, et al. Coronavirus disease-19 quarantine is more detrimental than traditional offseason on physical conditioning of professional soccer players. *J Strength Cond Res.* (2020) 34:3316–20. doi: 10.1519/jsc.00000000003890
- Quanjer PH, Stanojevic S, Cole TJ, Baur X, Hall GL, Culver BH, et al. Multi-ethnic reference values for spirometry for the 3-95-yr age range: the global lung function 2012 equations. *Eur Respir J.* (2012) 40:1324– 43. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00080312
- Dauty M, Menu P, Fouasson-Chailloux A. Effects of the COVID-19 confinement period on physical conditions in young elite soccer players. J Sports Med Phys Fitness. (2020). doi: 10.23736/s0022-4707.20.11669-4
- Dugral E, Balkanci D. Effects of smoking and physical exercise on respiratory function test results in students of university A cross-sectional study. *Medicine.* (2019) 98:e16596. doi: 10.1097/md.000000000016596
- Coughenour C, Gakh M, Pharr JR, Bungum T, Jalene S. Changes in Depression and Physical Activity Among College Students on a Diverse Campus After a COVID-19 Stay-at-Home Order. J Community Health. (2020) 9:1–9. doi: 10.1007/s10900-020-00918-5
- da Cunha de. Sá-Caputo D, Taiar R, Seixas A, Sanudo B, Sonza A, Bernardo-Filho M. A Proposal of Physical Performance Tests Adapted as Home Workout Options during the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Applied Sciences*. (2020) 10:4755. doi: 10.3390/app10144755
- 24. Chen X, Cui J, Zhang Y, Peng W. The association between BMI and healthrelated physical fitness among Chinese college students: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Public Health*. (2020) 20:444. doi: 10.1186/s12889-020-08517-8
- Chen P, Mao L, Nassis GP, Harmer P, Ainsworth BE Li F. Coronavirus disease (COVID-19): The need to maintain regular physical activity while taking precautions. *Journal of Sport and Health Science*. (2020) 9:103–4. doi: 10.1016/j.jshs.2020.02.001 PubMed PMID: WOS:000514839200001.
- Starc G, Strel J. Influence of the quality implementation of a physical education curriculum on the physical development and physical fitness of children. *BMC Public Health.* (2012) 12:61. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-12-61
- Bray GA, Kim KK, Wilding JPH. Obesity: a chronic relapsing progressive disease process. A position statement of the World Obesity Federation. Obes *Rev.* (2017) 18:715–23. doi: 10.1111/obr.12551

- Hallal PC, Andersen LB, Bull FC, Guthold R, Haskell W, Ekelund U, et al. Global physical activity levels: surveillance progress, pitfalls, and prospects. *Lancet.* (2012) 380:247–57. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(12)60646-1
- Dunton GF, Do B, Wang SD. Early effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on physical activity and sedentary behavior in children living in the US. BMC Public Health. (2020) 20:e1351. doi: 10.1186/s12889-020-09429-3
- Tornaghi M, Lovecchio N, Vandoni M, Chirico A, Codella R. Physical activity levels across COVID-19 outbreak in youngsters of Northwestern Lombardy. J Sports Med Phys Fitness. (2020). doi: 10.23736/s0022-4707.20.11600-1
- Schmidt SCE, Anedda B, Burchartz A, Eichsteller A, Kolb S, Nigg C, et al. Physical activity and screen time of children and adolescents before and during the COVID-19 lockdown in Germany: a natural experiment. *Sci Rep.* (2020) 10:21780. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-78438-4
- 32. Fearnbach SN, Flanagan EW, Hochsmann C, Beyl RA, Altazan AD, Martin CK, et al. Factors protecting against a decline in physical activity during the covid-19 pandemic. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2021). doi: 10.1249/mss.00000000002602
- Scheer V, Valero D, Villiger E, Rosemann T, Knechtle B. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on endurance and ultra-endurance running. *Medicina* (*Kaunas*). (2021) 57:52. doi: 10.3390/medicina57010052
- Pisot S, Milovanovic I, Simunic B, Gentile A, Bosnar K, Prot F, et al. Maintaining everyday life praxis in the time of COVID-19 pandemic measures (ELP-COVID-19 survey). *Eur J Public Health.* (2020) 30:1181– 6. doi: 10.1093/eurpub/ckaa157
- Neumann DL, Moffitt RL, Thomas PR, Loveday K, Watling DP, Lombard CL, et al. A systematic review of the application of interactive virtual reality to sport. *Virtual Real.* (2018) 22:183–98. doi: 10.1007/s10055-017-0320-5
- 36. Sallis JF, McKenzie TL, Alcaraz JE, Kolody B, Faucette N, Hovell MF. The effects of a 2-year physical education program (SPARK) on physical activity and fitness in elementary school students. Sports, play and active recreation for kids. *Am J Public Health.* (1997) 87:1328–34. doi: 10.2105/ajph.87. 8.1328

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Xia, Huang, Guo, Guo, Hu, Dai and Deng. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Measurement Properties of Canadian Agility and Movement Skill Assessment for Children Aged 9–12 Years Using Rasch Analysis

Jindong Chang^{1,2,3†}, Liming Yong^{1,3†}, Hai Yan⁴, Jibing Wang^{5*} and Naiqing Song^{2,6*}

¹ School of Physical Education, Southwest University, Chongqing, China, ² School of Mathematics and Statistics, Southwest University, Chongqing, China, ³ Institute of Motor Quotient, Southwest University, Chongqing, China, ⁴ Department of Kinesiology and Community Health, University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, Urbana, IL, United States, ⁵ International College of Football, Tongji University, Shanghai, China, ⁶ The Branch of the Collaborative Innovation Center of Assessment Toward Basic Education Quality, Southwest University, Chongqing, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Patrizia Tortella, Free University of Bozen-Bolzano, Italy

Reviewed by:

Ivana I. Kavecan, University of Novi Sad, Serbia Francesco Sgrò, Kore University of Enna, Italy

*Correspondence:

Naiqing Song songnq@swu.edu.cn Jibing Wang benwangking@126.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Children and Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 22 July 2021 Accepted: 15 November 2021 Published: 06 December 2021

Citation:

Chang J, Yong L, Yan H, Wang J and Song N (2021) Measurement Properties of Canadian Agility and Movement Skill Assessment for Children Aged 9–12 Years Using Rasch Analysis. Front. Public Health 9:745449. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.745449

The Canadian Agility and Movement Skill Assessment (CAMSA) was recently widely used to assess fundamental motor skills in children. Although the CAMSA is reported to be reliable and valid, its measurement properties are not clear. This study aimed to examine the measurement properties of the CAMSA in a sample of Chinese children using Rasch analysis. The study sample was from 1,094 children aged 9-12 years in Zunyi City, Guizhou Province. Descriptive data were analyzed using SPSS 24.0 software, and the dichotomous data were analyzed by Winsteps version 4.5.4 and Facets 3.67.1 software performing Rasch analysis. The present study investigated CAMSA measurement characteristics by Rasch analysis, including the reliability of the rating instrument, unidimensionality, item-fit statistics, and differential item functioning (DIF). Inter-rater reliability and retest reliability showed that the CAMSA had a good internal consistency. Rasch analysis indicated that the CAMSA was unidimensional, locally independent, and had a good item-fit-statistic. Additionally, the CAMSA displayed a good fit for the item separation index (12.50 > 2.0), as well as for item reliability (0.99 > 0.90). However, the item difficulty of the CAMSA did not fit well with personal ability, and a significant DIF was found across genders. In the Chinese children sample test, the CAMSA demonstrated appropriate goodness-of-fit validity and rater reliability. Thus, future research will explore item difficulty and person ability fit, as well as DIF across genders.

Keywords: agility, motor skills, assessment, Rasch analysis, CAMSA

INTRODUCTION

Children's fundamental motor skills (FMS) have long been described as a cornerstone of their physical activity, and they are typically classified into movement skills (e.g., running, sliding), object control skills (e.g., catching, kicking), and stability skills (e.g., balance) (1, 2). Proficiency in these skills has an important implication for children's healthy development (3, 4), yet numerous studies have indicated that the global rate of children's mastery is low (5). The development of FMS in childhood is crucial for the development of individuals as they develop through life. Therefore, the

60

ideal FMS assessment tool should be provided during childhood, not only for diagnosing levels of motor skill development but also for targeting children's development in relation to motor skills.

Currently, numerous assessment tools are available internationally to assess children's FMS, such as TGMD (6, 7), MABC (8, 9), KTK (10, 11), and BOT (12, 13). A common feature of these assessment tools is that each movement is measured independently, and actions are not connected. These motor skill assessments accurately measure the completion of movements; however, the "real sport situation" is ignored, and the measurement results may deviate from an actual context (14). Contrary to these traditionally popular assessment tools, the Canadian Agility and Movement Skill Assessment (CAMSA) is the first international closed-loop motor skills assessment tool based on a series of combined movements (15). This assessment model is more closely matched to "real sport situations." The term "real sport situation" refers to the fact that the movements in the assessment are coherent, continuous, and highly similar to the practical movement situation (16, 17). Additionally, the test results of this real sports can better reflect what is happening during children's movements. Initially, the CAMSA was developed to measure children's fundamental, complex, and integrated motor skills, with the primary purpose of diagnosing the level of motor development and identifying the risk of motor disorders in children (15). Since then, the CAMSA has been widely and concurrently used as a critical component of the Canadian Assessment of Physical Literacy (CAPL) (18). The Children's Physical Literacy Assessment application showed that the CAMSA assessment results were similar to real sport situations (19).

Numerous studies from Canada (20), Australia (2), the Netherlands (21), the United Kingdom (22), South Africa (23), and China (19) have explored the measurement properties of the CAMSA instrument. However, validity of the CAMSA test has only been reported in three studies to date (except the CAMSA development team) (2, 19, 20). Of these, Lander et al. showed that CAMSA skill scores had good concurrent validity ($r_s = 0.68$) and inter-rater retest reliability (ICC = 0.85) in an Australian study of early adolescent girls (2). Another study from Canada validated the reliability and validity of the PLAY fun using the CAMSA as a validity criterion (20). The PLAY fun is an instrument with similar functions to the CAMSA, and it is also used to measure children's motor proficiency. A study by Stearns et al. revealed moderate to large correlations between PLAYfun and CAMSA (r = 0.47-0.60) (20). Furthermore, another study from a sample of Chinese male children explored the validity of the CAMSA timing test in comparison to three commonly used agility tests (19).

In the original study, the validity of the CAMSA was determined using the expert Delphi method. ANOVA was used to examine age and gender differences, and paired *t*-tests were conducted to examine differences between the effects of footwear vs. no footwear, as well as indoors vs. outdoors (15). Despite some studies further confirming the validity of the CAMSA skills assessment instrument (2, 20), processing data from the assessment results are inadequate. In particular, as a dichotomous data variable for the results of each CAMSA item, Rasch analysis is an effective method for processing this category of data

(14, 24, 25). However, there are currently no studies that have applied Rasch analysis to establish the validity of the CAMSA. Additionally, although the validity of the CAMSA has been demonstrated in both Canadian and Australian children, there is no reported evidence of its validity among Chinese children (14). Therefore, this present study aimed to validate the measurement properties of the CAMSA skills test instrument for Chinese children using Rasch analysis.

METHODS

Participants

Clauser and Mazor stated that the sample size should not be too small if DIF analysis were to be conducted, with more than 500 participants at least (26). However, Mara and Angoff argued that, when the sample size was too large, the slightest difference in the test would be highly significant, increasing the probability of type I errors (27, 28). Therefore, the proposed collection of a sample of approximately 1,000 children aged 9-12 years is appropriate for this study. In addition, considering the gender balance of the participants, it would be sufficient for the gender ratio of children in each age group to be approximately equal. Therefore, at least 250 children should be included in each age group. Finally, a total of 1,094 children were recruited from six elementary schools in Zunyi, Guizhou Province, between October 8, 2019, and November 30, 2019. All children included should be physically non-disabled (no physical disabilities) and devoid of congenital disorders (e.g., heart disease).

Instruments

The CAMSA is a movement capability assessment tool developed by Longmuir et al. for children aged 8–12 years (15). The CAMSA is used to assess children's fundamental movement skills and assess their capability to combine simple and complex movements. The CAMSA consists of seven movement items: two-foot jumping (2 points), sliding (3 points), catching (1 point), throwing (2 points), skipping (2 points), one-foot hop (2 points), and kicking (2 points) (**Figure 1**). The scoring points for each item are scored on a one-point scale (0–1). The skill score of the CAMSA is the total number of correctly completed skill movements and the total score ranges from 0 to 14 (15, 18). More details on CAMSA movement scoring can be found in the Canadian Assessment of Physical Literacy, Second Edition (CAPL-2, https://www.capl-ecsfp.ca) (29).

Anthropometric measurements were performed using the standard protocol of the "National Student Physical Fitness Standards" (NSPFS, 2014 revised version) (Ministry of Education of the People's Republic of China, 2014). The GJH1211 electronic tester was used to measure the height and weight of the participants, and the children were required to be barefoot and wear light clothing for the measurements. The test scale values were 0.1 cm for height and 0.1 kg for weight. The participants' body mass index (BMI) was calculated using BMI = height/weight² (m/kg²). The BMI scoring criteria developed by the NSPFS were as follows. For boys: 9 years old (overweight 19.5–22.1, obesity \geq 22.2, low weight \leq 13.8); 10 years old (overweight 20.2–22.6, obesity \geq 22.7, low weight



 \leq 14.1); 11 years old (overweight 21.5–24.1, obesity \geq 24.2, low weight \leq 14.3); 12 years old (overweight 21.9–24.5, obesity \geq 24.6, low weight \leq 14.6). For girls: 9 years old (overweight 18.7–21.1, obesity \geq 21.2, low weight \leq 13.5); 10 years old (overweight 19.5–22.0, obesity \geq 22.1, low weight \leq 13.6); 11 years old (overweight 20.6–22.9, obesity \geq 23.0, low weight \leq 13.7); 12 years old (overweight 20.9–23.6, obesity \geq 23.7, low body weight \leq 14.1) (30).

Procedures

This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Institute of Motor Quotient, Southwest University (IRB No: SWUIMQ20190516). The study protocol was guided by the guidelines of the International Declaration of Helsinki. All participants had obtained written permission from their parents/guardians in the study.

A total of 1,927 children from six schools went home with a CAMSA test presentation, a parent/guardian consent form, and a student demographic questionnaire. One week later, 1,366 signed parental consent forms and demographic questionnaires were received. Investigators screened the demographic information forms, and 61 children were excluded (21 children had physical defects and 40 children were assessed for rater consistency). Finally, the number of participants that actually completed the entire test and were included in this study came to 1,094.

The six raters underwent rigorous training in CAMSA testing and proficiently mastered the administration process and movement commands of the CAMSA assessment (15). Before formal testing, 40 students (five per age group, male and female) were randomly selected from one school and scored by six raters to ensure consistency in the assessment scale. Two raters were allocated to a team, with one team as primary and the other two as secondary in the scoring test. The three scoring teams took turns to be primary and secondary. The entire test was videotaped. After 1 week of the testing interval, six raters were asked to rate the video again. The data from the on-site test were used for inter-rater reliability testing, and the data from the two tests were examined for retest reliability. The formal test was only administered when the scores of the six raters met the consistency test criteria.

The children watched two demonstrations of the test movements before testing, in accordance with the CAMSA manual. The raters explained the movements and guidance words to the children during the video demonstrations. The children were given two practice trials and two scored trials. Scores on the best of the two tests were used as final scores. Testing was conducted outside and was suspended in the event of rain. Generally, the tests were performed in physical education classes or during extracurricular activities. One physical education teacher was scheduled to assist in the administration of the children, and the assessors were only responsible for the scoring and timing. During the assessment process, two raters alternated in rating and timing in accordance with the subgroups.

Statistical Analysis

Descriptive statistical analyses were performed using SPSS 24.0 software to capture the demographic characteristics of the participants, including gender, age, and BMI. Rasch analysis was conducted to verify the construct validity of the CAMSA using WINSTEPS Version 4.5.4 software (31). Multi-faceted Rasch analysis was performed by using Facets Version 3.67.1 software (32, 33). To examine the measurement characteristics of CAMSA, a three-step procedure was performed following the CAMSA development guidelines.

First, inter-rater reliability and retest reliability were examined. Inter-rater reliability was evaluated using the multi-faceted Rasch model (MFRM). The MFRM is widely used to examine consistency among multiple raters. Zhu and Cole recommend a fit index infit and outfit (MnSq) criterion between 0.7 and 1.3 for motor skill assessment (34). We referred to Facets guidelines and adopted MnSq values between 0.7 and 1.3 for acceptable criteria in this study (35, 36). The intraclass correlation coefficient (ICC) was used to examine the rater's retest reliability (37). Wikstrom recommends the following criteria for ICC: scores of 0.9–1.0 for excellent; 0.80–0.89 for good; 0.7–0.79 for fair; and below 0.69 for poor (38).

Second, the Rasch residuals were tested for unidimensionality using principal component analysis (PCA). The PCA of

TABLE 1 | Demographic characteristics of the participants.

Demographic variables, n (%)	Overall	Boys	Girls	
Gender	1,094 (100)	545 (49.8)	549 (50.2)	
Age, years				
9	271 (24.8)	125 (22.9)	146 (26.6)	
10	265 (24.2)	141 (25.9)	124 (22.6)	
11	269 (24.6)	137 (25.1)	132 (24.0)	
12	289 (26.4)	142 (26.1)	147 (26.8)	
BMI				
Normal	893 (81.6)	437 (80.2)	456 (83.1)	
Overweight	115 (10.5)	57 (10.5)	58 (10.6)	
Obesity	72 (6.6)	41 (7.5)	31 (5.6)	
Underweight	14 (1.3)	10 (1.8)	4 (0.7)	
Race				
Han Nationality	1,033 (94.4)	505 (92.7)	528 (96.2)	
Minorities	61 (5.6)	40 (7.3)	21 (3.8)	
Family				
Lived without parents	184 (16.8)	91 (16.7)	92 (16.8)	
Lived with one parent	260 (23.8)	134 (24.6)	126 (23.0)	
Lived with parents	650 (59.4)	319 (58.5)	331 (60.3)	
Urban/Rural				
Urban	660 (60.3)	327 (60.0)	333 (60.7)	
Rural	434 (39.7)	218 (40.0)	216 (39.3)	

the residuals was acceptable when the eigenvalue of the first factor extracted from the residuals was <2.0. Before PCA, the Rasch measurement dimension analysis involved examining point-measurement (PTMEA) biserial correlations and fit statistics (39). The measurement dimensions were confirmed to be devoid of negative PTMEA biserial correlations, and the fit statistics were stable, with no sudden high or low fits.

The difficulty independence assumption was tested using latent parallel analysis (LPA). Once the CAMSA showed a single dominant measurement structure, we performed itemlevel analyses using the Rasch model. Rasch analysis mainly includes item-fit statistics and differential item functioning (DIF) (37). The two goodness-of-fit statistics were used to examine the fit of the item model, namely infit and outfit (MnSq) (40). In the Rasch model, items are weighted, along with a linear logistic function, in accordance with their level of difficulty. The ratio of observed variance to expected variance will be 1.0 if an item fits this linear function exactly. Mean square values significantly more than 1.0 indicate model underfit, in contrast to values <1.0, which indicate model overfit. Wright and Linuck showed that the acceptable range of MnSq values is between 0.5 and 1.5 (41). Subsequently, some scholars recommend that a standard of MnSq values between 0.6 and 1.4 is better (42-44). Additionally, Bond and Fox argue that MnSq values between 0.7 and 1.3 are more accurate (45). Therefore, MnSq values between 0.7 and 1.3 were used in this study.

In addition, item reliability was assessed in terms of "separation" (G), which was considered to be the ratio of the true distribution of measurements to their measurement error (46). Item separation indices more significant than 2.0 are considered to be good. A related indicator is the reliability of these separation indices, with coefficients ranging from 0 to 1; a coefficient of 0.80 is considered good and 0.90 is considered excellent (46).

RESULTS

Demographic Characteristics

Table 1 Presents the demographic characteristics of theparticipants. A total of 49.8% of male and 50.2% of femalesubjects completed all tests. The BMIs of all subjects showed

TABLE 2 | The results of the inter-rater reliability and retest reliability.

Rater	Model		Int	fit	Ou	ICC	
	Measure	S.E.	MnSq	ZStd	MnSq	ZStd	
R4	0.08	0.13	1.02	0.4	0.92	-0.3	0.987
R2	0.04	0.13	0.99	-0.2	0.88	-0.6	0.984
R5	0.01	0.13	1.05	0.9	1.29	1.5	0.984
R3	-0.01	0.13	1.00	0	0.89	-0.5	0.979
R6	-0.04	0.13	1.00	0	0.90	-0.5	0.982
R1	-0.08	0.13	0.99	-0.2	0.88	-0.6	0.97

RMSE (model).13, Adj (True) S.D.00, Separation.00, Strata.33, Reliability.00.

Item	Model		In	Infit		tfit	PTMEASUR-AL	
	Measure	S.E.	MnSq	ZStd	MnSq	ZStd	CORR.	EXP.
CS07	2.73	0.08	1.09	2.16	1.21	3.13	0.27	0.37
CS12	1.14	0.07	1.00	-0.04	1.00	-0.03	0.39	0.38
CS08	1.10	0.07	1.02	1.07	1.01	0.35	0.36	0.38
CS10	0.53	0.07	0.90	-3.64	0.85	-3.72	0.46	0.36
CS09	0.11	0.07	0.92	-2.42	0.95	-0.97	0.41	0.34
CS13	0.06	0.07	1.01	0.26	1.01	0.23	0.32	0.33
CS14	-0.24	0.08	1.05	1.10	1.10	1.35	0.26	0.31
CS04	-0.27	0.08	0.95	-1.08	0.90	-1.46	0.36	0.31
CS11	-0.33	0.08	0.98	-0.48	0.92	-1.05	0.33	0.31
CS03	-0.41	0.08	0.94	-1.13	0.85	-2.03	0.37	0.30
CS05	-0.43	0.08	1.00	0.05	0.96	-0.42	0.30	0.30
CS06	-0.70	0.09	1.03	0.57	1.06	0.65	0.25	0.28
CS01	-0.72	0.09	1.12	1.97	1.34	3.24	0.14	0.28
CS02	-2.56	0.18	1.01	0.13	1.00	0.08	0.13	0.14
Mean	0.00	0.09	1.00	-0.10	1.01	0.00		
P.SD	1.15	0.03	0.06	1.50	0.13	1.80		

TABLE 3 | Item measure and fit statistics.

that 81.6% were normal, 17.1% were overweight or obese, and 1.3% were underweight. The family status of the subjects showed that 16.8% of the children had lived without their parents for a long time, while only one parent accompanied 23.8% of the participants and both parents accompanied 59.4%. A total of 60.3% of the subjects were from urban areas and 39.7% were from rural areas.

Inter-rater and Retest Reliability

Table 2 presents the results of the inter-rater reliability and retest reliability. The inter-rater reliability results showed that R4 is the strictest and R1 is the loosest. The infit MnSq values of the raters ranged between 0.99 and 1.05, which fit well with the acceptable standard interval of 0.7–1.3. Item separation coefficients of zero and far less than two indicated that inter-rater differences could not be effectively distinguished. In other words, there was no significant variability among raters. The ICC results showed that the retest reliability of the six raters ranged from 0.979 to 0.987, indicating that raters were skilled in the scoring rules.

Rasch Analysis

The results for the measurement dimensions were confirmed to be without negative correlation of PTMEA (r = 0.14-0.46), and the fit statistics were stable (infit MnSq = 0.90-1.12), with no abrupt high or low fit (**Table 3**). The PCA of the residuals indicated that the eigenvalue of the first factor extracted from the residuals was 1.7 < 2, indicating that the model was consistent with unidimensionality. The correlation between the residuals of the items was not significant (r = 0.01-0.21). Therefore, the local independence assumption was not violated for any item.

The infit and outfit MnSq values for all items were within the standard interval of 0.7-1.3, except for item CS01, which exhibited marginal misfit (outfit MnSq = 1.34). Item CS07 was the most difficult (2.73 logits), while item CS02 was the easiest (-2.56 logits). The results indicated that the item separation index was strong (G = 12.50), being well-above the criterion of 2.0. Item separation reliability was also excellent (r = 0.99).

Figure 2 located both items (difficulty levels) and persons (distribution of person ability) on the same continuum of fundamental movement skill. The figure indicated that the subjects' fundamental movement skill levels ranged from -1.58 to 4.51 logits, and the range of item response difficulty (-2.56 to 2.73 logits) was less than the subjects' fundamental movement skill levels; however, the range of item response difficulty covered 90.7% (n = 991) of the subjects. In addition, only 0.9% (n = 10) of the subjects scored in the highest scoring zone (raw score = 14), and 0.6% (n = 2) scored in the lowest zone (raw score = 3). Thus, there was no significant floor or ceiling effect. Also, **Figure 2** showed that some test items have similar levels of difficulty (e.g., items CS03, CS11, and CS14), but most items target different levels of fundamental motor skill.

The DIF analysis revealed four items falling outside the criteria across the age dimension (**Table 4**). In particular, three items were found between the ages of 11 and 12 (CS06 DIF contrast = -0.62, p = 0.03; CS07 DIF contrast = -0.53, p = 0.01; CS11 DIF contrast = -0.55, p = 0.03) (14). One item was identified between the ages of 10 and 11 (CS01 DIF contrast = -0.59, p = 0.03). The DIF test demonstrated that the four items CS01, CS06, CS07, and CS11, were responded to differently by subjects of different ages (**Table 4**). For the CAMSA, this means that the measurement invariance of the items varies across age groups. In addition, the DIF analysis found that ten items did not fit the criteria across genders, indicating that there were measurable differences in the difficulty of the ten items between genders (**Table 5**).



DISCUSSION

The CAMSA is a fundamental movement skills assessment tool for children, but its measurement properties have yet to be thoroughly investigated. The purpose of this study was to investigate the measurement properties of the CAMSA using a Rasch model. This study was the first to use the Rasch model to investigate the CAMSA measurement properties, including item unidimensionality, local independence, item-fit, and differential item functioning (DIF) (47, 48). Overall, the CAMSA displayed adequate inter-rater reliability, retest reliability, internal consistency, and structural validity.

TABLE 4 | Differential item functioning (DIF = Age).

PERSON	DIF	JOINT		Rasch-Welch		Mantel-H	aenszel	ITEM
CLASS	CONTRAST	S.E.	t	df	Prob.	Chi-squ	Prob.	
9 vs. 10	0.37	0.26	1.42	510	0.16	1.89	0.17	CS01
9 vs. 10	-0.40	0.52	-0.77	528	0.44	0.62	0.43	CS02
9 vs. 10	0.01	0.23	0.06	527	0.95	0.04	0.84	CS03
9 vs. 10	-0.04	0.22	-0.19	528	0.85	0.10	0.76	CS04
9 vs. 10	-0.02	0.22	-0.11	527	0.91	0.00	0.95	CS05
9 vs. 10	0.11	0.24	0.46	523	0.64	0.03	0.86	CS06
9 vs. 10	0.04	0.23	0.17	531	0.86	0.54	0.46	CS07
9 vs. 10	0.13	0.19	0.70	531	0.49	0.39	0.53	CS08
9 vs. 10	-0.13	0.20	-0.63	530	0.53	0.86	0.35	CS09
9 vs. 10	-0.02	0.19	-0.13	530	0.90	0.02	0.89	CS10
9 vs. 10	-0.24	0.22	-1.09	531	0.28	1.33	0.25	CS11
9 vs. 10	0.10	0.19	0.55	531	0.58	0.13	0.72	CS12
9 vs. 10	-0.07	0.20	-0.35	529	0.73	0.00	0.95	CS13
9 vs. 10	-0.09	0.22	-0.40	529	0.69	0.01	0.93	CS14
10 vs. 11	-0.59	0.27	-2.20	518	0.03*	2.58	0.11	CS01
10 vs. 11	-0.11	0.50	-0.22	525	0.83	0.00	1.00	CS02
10 vs. 11	-0.46	0.23	-1.98	523	0.05	4.29	0.04*	CS03
10 vs. 11	-0.32	0.23	-1.40	526	0.16	2.80	0.09	CS04
10 vs. 11	0.02	0.24	0.10	526	0.92	0.01	0.92	CS05
10 vs. 11	0.48	0.28	1.72	506	0.09	2.61	0.11	CS06
10 vs. 11	0.12	0.21	0.54	525	0.59	0.19	0.67	CS07
10 vs. 11	0.21	0.19	1.09	526	0.27	1.26	0.26	CS08
10 vs. 11	-0.05	0.21	-0.25	526	0.80	0.19	0.66	CS09
10 vs. 11	0.21	0.20	1.06	526	0.29	0.71	0.40	CS10
10 vs. 11	0.38	0.24	1.57	517	0.12	1.76	0.18	CS11
10 vs. 11	-0.13	0.19	-0.67	526	0.51	0.12	0.73	CS12
10 vs. 11	0.23	0.22	1.07	524	0.29	0.98	0.32	CS13
10 vs. 11	-0.20	0.22	-0.91	526	0.37	0.47	0.49	CS14
11 vs. 12	0.06	0.26	0.25	546	0.81	0.72	0.40	CS01
11 vs. 12	-0.11	0.53	-0.20	546	0.84	0.04	0.84	CS02
11 vs. 12	0.38	0.24	1.58	541	0.12	2.12	0.15	CS03
11 vs. 12	0.23	0.23	1.01	545	0.31	1.27	0.26	CS04
11 vs. 12	0.07	0.25	0.27	546	0.79	0.01	0.94	CS05
11 vs. 12	-0.62	0.29	-2.16	527	0.03*	2.78	0.10	CS06
11 vs. 12	-0.53	0.21	-2.53	546	0.01*	3.62	0.06	CS07
11 vs. 12	-0.26	0.19	-1.38	543	0.17	1.14	0.28	CS08
11 vs. 12	0.23	0.22	1.05	546	0.30	0.32	0.57	CS09
11 vs. 12	0.27	0.21	1.29	546	0.20	0.24	0.62	CS10
11 vs. 12	-0.55	0.24	-2.24	534	0.03*	5.47	0.02*	CS11
11 vs. 12	0.24	0.19	1.28	545	0.20	0.99	0.32	CS12
11 vs. 12	-0.03	0.23	-0.13	546	0.90	0.01	0.93	CS13
11 vs. 12	0.30	0.24	1.29	544	0.20	1.03	0.31	CS14

*p < 0.05.

As expected, a multi-faceted Rasch model to test the consistency of the six raters showed good inter-rater reliability for CAMSA. The rater re-rated after a 1-week interval also demonstrated a positive rater retest reliability. Compared to the retest reliability of rater skills reported by CAMSA developers (ICC = 0.69) (15) and applications in Australia (ICC = 0.85)

(2), the rater levels in this study (ICC = 0.979-0.987) were superior to the former. The rater reliability test demonstrated the necessity and validity of the raters' training and provided strong evidence that the CAMSA scoring rules are clear and valid. The establishment of inter-rater reliability and retest reliability assured the quality of CAMSA data collection.

PERSON	DIF CONTRAST	JOINT	I	Rasch-Welch	ı	Mantel-Haenszel		Size	Item
CLASS		S.E.	t	d.f.	Prob.	Chi-squ	Prob.	CUMLOR	
1 vs. 2	0.41	0.18	2.27	INF	0.02*	2.76	0.10	0.32	CS01
1 vs. 2	0.83	0.39	2.15	INF	0.03*	2.98	0.08	0.74	CS02
1 vs. 2	0.26	0.17	1.55	INF	0.12	3.01	0.08	0.32	CS03
1 vs. 2	0.16	0.16	0.99	INF	0.32	1.32	0.25	0.20	CS04
1 vs. 2	-0.15	0.17	-0.87	INF	0.38	0.71	0.40	-0.16	CS05
1 vs. 2	-0.43	0.18	-2.33	INF	0.02*	4.89	0.03*	-0.42	CSOE
1 vs. 2	-0.51	0.16	-3.24	INF	0.00*	10.79	0.00*	-0.51	CS07
1 vs. 2	-1.03	0.14	-7.57	INF	0.00*	54.65	0.00*	-1.00	CSOE
1 vs. 2	0.60	0.15	4.01	INF	0.00*	17.67	0.00*	0.68	CSOS
1 vs. 2	0.52	0.14	3.77	INF	0.00*	18.10	0.00*	0.65	CS10
1 vs. 2	0.45	0.16	2.77	INF	0.01*	7.66	0.01*	0.47	CS11
1 vs. 2	0.67	0.13	5.08	INF	0.00*	24.27	0.00*	0.68	CS12
1 vs. 2	-0.29	0.15	-1.93	INF	0.05	3.23	0.07	-0.28	CS13
1 vs. 2	-0.90	0.17	-5.37	INF	0.00*	27.70	0.00*	-0.86	CS14

TABLE 5 | Differential item functioning (DIF = gender).

*p < 0.05.

Rasch analysis demonstrated that the CAMSA test is unidimensional, with no items violating the local independence assumption, and it is generally a hierarchical and well-developed assessment instrument (46). Analysis of the fit statistics indicated that the items were well-fitted, except for one item (CS01) outside the fitting border in the outfit MnSq. However, some studies suggested that infit values were more stable than outfit values in the item-fit statistics (46). The item CS01 infit MnSq of 1.12 is a trustworthy fit value. Therefore, the overall fit statistics of the CAMSA are regarded as good.

The person-item Wright map (Figure 2) shows that item difficulty did not match well with person-ability. With 38.4% of persons between 1 and 2.5 logits, no matching assessment items were found in this interval. In contrast, in the interval of -1and 0 logits, eight items (57.1%) distinguished only 8.3% of the person-ability. Overall, the test results indicated that the item difficulty of the CAMSA test was low and the person ability was high (49). Therefore, the item difficulty of the CAMSA test struggles to differentiate individual abilities precisely (50). In general, for test results with low item difficulty and high personnel competency, adjusting item difficulty or test sequence is used to calibrate the assessment tool. Since the CAMSA is a closed-ended test instrument, adjusting the action sequence may change the properties of the original test structure. As such, a more appropriate method may be to increase the difficulty of the test items. In particular, in item-intensive locations (-1 to 0 logits), adjusting item difficulty may be a better strategy.

The differential item functioning analysis showed that four items (9.5%) existed DIF by the age factor. However, ten items (71.4%) were significantly DIF by the gender factor. The DIF items that existed by the age factor were mainly between the ages of 11 and 12, while no items between the ages of 9 and 10 years existed significantly in DIF. In terms of the age factor, the number of DIF items was greater in the older group than in the younger group, indicating that the low difficulty of the items may have led to a decrease in the differentiation of the older group, and thus to the DIF. Furthermore, the DIF was present in 71.4% of the items in the gender factor. The difference in movement test results across genders is inevitable in terms of physical and physiological interpretation. However, this also suggests that we should be cautious in interpreting differences between genders when using CAMSA test results.

First, although the validity of the CAMSA skills test fitting was good, poor matching of personal ability to item difficulty may result in differences in CAMSA discrimination. Second, the differential item functioning across genders prompted us to be cautious about comparing the results between men and women. Third, although the CAMSA is a well-tested assessment of "real sport" motor skills, there are still many agility motor skills (e.g., bilateral coordination, dynamic balance) that may not be assessed. Therefore, we need to improve the validity of the CAMSA measurements by increasing movement difficulty, adjusting movement scoring criteria, and enhancing the match between the difficulty of the instrument's movements and personal ability. This is a task for future studies. Furthermore, we recommend and encourage researchers and elementary physical education teachers to use the CAMSA to replace the traditional assessment tool of fundamental movement skills.

CONCLUSIONS

The present study is the first to analyze the measurement properties of the CAMSA using the Rasch model. The CAMSA, as a closed-loop measure of fundamental movement skills in children, demonstrated good unidimensionality, local assumption independence, and item-fit statistics. The inter-rater reliability and retest reliability revealed that the CAMSA was internally consistent. However, there were significant differences in its person-item fit matching and across genders in relation to differential item functioning.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Scientific and Ethics Committee of Institute of Motor Quotient, Southwest University (IRB NO. SWUIMQ20190605). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JC and LY: data collection. JC and HY: data analysis. JC, JW, and NS: conception and design. JC, LY, HY,

REFERENCES

- 1. Gallahue DL, Ozmun JC, Goodway JD. Understanding Motor Development: Infants, Children, Adolescents, Adults. 7th ed. New York, NY, McGraw-Hill (2006).
- Lander N, Morgan P J, Salmon J. The reliability and validity of an authentic motor skill assessment tool for early adolescent girls in an Australian school setting. J Sci Med Sport. (2017) 6:590–4. doi: 10.1016/j.jsams.2016.11.007
- Navarro-Patón R, Arufe-Giráldez V, Sanmiguel-Rodríguez A, Mecías-Calvo M. Differences on motor competence in 4-year-old boys and girls regarding the quarter of birth: is there a relative age effect? *Children.* (2021) 2:141. doi: 10.3390/children8020141
- Robinson LE, Stodden DF, Barnett LM, Lopes VP, Logan SW, Rodrigues LP, et al. Motor competence and its effect on positive developmental trajectories of health. *Sports Med.* (2015) 9:1273–84. doi: 10.1007/s40279-015-0351-6
- Hardy LL, Barnett L, Espinel P, Okely AD. Thirteen-year trends in child and adolescent fundamental movement skills: 1997-2010. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2013) 10:1965–70. doi: 10.1249/MSS.0b013e318295a9fc
- 6. Ulrich DA. Test of Gross Motor Development. Austin, TX: Pro-Ed (1985).
- 7. Ulrich DA. Test of Gross Motor Development (TGMD-2). Austin, TX: PRO-ED (2000).
- 8. Henderson SE, Sugden DA. *Movement Assessment Battery for Children*. Kent: Psychological Corporation (1992).
- 9. Henderson S, Sugden D, Barnett A. *The Movement Assessment Battery for Children-2.* London, UK: Pearson Education, Inc. (2007).
- Kiphard EJ, Shilling F. Körperkoordinationtest für Kinder. Weinheim: Beltz test (1974).
- 11. Kiphard EJ, Shilling F. Körperkoordinationtest für Kinder 2, überarbeitete und ergänzte Auflage.Weinheim: Beltz test (2007).
- Bruininks RH. Bruininks Oseretsky Test of Motor Proficiency. Circle pines, MN: American Guidance Service (1978).
- 13. Bruininks RH. Bruininks-oseretsky Test of Motor Proficiency: BOT-2. Minneapolis, MN: NCS Pearson/AGS (2005).
- Chang J, Li Y, Song H, Yong L, Luo L, Zhang Z, et al. Assessment of validity of children's movement skill quotient (CMSQ) based on the physical education classroom environment. *Biomed Res Int.* (2020) 20:8938763. doi: 10.1155/2020/8938763

and JW: writing the manuscript and revision. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This study was funded by Humanities and Social Sciences Project of Ministry of Education (17YJC890020), National Social Science Fund (15CTY011), Postgraduate Education Research Project of Tongji University (2021GL15), the Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities of Southwest University (SWU1709240), the Education and Teaching Reform Research Project of Southwest University (2021JY071), and Chongqing Educational Science Planning Project (2020-GX-257).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We sincerely thank all the volunteers who participated in this study. We are grateful to Changyun Li, director of the Quality Education Center of Zunyi Education Bureau, for his great support of our data collection. We would also like to thank the reviewers for their comments and advices.

- Longmuir PE, Boyer C, Lloyd M, Borghese MM, Knight E, Saunders TJ, et al. Canadian agility and movement skill assessment (CAMSA): validity, objectivity, and reliability evidence for children 8-12 years of age. J Sport Health Sci. (2017) 2:231–40. doi: 10.1016/j.jshs.2015.11.004
- Hoeboer J, De Vries S, Krijger-Hombergen M, Wormhoudt R, Drent A, Krabben K, et al. Validity of an Athletic Skills Track among 6- to 12-year-old children. J Sports Sci. (2016) 21:2095–105. doi: 10.1080/02640414.2016.1151920
- Hoeboer J, Krijger-Hombergen M, Savelsbergh G, De Vries S. Reliability and concurrent validity of a motor skill competence test among 4- to 12-year old children. J Sports Sci. (2018) 14:1607–13. doi: 10.1080/02640414.2017.1406296
- Longmuir PE, Boyer C, Lloyd M, Yang Y, Boiarskaia E, Zhu W, et al. The Canadian assessment of physical literacy: methods for children in grades 4 to 6 (8 to 12 years). *BMC Public Health.* (2015) 15:767. doi: 10.1186/s12889-015-2106-6
- Cao Y, Zhang C, Guo R, Zhang D, Wang S. Performances of the canadian agility and movement skill assessment (CAMSA), and validity of timing components in comparison with three commonly used agility tests in Chinese boys: an exploratory study. *PeerJ.* (2020) 8:e8784. doi: 10.7717/peerj.8784
- Stearns JA, Wohlers B, McHugh TLF,Kuzik N, Spence JC. Reliability and validity of the PLAY fun tool with children and youth in Northern Canada. *Meas Phys Educ Exerc Sci.* (2019) 1:47–57. doi: 10.1080/1091367X.2018.1500368
- de Jong NB, Elzinga-Plomp A, Hulzebos EH, Poppe R, Nijhof SL, van Geelen S. Coping with paediatric illness: child's play? Exploring the effectiveness of a play- and sports-based cognitive behavioural programme for children with chronic health conditions. *Clin Child Psychol Psychiatry*. (2020) 3:565– 78. doi: 10.1177/1359104520918327
- 22. Grainger F, Innerd A, Graham M, Wright M. Integrated strength and fundamental movement skill training in children: a pilot study. *Children*. (2020) 10:161. doi: 10.3390/children7100161
- 23. Pienaar AE, Gericke C, Plessis WD. Competency in object control skills at an early age benefit future movement application: longitudinal data from the NW-CHILD study. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2021) 4:1648. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18041648
- 24. Linacre JM. Data variance explained by Rasch measures. Rasch Measur Transact. (2006) 1:1045.

- Chang J, Song N. Measurement properties of agility and movement skill assessment in children: a Rasch analysis. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2020) 7S:60. doi: 10.1249/01.mss.0000670668.01731.b5
- Clauser BE, Mazor KM. Using statistical procedures to identify differentially functioning test items. An NCME Instructional Module. *Educ Meas Issues Pract.* (1998) 1:31–44. doi: 10.1111/j.1745-3992.1998.tb00619.x
- Dorans NJ, Holland PW. DIF detection and description: Mantel-Haenszel and standardization 1, 2. ETS Res Rep Ser. (1992) 1:i-40. doi: 10.1002/j.2333-8504.1992.tb01440.x
- Angoff WH. Perspectives on differential item functioning methodology. In: Holland PW, Wainer H, editors. *Differential Item Functioning*. Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum (1993). p. 3–23.
- Tremblay MS, Longmuir PE. Conceptual critique of Canada's physical literacy assessment instruments also misses the mark. *Meas Phys Educ Exerc Sci.* (2017) 3:174–6. doi: 10.1080/1091367X.2017.1333002
- National Physical Fitness Standards for Students Rating Scale. (2014). Available online at: http://www.csh.moe.gov.cn/wtzx/zl/20141226/ 2c909e854a8490a4014a8498e6730009.html (accessed June 1, 2021).
- Linacre JM. WINSTEPS Rasch Measurement Computer Program. Beaverton: Winsteps.com. (2006).
- 32. Park MS, Chung CY, Lee KM, Sung KH, Choi IH, Cho TJ, et al. Rasch analysis of the pediatric outcomes data collection instrument in 720 patients with cerebral palsy. J Pediatr Orthop. (2012) 4:423– 31. doi: 10.1097/BPO.0b013e31824b2a1f
- Weigle SC. Using FACETS to model rater training effects. *Lang Test.* (1998) 2:263–87. doi: 10.1177/026553229801500205
- Zhu W, Cole EL. Many-faceted Rasch calibration of a gross motor instrument. Res Q Exerc Sport. (1996) 1:24–34. doi: 10.1080/02701367.1996.10607922
- 35. ten Klooster PM, Taal E, van de Laar MA. Rasch analysis of the Dutch health assessment questionnaire disability index and the health assessment questionnaire II in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum.* (2008) 12:1721–8. doi: 10.1002/art.24065
- Elizur D. Facets of work values: a structural analysis of work outcomes. J Appl Psychol. (1984) 3:379–89. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.69.3.379
- Lee JH, Hong I, Park JH, Shin JH. Validation of Yonsei-bilateral activity test (Y-BAT) -bilateral upper extremity inventory using Rasch analysis. *OTJR*. (2020) 4:277–86. doi: 10.1177/1539449220920732
- Wikstrom EA. Validity and reliability of Nintendo Wii Fit balance scores. J Athl Train. (2012) 3:306–13. doi: 10.4085/1062-6050-47.3.16
- Linacre J. Detecting multidimensionality: which residual data-type works best? J Outcome Meas. (1998) 2:266–83.
- Gellis ZD. Assessment of a brief CES-D measure for depression in homebound medically ill older adults. J Gerontol Soc Work. (2010) 4:289– 303. doi: 10.1080/01634371003741417
- Wright BD, Linacre JM. Reasonable mean-square fit values. Rasch Meas Transact. (1994) 8:370.

- 42. Bond TG, Fox CM. Applying the Rasch Model: Fundamental Measurement in the Human Sciences. 2nd ed. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates (2007).
- Krumlinde-Sundholm L, Holmefur M, Kottorp A, Eliasson AC. The assisting hand assessment: current evidence of validity, reliability, and responsiveness to change. *Dev Med Child Neurol.* (2007) 4:259–64. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8749.2007.0 0259.x
- Chien CW, Bond TG. Measurement properties of fine motor scale of Peabody developmental motor scales-second edition: a Rasch analysis. Am J Phys Med Rehabil. (2009) 5:376–86. doi: 10.1097/PHM.0b013e318198a7c9
- 45. Bond TG, Fox CM. Applying the Rasch Model: Fundamental Measurement in the Human Sciences. Hove East Sussex, UK: Psychology Press (2013).
- 46. Bond TG, Fox CM. *Applying the Rasch Model: Fundamental Measurement in the Human Sciences*. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates (2001).
- Haley SM, Ni P, Jette AM, Tao W, Moed R, Meyers D, et al. Replenishing a computerized adaptive test of patient-reported daily activity functioning. *Qual Life Res.* (2009) 4:461–71. doi: 10.1007/s11136-009-9463-5
- Lee M, Peterson JJ, Dixon A. Rasch calibration of physical activity self-efficacy and social support scale for persons with intellectual disabilities. *Res Dev Disabil.* (2010) 4:903–13. doi: 10.1016/j.ridd.2010.02.010
- 49. Wright BD, Masters GN. Rating Scale Analysis. Chicago, IL: MESA Press (1982).
- Notoh H, Yamada T, Kobayashi N, Ishii Y, Forsyth K. Examining the psychometric properties of the Model of Human Occupation Screening Tool–Japanese version. *Hong Kong J Occup Therapy.* (2013) 1:26–31. doi: 10.1016/j.hkjot.2013.06.001

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Chang, Yong, Yan, Wang and Song. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Fitness Barometer: A Best Practice Example for Monitoring Motor Performance With Pooled Data Collected From Practitioners

Tanja Eberhardt*, Klaus Bös and Claudia Niessner

Institute of Sports and Sports Science, Karlsruhe Institute of Technology, Karlsruhe, Germany

Introduction: Motor Performance (MP) in children is an important resource for their future active lifestyle and health. Monitoring of MP is crucial to derive information of trends and to implement specific programs on the base of current MP levels. A variety of MP assessment tools exist, making it difficult to determine a "gold-standard" for assessment and to compare the findings. In Germany, the German Motor Test 6–18 (GMT 6–18) and Kinderturntest Plus 3–10 (KITT+ 3–10) are widely used MP assessment tools. The aim of this paper is to show which key questions can be answered within the context of a best practice example of a MP assessment tool and what can be derived from this for a practical application (the Fitness Barometer).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Patrizia Tortella, Free University of Bozen-Bolzano, Italy

Reviewed by:

Stefan König, University of Education Weingarten, Germany Georg Wydra, Saarland University, Germany

*Correspondence:

Tanja Eberhardt tanja.eberhardt@kit.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Children and Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 04 June 2021 Accepted: 15 November 2021 Published: 10 December 2021

Citation:

Eberhardt T, Bös K and Niessner C (2021) The Fitness Barometer: A Best Practice Example for Monitoring Motor Performance With Pooled Data Collected From Practitioners. Front. Public Health 9:720589. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.720589 **Methods:** The raw data of the Fitness Barometer was collected with the MP assessment tools GMT 6–18 and KITT+ 3–10 from 2012 through 2020. Data was pooled anonymously with the e-Research infrastructure MO|REdata and categorized into percentiles for MP and BMI. Overall, we included data of 23,864 children for the statistical analyses. *T*-tests for independent samples, percentage frequency analysis, descriptive statistics (chi- square-test) and single analysis of variance were conducted.

Results and Discussion: Children tested reached a mean value of 57.03 (*SD* = 18.85). Of the sample, 12.7% children were overweight or obese and there is a significant difference between age groups [$\chi^2_{(4)}$ = 178.62, p < 0.001, Cramer *V* = 0.09; n = 23.656]. The relationship between BMI category and mean value of MP was significant [$F_{(4,19,523)}$ = 224.81, p < 0.001]. During 2020, the year of the COVID-19 pandemic, mean value of endurance and speed decreased [Welch's $F_{(1,573)}$ = 8.08, p = 0.005; Welch's $F_{(1,610)}$ = 35.92, p < 0.001]. The GMT 6–18 and KITT+ 3–10 are valid, objective, reliable, and economic MP assessment tools for monitoring MP levels and derive added practical value. Specific programs and interventions should focus on the findings of these. The Fitness Barometer is a best practice example how a standardized assessment tool of monitoring MP point to trends on which practical evidence-based suggestions can be derived with many various partners and expertise.

Keywords: assessment, monitoring, physical fitness, youth, children

INTRODUCTION

Systematic monitoring is used in many areas of life to document trends and changes in society and to describe their course over a certain period. For example, a popular monitoring instrument for examining school capacity is the international PISA study (1). The results provoked changes and adjustments in national education plans and policy, and the implementation of specific programs and interventions.

Similarly, identifying the current level of Motor Performance (MP) is crucial to plan, design, and evaluate adequate interventions and programs to maintain and increase physical activity in youth¹.

MP is one of the main resources for an active lifestyle and therefore of great significance for healthy development in childhood, adolescence, and throughout one's entire lifespan (5– 9). The development of MP either encourages or discourages an individual to engage in physical activity through limiting one's opportunities (7, 10–12). With increasing MP, the risk of overweight decreases and maximal oxygen intake in childhood is improved (10, 13). A positive association has been found for cardiorespiratory and muscular fitness (14). Moreover, welldeveloped MP is related to a lower risk for current and future diseases, and has a positive effect on the physical self- concept development of personality and cognitive abilities (15–18).

Systematic monitoring requires validated, objective, and reliable tools.

There are numerous tools for assessing MP in children and adolescents, and also many theories behind them. However, there is no "gold-standard" through research and the challenge is to bring together various interests (19–21). With quantitative assessment tools, MP levels are measured according to outcome and the results are compared with those of a norm group. In contrast, qualitative assessment tools focus more on how the specific task and its components are performed (22, 23). Additionally, the characteristics and circumstances of the target group, meaning geographical region, socio-economical background, and culture of the participants, determine which assessment tool is preferred (19, 20).

Another challenge of assessing MP is the different purposes of practice and research with the common aim of monitoring MP in children and adolescents and making statements about trends and development. MP assessment tools should meet the general research criteria of objectivity, reliability, and validity. For practitioners, using MP assessment tools and interpreting their results should be simple and easy, and the implementation should be feasible for the specific setting (24).

Comparable monitoring of MP to assess the complex construct as a central component of physical development should be implemented considering its high importance for health. A common and widely accepted MP monitoring tool would allow a pooling of data from different studies, and the lack of nationally and internationally representative samples could be addressed. This would open new insights and possibilities of comparing MP globally and over several decades (15). In addition, it is necessary to establish age and gender-adjusted reference values, and to provide normative criterion values of adequate health-influencing MP for standardized national and international monitoring (19, 25).

In Germany, the German Motor Test 6-18 (GMT 6-18) (26) and the adjusted Kinderturntest Plus 3-10 (KITT+ 3-10) (27) are widely used MP assessment tools.

In this paper, we aim to demonstrate the best practice example for a valid, objective, reliable, and economic MP tool, which targets monitoring MP levels and gives added practical value (the Fitness Barometer). The collection of data by practitioners in the direct setting of physical activity of children and adolescents establishes a collaborative relationship from which researcher, as well as the testing educators, teachers, trainers, and coaches, can extract the optimal benefits. The enormous amount of resources normally required for a long-term continuous cohort study is thus reduced, making the approach of monitoring much easier.

We show examples of which key questions can be answered within the context of the Fitness Barometer and what can be derived from these answers for practical application.

These are:

- 1. What is the mean value of MP in children aged 3–10 years in the German federal state of Baden-Württemberg?
- 2. What is the mean BMI in children aged 3–10 years in the German federal state of Baden-Württemberg?
- 3. Are there differences in MP in children aged 3–10 years in the German federal state of Baden-Württemberg depending on BMI?
- 4. Is there an influence of the COVID-19 pandemic on the MP in children aged 3–10 years in the German federal state of Baden-Württemberg?

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The GMT 6–18 and KITT+ 3–10

The raw data of the Fitness Barometer was collected with the MP assessment tools GMT 6–18 and KITT+ 3–10. These are effective and economical MP assessment tools developed to be conducted in practical settings. The GMT 6–18 is based on the approach of Bös and Mechling (28) and KITT+ 3–10 is an adjustment for younger children. It contains eight test items representing the five main dimensions of MP endurance, strength, speed, coordination, and flexibility. Additionally, constitutional data including height, weight, and BMI were collected, and children's age and sex, as well as test date and other characteristics of data collection were recorded (28). Table 1 shows the different test items in the main dimensions.

Data Collection Using GMT 6–18 and KITT+ 3–10

From 2012 to 2020, the test tools GMT 6–18 and KITT+ 3–10 were used to test MP in Germany, with a main emphasis on one

¹There are several different terms, definitions, and notions of the complex and multi-dimensional construct of children's motor performance (MP). In this paper, we use MP as the general level of someone's ability to utilize motor skills, fundamental movement skills, and motor competence. With an increasing level of MP, the essential fundamental competence and knowledge to be physically active is given (2–4).
TABLE 1 | Test items of the GMT 6–18 and KITT+ 3–10.

Dimension	Test item
Endurance	6-min run
Strength	Standing long jump
	Sit-ups
	Push-ups
Speed	20-m dash
Coordination	Balancing backwards
	Jumping sideways
Flexibility	Stand and reach

federal state (Baden-Wuerttemberg). The Fitness Barometer is a project in cooperation with the Kinderturnstiftung of Baden-Württemberg and therefore drawing of the sample is limited through structural reasons on this federal state of Germany. However, Baden-Württemberg is the third largest federal state in Germany and has 704,725 children in our analyzed age-group (29). For the future an extension of the project all over Germany is planned.

The relevant target group of kindergartens, schools, and sports clubs were informed via newsletter and informational material from the ministry of education. They were invited to participate and collect data with the KITT+ 3–10 and GMT 6–18.

The implementation of the test tools is easy to conduct and can be integrated into regular physical activity sessions. Teachers, educators, trainers, and coaches were trained as multipliers and, with the help of material and additional scientific support, enabled to conduct the tests with their groups. They entered data into an evaluation software which calculates results for the subjects and group-based profiles compared with norm values (26, 27).

The raw data of the children's MP was anonymized and pooled after a quality check using the e-Research infrastructure MO|REdata (Karlsruhe Institute of Technology, Karlsruhe, Germany). To analyze the data from communities/regional councils in Baden-Wuerttemberg, only data which could be allocated to the federal state through postal code were extracted from the pooled overall data set and analyzed with IBM SPSS Statistics 27.

The first pooling in MO|REdata was conducted with the data base of raw data from 2012 until 2018, and analyzed in the first publication of "the Fitness Barometer" (30). Subsequently, this data base was extended using the actual raw data of the previous year. Therefore, this paper comprises data, collected by practitioners from 2012 until the end of 2020.

Sample Description

The sample comprises data from children between the ages of 3 and 10. Most data derive from investigations using KITT+ 3–10 and were supplemented with age-specific data from the GMT 6–18 through data pooling. In the strict sense and with statistical objectivity the sample does not meet representativity. However, the analysis of the communities/regional councils in

which the GMT 6–18 and KITT+ 3–10 were implemented shows a comprehensive distribution.

From 2012 through 2019, data from 22,930 children [MV \pm SD: age: 6.68 \pm 1.75; weight: 25.9 \pm 7.3 kg; height: 124.7 \pm 12.2 cm] from schools, kindergartens, and sports clubs were included in the analysis. Among them, 51% (n = 11,654) were boys and 49% (n = 11,276) were girls. The distribution of age groups was 28% (n = 6,511) 3–5 years old (kindergarten age) and 72% (n = 16,419) 6–10 years old (elementary school age).

During 2020, testing was difficult due to the COVID-19 pandemic conditions. Therefore, data was only collected from 934 children [MV \pm SD: age: 6.75 \pm 1.89; weight: 25.8 \pm 7.8 kg; height: 125.2 \pm 13.0 cm]. The distribution of gender was equal, and 32% (n = 303) were aged 3–5 years and 68% (n = 631) were aged 6–10 years. This latest data was pooled with the data from 2012 through 2019.

Overall, the data included in the statistical analysis of this study covers a time frame of 9 years (2012–2020), and the total number of children was 23,864 [MV \pm SD: age: 6.6 \pm 1.76; weight: 25.9 \pm 7.3 kg; height: 124.7 \pm 12.3 cm]. Among them, 51% (n = 12,123) were boys and 49% (n = 11,741) were girls. The different age groups comprised 29% ages 3–5 (n = 6,814) and 71% ages 6–10 (n = 17,050). **Table 2** shows the gender-specific samples of the different investigation periods.

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analyses were conducted with IBM SPSS Statistics 27. The pooled data set includes the data from the investigations conducted from 2012 through 2020. For a specific analysis of the effects and consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic, the results of the investigation period from 2012 through 2019 were compared with those from 2020.

To analyze the current levels of MP and BMI (Questions 1 and 2) compared to the nationwide reference sample, data was classified into reference percentiles, and we examine age and gender-specific relationships. A sum score describing the overall MP level was calculated from the percentile results of the test items. This sum score was only calculated if all four (age range from 3 to 5) or all eight (age range from 6 to 10) test items were completed. The representative percentile curves for Germany were used for the six test items stand-and-reach, push-up, sit-up, standing long jump, jumping sideways, and balancing backwards (31). For 20-m dash and 6-min run percentile curves were created based on the raw data of the overall data set with the data sets KITT+ 3-10 and GMT 6-18 (32). Data were differentiated by age and gender, and differences were examined with t- tests for independent samples and descriptive statistics after results were placed in reference percentiles. Level of significance was set at p < 0.05. The standardized effect size was calculated using Cohen's d, classifying small (0.20), medium (0.50), and large (0.80) effects (33).

BMI was calculated from individual weight and height and classified into percentiles of BMI and categorized according to the percentile groups described by Kromeyer-Hauschild (34). As we are conducting a nationwide comparison of German children, we used reference percentiles for Germany. Age and gender-specific differences were examined based on percentage

	2012–2019		20	20	2012–2020		
	Male	Female	Male	Female	Male	Female	
N	11,654 (51%)	11,276 (49%)	469 (50%)	465 (50%)	12,123 (51%)	11,741 (49%)	
Age	6.7 ± 1.8	6.7 ± 1.8	6.9 ± 1.9	6.6 ± 1.9	6.7 ± 1.8	6.7 ±1.8	
Weight	$26.2\pm7.4\text{kg}$	$25.5\pm7.2\text{kg}$	$26.4\pm8.0\text{kg}$	$25.1\pm7.6\text{kg}$	$26.3\pm7.4\text{kg}$	$25.5\pm7.3~\mathrm{kg}$	
Height	$125.5 \pm 12.2{\rm cm}$	$123.8 \pm 12.2\text{cm}$	$126.4\pm13.2\text{cm}$	$123.9\pm12.8\text{cm}$	$125.5 \pm 12.2\text{cm}$	123.8 ± 12.3 cm	

TABLE 2 | Sample description (means \pm SD).

frequency analysis and descriptive statistics (chi- square-test). Level of significance was set at p < 0.05. Cramer's V was used to state the power of relation and categorized into small (0.10), medium (0.30), and large (0.50) effects (33).

The relationship between fitness sum score and BMI and the short-term effects and consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic on MP (Questions 3 and 4) were examined using single analysis of variance. Effect sizes were assessed with omega square (ω^2) due to lower bias. Limits of effect sizes were 0.01 (small effect), 0.06 (medium effect), and 0.14 (large effect) (33). In consequence of homogeneity of variance, the Hochberg correction was applied for *post-hoc* multiple comparisons. The Welch test was used when homogeneity of variance was not given and the Games- Howell correction was used as *post-hoc* test. Level of significance was set at p < 0.05. Confidence intervals were also stated. The additional information of effect sizes and confidence intervals of the mean values were stated in order to be able to assess the relevance of the differences more objectively. With our sample size of more than 20,000 participants, even small differences in the mean values result in significance.

RESULTS

Motor Performance in Tested Children (Question 1)

Of the 23,864 children tested, n = 19,655 (= 82.4%) completed all test items in their age group and as a consequence was computed the sum score of MP. Overall, the children reached a mean value of 57.03 (SD = 18.85). The nationwide reference value is 50 (mean); this implies that MP of the sample from Baden-Wuerttemberg was 7% better compared to the national average for Germany (31).

The comparison of gender specific differences showed that boys (mean = 58.60, SD = 18.59) scored three percentile ranks better than girls (mean = 55.43, SD = 18.98), but the effect size revealed small practical relevance [$t_{(19,653)} = 11.86$, p < 0.001, d = 0.20].

The level of MP did not differ significantly between the specific age groups: kindergarten age (mean = 56.87, SD = 21.23) and elementary school age [mean = 57.09, SD = 17.85, $t_{(8,599)} = -0.68$, p = 0.499].

BMI in Tested Children (Question 2)

BMI-categorization according to Kromeyer-Hauschild (34) was carried out for n = 23,656 (99.1%), and classified 12.7%

(n = 2,990) of the tested children as overweight or obese. This 12.7% could be divided into 5.2% (n = 1,225) obese and 7.5% (n = 1,765) overweight children. 79.2% (n =18,725) children were normal weight, and 8.2% (n = 1,941)were underweight.

Chi-square tests analyzing the relationship between BMI category and gender across the general sample were significant but with no relevant differences [$\chi^2_{(4)} = 19.25$, p = 0.001, Cramer V = 0.03; n = 23,656]. However, the boys in the sample were 0.6% more overweight than the girls (boys: 12.9% n = 1,555; girls: 12.3% n = 1,435).

Comparing age group-specific differences, overweight increased from 8.3% at kindergarten age (3- to 5-year-olds, n = 557) to 14.4% at elementary school age (6- to 10-year-olds, n = 2,433). The percentage of obese children in the sample doubled from 3.0% (kindergarten age) to 6.1% (elementary school age). Underweight was nearly the same in both age groups, but normal weight decreased from 83.8% (3- to 5-year-olds, n = 5,675) to 77.3% (6- to 10-year-olds, n = 13,050). Chi-square-tests reveal significance between BMI category and age group with a small effect [$\chi^2_{(4)} = 178.62$, p < 0.001, Cramer V = 0.09; n = 23.656]. **Figure 1** illustrates the percentage distribution of overweight and obese within BMI category between age groups.

Relationship Between MP and BMI in Tested Children (Question 3)

The relationship between BMI categories and mean value of MP was examined for 81.8% (n = 19,528) of the children tested.

There was a significant relationship between BMI category and mean value of MP [$F_{(4,19,523)} = 224.81$, p < 0.001] with small effect size $\omega^2 = 0.04$. Normal weight children achieved the highest fitness percentile values.

The *post-hoc* analysis revealed that fitness sum score of the BMI category obese was significantly different (p < 0.001) from all other categories.

Obese children scored 16 percentile ranks lower (-16.04, 95% CI [-17.74, -14.35]) than normal-weight children in the tested sample and 7.8 percentile ranks lower than overweight children (-7.80, 95% CI [-9.92, -5.67]). Anyway, overweight children had a significantly lower fitness sum score than normal weight children (-8.25, 95% CI [-9.65, -6.85]). **Table 3** shows the mean values of MP in the different BMI categories.



TABLE 3 | Mean value of MP in the different BMI categories.

	BMI category							
	<u>≤</u> 3	>3–10	>10–90	>90–97	>97			
N	494	1,087	15,542	1,448	957			
Mean value of MP (95% Cl)	55.44 (53.82–57.05)	57.75 (56.64–58.87)	$58.48~(58.19{-}58.77)$ $[F_{(4,19,523)}=224.81,~p<0.001,~\omega^2=0.04]$	50.23 (49.30–51.17)	42.44 (41.30–43.58)			

Motor Performance and the COVID-19 Pandemic (Question 4)

In 2020, n = 934 children were tested. Of these, 79.3% (n = 741) completed all test items in their age group and a sum score of MP was conducted. The children tested in the period from 2012 through 2019 reached a mean value of 56.95 (SD = 18.84, n = 18,914) and those tested in 2020 reached a mean value of 59.17 (SD = 19.07, n = 741).

Comparing the mean values of the main dimensions between the period from 2012 through 2019 and 2020, there was a significant decrease of 3.7 percentile ranks for endurance [2012– 2019: mean = 49.96, SD = 28.13, n = 15.337; 2020: mean = 46.27, SD = 29.79, n = 540; Welch's $F_{(1,573)} = 8.08$, p = 0.005]. Similarly, for speed, the percentile rank decreased from mean of 49.79 for 2012–2019 (SD = 28.73, n = 15,526) to mean of 42.80 in 2020 (SD = 27.13, n = 564) and the difference was significant [Welch's $F_{(1,610)} = 35.92$, p < 0.001]. However, the effect sizes did not measure practical relevance.

The percentile rank of strength, representing the test items standing long jump, sit-ups, and push-ups, increased significantly in 2020 (mean = 61.80, SD = 27.52, n = 825) compared to the period from 2012 to 2019 [mean = 56.11, SD = 26.48, n = 20,950; ANOVA $F_{(1,21,773)} = 36.44$, p < 0.001]. There was also a 2.5 percentile rank increase in the flexibility percentile [2012–2019:

mean = 50.60, SD = 31.57, n = 21,140; 2020: mean = 53.06, SD = 30.12, n = 884; Welch's $F_{(1,966)}$ = 5.62, p = 0.018], but without practical relevance.

There was no statistically significant difference between the coordination percentile from 2012 to 2019 (mean = 63.98, *SD* = 31.57, n = 21,140) compared to the coordination percentile in 2020 [mean = 62.92, *SD* = 26.00, n = 856; ANOVA $F_{(1,22,014)} = 1.461$, p = 0.227]. **Figure 2** shows the mean values of MP for the five dimensions according to field testing period.

DISCUSSION

The aim of this paper was to demonstrate a concrete best practice example of a valid, objective, reliable, and economical MP tool (the Fitness Barometer) that is implemented in practice and provides benefits to practitioners and researchers. Furthermore, we show which relevant key questions can be answered in the context of the Fitness Barometer and which consequences can be derived from this for practical implementation.

The analysis of MP in children tested in one federal state of Germany (Question 1) revealed that they were fitter compared to the national reference group and that boys scored at a higher percentile than girls. With a mean value of 57.03, the MP



is average and matches results of the MoMo study, which is representative for Germany (31).

In our sample, one-eighth of the children tested were overweight or obese (Question 2). Cross-sectional results from the KIGGS-study for the period 2014-2017 show a prevalence of overweight and obesity of 15.4% for ages 3-17 years (35). They also found evidence for an increase in both overweight and obesity with increasing age, confirming our findings that the proportion of obesity doubles between kindergarten and elementary school. This significant prevalence is even more dramatic when one recognizes that this period is a fundamental and predeterminate for the future development of MP (3, 10, 36, 37). Therefore, interventions and programs should target this transition and the specific changes that occur in the daily routines of children's lives. For example, schools and institutions should establish movement breaks in the classroom and create an environment and infrastructure which invites to move and to be physical active.

The detected relationship between MP and BMI category (Question 3) shows the significance of specific support for overweight children. With the present finding and several evidence that they have poorer MP compared to normal weight children, it is crucial to break the cycle. There are subsequently more consequences and causalities of overweight and obesity leading to an inactive lifestyle (13, 14, 37). The immediate practical suggestion is to create situations giving overweight children the possibility of using their body mass positively and experience motivation and enhancement.

The main findings of the analyses of the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on MP (Question 4) pointed out to the relevant role of physical activity with peers and within an institution (38). While the percentiles in the dimensions

strength and coordination increased and flexibility remained stable, endurance, and speed percentiles decreased significantly. Even though these are only short-term tendencies and long-term effects must be examined in further analyses, it seems that some alternative options like online and indoor workouts for children may mitigate some dimensions during the COVID-19 pandemic, but not when running and sprinting are essential. The results of an investigation within the MoMo study showed that daily activity increased during the lockdown, but physical activity still decreased (38). It strengthens the role of physical activity in an organized form and setting like sports clubs, schools, or in kindergartens. Intensity is higher and the quality of movement is better through trained and qualified coaches. For future comparable situations of massive restrictions, opportunities and concepts of possible adequate activity and MP should be developed to mitigate the effects of missing organized sports and physical activity for everyone and to build awareness of the consequences of insufficient physical activity (39). It will be interesting to investigate the long-term effects and influence of the COVID-19 pandemic in so-called "Corona- age groups" and makes the monitoring of MP even more necessary. With the investigation period of the Fitness Barometer since 2012 we have cohort data before and after the COVID-19 pandemic and therefore an innovative and rare possibility of comparison.

The constituted results of the statistical analysis give an overview of the aspects of monitoring MP within the Fitness Barometer. First, it points out the current and latest state of MP in children and adolescents continuously. Second, changes and trends were identified, and finally with regard to the large sample displaying the relevant age-group, policy, and decision-maker are influenced and suggested to initiate specific and differentiated concepts of promotion of MP in children and adolescents. As requested by Lopes et al. (19), the Fitness Barometer fulfills the requirement of a multidisciplinary approach in many ways. The special aspect of data collection with the GMT 6–18 and KITT+ 3–10 through practitioners guarantees a field-based assessment in various settings. That is why, large sample sizes within different age groups and cultural contexts are possible. Test items are fundamental tasks which make the latent construct of MP measurable. Standardization is necessary for national and international comparability. To ensure standardization, there is a detailed manual with precise descriptions and additional information on the homepage (www.turnbeutelbande.de). In addition, multipliers were trained by experts and a service hotline was set up. An English version of the GMT 6–18 manual is in progress and will be published soon under the name IPPTP-R (40).

The research confirms objectivity and standardization of the test items with no problems regarding test implementation. Test-retest reliability is satisfactory but reveals the difficulties in measuring coordinative abilities. Precise instructions and explanations are essential, and instructions for administering the test should be adhered strictly to ensure high reliability (26). Overall, the analysis of construct validity confirms the quality of the theoretical framework based on the GMT 6–18 and the assumption of dimensionality of motor performance (41). In particular, with an investigation of expert ratings and their assessment of good practicability of the GMT 6–18, the challenge of serving research and practice mentioned by Lopes et al. (19) is overcome. The test tool meets the research criteria and yet is economical and efficient in its implementation.

With many small samples from a large number of testing events in kindergartens, schools, and sports clubs, pooling data allows MP development to be monitored based on a large data base. For the Fitness Barometer, we use the MO|REdata e-research infrastructure and ensure the inclusion of all available data (www.motor-research-data.org). The collaborative repository for MP data was developed to store, combine, and evaluate data. It provides a global and robust overview of specific test items to state a comprehensive prevalence and monitoring of trends over time (42).

The Fitness Barometer with its base of pooled data gives an example of a feasible monitoring system. The widespread test tools (GMT 6–18 and KITT+ 3–10) guarantee a consistent and standardized investigation and collection of data. Regular and consistent monitoring with standardized methods should be implemented into the life of educational institutions at the national level by decision-makers and in policy (19).

This integration of relevant stakeholders provides awareness and acceptance by influencing networks and is essential for evidence that leads to practical implementation and programs targeting children's MP (19). The Fitness Barometer is a

REFERENCES

 Organisation f
ür wirtschaftliche Zusammenarbeit und Entwicklung. PISA-Internationale Schulleistungsstudie der OECD. (2018). Available online at: http://www.oecd.org/berlin/themen/pisa-studie/ (accessed November 26, 2020). cooperation between many partners within their specific expertise and perspectives, e.g., sports clubs, sports associations, health promotion foundations, health insurance companies. The common aim is to increase the awareness about the importance of health-related physical activity in childhood. With the Fitness Barometer, practical recommendations, and guidelines based on evidenced monitoring data of MP were published annually to effectively promote physical activity. This fulfills the need to translate research into practice. For example, the data and findings of the Fitness Barometer collection could be reused for political initiatives and reports for the general public like the global alliance of "active healthy kids," an initiative which develops report cards on physical activity of youth in different countries (43).

CONCLUSION

Given the known benefits of high MP levels for active lifestyles and health, the importance of promoting physical activity in childhood and adolescence becomes clear. To adjust and assess programs, interventions, and initiatives, consistent scientific monitoring with findings from standardized assessment tools is the basis on which adequate measures should be built. Public awareness and a common effort to promote the need for physical activity, especially in this stage of life, is the main factor for effective implementation. The Fitness Barometer is a best practice example for monitoring MP with pooled data collected from practitioners.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found at: http://motor-research-data.org/.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Karlsruhe Institute of Technology. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TE drafted the initial manuscript, did the statistical analysis, and revised the manuscript. CN contributed particularly to the Introduction and Discussion sections. CN and KB reviewed the manuscript and lead the project. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

- Logan SW, Ross SM, Chee K, Stodden DF, Robinson LE. Fundamental motor skills: a systematic review of terminology. *J Sports Sci.* (2018) 36:781–96. doi: 10.1080/02640414.2017. 1340660
- 3. Clark JE. The mountain of motor development: a metaphor. In: Clark JE, Humphrey J, editors. *Motor Development*:

Research and Reviews. Reston, VA: NASPE Publications (2002). p.163-90.

- Cairney J, Dudley D, Kwan M, Bulten R, Kriellaars D. Physical literacy, physical activity and health: toward an evidence-informed conceptual model. *Sports Med.* (2019) 49:371–83. doi: 10.1007/s40279-019-01063-3
- Clark JE. From the beginning: a developmental perspective on movement and mobility. *Quest.* (2005) 57:37–45. doi: 10.1080/00336297.2005.10491841
- Robinson LE, Stodden DF, Barnett LM, Lopes VP, Logan SW, Rodrigues LP, et al. Motor competence and its effect on positive developmental trajectories of health. Sports Med. (2015) 45:1273–84. doi: 10.1007/s40279-015-0351-6
- Lubans DR, Morgan PJ, Cliff DP, Barnett LM, Okely AD. Fundamental movement skills in children and adolescents: review of associated health benefits. *Sports Med.* (2010) 40:1019–35. doi: 10.2165/11536850-000000000-00000
- Strong WB, Malina RM, Blimkie CJ, Daniels SR, Dishman RK, Gutin B, et al. Evidence based physical activity for school-age youth. J Pediatr. (2005) 146:732–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2005.01.055
- Utesch T, Bardid F, Büsch D, Strauss B. The relationship between motor competence and physical fitness from early childhood to early adulthood: a meta-analysis. *Sports Med.* (2019) 49:541–51. doi: 10.1007/s40279-019-01068-y
- Stodden DF, Goodway JD, Langendorfer SJ, Roberton MA, Rudisill ME, Garcia C, et al. A developmental perspective on the role of motor skill competence in physical activity: an emergent relationship. *Quest.* (2008) 60:290–306. doi: 10.1080/00336297.2008.10483582
- Jaakkola T, Yli-Piipari S, Huotari P, Watt A, Liukkonen J. Fundamental movement skills and physical fitness as predictors of physical activity: a 6-year follow-up study. *Scand J Med Sci Sports*. (2016) 26:74–81. doi: 10.1111/sms.12407
- Larsen LR, Kristensen PL, Junge T, Rexen CT, Wedderkopp N. Motor performance as predictor of physical activity in children: the CHAMPS study-DK. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2015) 47:1849–56. doi: 10.1249/MSS.00000000000604
- Lima RA, Bugge A, Ersbøll AK, Stodden DF, Andersen LB. The longitudinal relationship between motor competence and measures of fatness and fitness from childhood into adolescence. *J Pediatr.* (2019) 95:482–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jped.2018.02.010
- Cattuzzo MT, Dos Santos Henrique R, Ré AH, de Oliveira IS, Melo BM, de Sousa Moura M, et al. Motor competence and health related physical fitness in youth: a systematic review. J Sci Med Sport. (2016) 19:123–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jsams.2014.12.004
- Moradi A, Sadri Damirchi E, Narimani M, Esmaeilzadeh S, Dziembowska I, Azevedo LB, et al. Association between physical and motor fitness with cognition in children. *Medicina*. (2019) 55:7. doi: 10.3390/medicina55010007
- van der Fels IM, Te Wierike SC, Hartman E, Elferink-Gemser MT, Smith J, Visscher C. The relationship between motor skills and cognitive skills in 4-16 year old typically developing children: a systematic review. *J Sci Med Sport*. (2015) 18:697–703. doi: 10.1016/j.jsams.2014.09.007
- Stiller J, Würth S, Alfermann D. Die Messung des physischen Selbstkonzepts (PSK). Zeitschrift für Differentielle und Diagnostische Psychologie. (2004) 25:239–57. doi: 10.1024/0170-1789.25.4.239
- Hänsel F. Kognitivie aspekte. In: Conzelmann A, Hänsel F, editors. Sport und Selbstkonzept: Struktur, Dynamik und Entwicklung. Schorndorf: Hofmann (2008). p. 26–44.
- Lopes L, Santos R, Coelho-E-Silva M, Draper C, Mota J, Jidovtseff B, et al. A narrative review of motor competence in children and adolescents: what we know and what we need to find out. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2020) 18:18. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18010018
- Cools W, De Martelaer K, Samaey C, Andries C. Movement skill assessment of typically developing preschool children: a review of seven movement skill assessment tools. J Sports Sci Med. (2009) 8:154–68.
- Scheuer C, Herrmann C, Bund A. Motor tests for primary school aged children: a systematic review. J Sports Sci. (2019) 37:1097–12. doi: 10.1080/02640414.2018.1544535
- 22. Burton AW, Miller DE. *Movement Skill Assessment*. Champaign, IL: Human Kinetics (1998).
- 23. Hands BP. How can we best measure fundamental movement skills? In: Proceeding of the Australian Council for Health, Physical Education and

Recreation Inc. (ACHPER) 23rd Biennial National/International Conference: Interactive Health & Physical Education. Launceston, TAS (2002).

- Bös K, editor. Handbuch Motorische Tests: Sportmotorische Tests, MOTORISCHE Funktionstests, Fragebögen zur körperlich-sportlichen Aktivität und sportpsychologische Diagnoseverfahren. Göttingen: Hogrefe (2017). p. 899.
- Tomkinson GR, Lang JJ, Tremblay MS. Temporal trends in the cardiorespiratory fitness of children and adolescents representing 19 high-income and upper middle-income countries between 1981 and 2014. Br J Sports Med. (2019) 53:478–86. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2017-097982
- Bös K. Deutscher Motorik-Test 6-18: (DMT 6-18): Manual und internetbasierte Auswertungssoftware. Hamburg: Feldhaus Edition Czwalina (2016). p. 96.
- Bös K, Kloe M, Daubenfeld G, Schlenker L. Die Turnbeutelbande: Der Motorik- Test für Kinder. Testanleitung. Stuttgart: Eigenverlag (2019).
- Bös K, Mechling H. Dimensionen Sportmotorischer Leistungen. Schorndorf: Hofmann (1983). p. 335.
- Statistisches Landesamt Baden Württemberg. Statistische Berichte Baden-Württemberg: Bevölkerung und Erwerbstätigkeit. (2019). Available online at: https://www.statistik-bw.de/Service/Veroeff/Statistische_Berichte/ 312318001.pdf (accessed May 20, 2021).
- Kloe M, Niessner C, Daubenfeld G, Bös K. Der Fitnessbarometer- Eine Methode für ein Bewegungsmonitoring von Kindern am Beispiel von gepoolten Daten aus Baden-Württemberg. Leipziger Sportwissenschaftliche Beiträge. (2020) 61:104–27.
- Niessner C, Utesch T, Oriwol D, Hanssen-Doose A, Schmidt SC, Woll A, et al. Representative percentile curves of physical fitness from early childhood to early adulthood: the MoMo study. *Front Public Health.* (2020) 8:458. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2020.00458
- Kloe M, Oriwol D, Niessner C, Worth A, Bös K. Wie leistungsfähig sind meine Schüler_innen? Leistungsbeurteilung mittels Referenzperzentilen zu den Testaufgaben 20-m-Sprint und 6-Minuten-Lauf. Sportunterricht. (2020) 69:386–92.
- Cohen J. Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Science. Hillsdale, MI: Erlbaum (1988).
- Kromeyer-Hauschild K, Wabitsch M, Kunze D, Geller F, Geiß HC, Hesse V, et al. Perzentile für den Body-Mass-Index für das Kindes- und Jugendalter unter Heranziehung verschiedener deutscher Stichproben. Monatsschr Kinderheilkd. (2001) 149:807–18. doi: 10.1007/s0011201 70107
- Schienkiewitz A, Damerow S, Schaffrath Rosario A, Kurth B-M. Body-Mass-Index von Kindern und Jugendlichen: Prävalenzen und Verteilung unter Berücksichtigung von Untergewicht und extremer Adipositas Ergebnisse aus KiGGS Welle 2 und Trends. Bundesgesundheitsblatt Gesundheitsforschung Gesundheitsschutz. (2019) 62:1225–34. doi: 10.1007/s00103-019-03015-8
- Stodden D, Langendorfer SJ, Roberton MA. The association between motor skill competence and physical fitness in young. *Res Q Exerc Sport.* (2009) 80:223–9. doi: 10.1080/02701367.2009.10599556
- Lima RA, Soares FC, Queiroz DR, Aguilar JA, Bezerra J, Barros MV. The importance of body weight status on motor competence development: from preschool to middle childhood. *Scand J Med Sci Sports*. (2021) 31(Suppl. 1):15–22. doi: 10.1111/sms.13787
- Schmidt SC, Anedda B, Burchartz A, Eichsteller A, Kolb S, Nigg C, et al. Physical activity and screen time of children and adolescents before and during the COVID-19 lockdown in Germany: a natural experiment. *Sci Rep.* (2020) 10:21780. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-78438-4
- 39. Schmidt SC, Burchartz A, Kolb S, Niessner C, Oriwol D, Hanssen-Doose A, et al. Zur Situation der körperlich-sportlichen Aktivität von Kindern und Jugendlichen während der COVID-19 Pandemie in Deutschland: Die Motorik-Modul Studie (MoMo). KIT Scientific Working Papers, Karlsruhe (2021).
- Bös K, Mechling H, Schlenker L, Eberhardt T, Abdelkarim O. International Physical Performance Test Profile for Boys and Girls from 9-17 Years- Revised: IPPTP-R. Hamburg: Feldhaus Edition Czwalina (2021).
- Utesch T, Strauß B, Tietjens M, Büsch D, Ghanbari M-C, Seidel I. Die Überprüfung der Konstruktvalidität des Deutschen Motorik-Tests 6-18 für 9- bis 10-Jährige. Zeitschrift für Sportpsychologie. (2015) 22:77–90. doi: 10.1026/1612-5010/a000143

- Kloe M, Niessner C, Woll A, Bös K. Open data im sportwissenschaftlichen anwendungsfeld motorischer tests. Ger J Exerc Sport Res. (2019) 49:503–13. doi: 10.1007/s12662-019-00620-2
- Demetriou Y, Hebestreit A, Reimers AK, Schlund A, Niessner C, Schmidt S, et al. Results from Germany's 2018 report card on physical activity for children and youth. *J Phys Activ Health*. (2018) 15:S363–5. doi: 10.1123/jpah. 2018-0538

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Eberhardt, Bös and Niessner. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Feasibility and Challenges of Conducting Online Research to Examine Movement Behavior in Parents and Children During the COVID-19 Pandemic

Katherine Q. Scott-Andrews¹, Alison L. Miller², Thomas J. Templin³, Rebecca E. Hasson⁴ and Leah E. Robinson^{1*}

¹ Child Movement Activity and Developmental Health Laboratory, School of Kinesiology, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States, ² Department of Health Behavior and Health Education, School of Public Health, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States, ³ School of Kinesiology, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States, ⁴ Childhood Disparities Research Laboratory, School of Kinesiology, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Nancy Getchell, University of Delaware, United States

Reviewed by:

Nihar Ranjan Mishra, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, Kalyani (AlIMS Kalyani), India Matthieu E. M. Lenoir, Ghent University, Belgium

> *Correspondence: Leah E. Robinson lerobin@umich.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Children and Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 03 June 2021 Accepted: 29 November 2021 Published: 07 January 2022

Citation:

Scott-Andrews KQ, Miller AL, Templin TJ, Hasson RE and Robinson LE (2022) The Feasibility and Challenges of Conducting Online Research to Examine Movement Behavior in Parents and Children During the COVID-19 Pandemic. Front. Public Health 9:720083. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.720083 The global pandemic of COVID-19 shifted the methodology of this research project. The purpose of this perspective article is to discuss the feasibility and challenges of converting an in-person mixed methods study that examined associations among and beliefs about physical activity, motor competence, and perceived competence to an online format with parents and children during the COVID-19 pandemic. Recruitment was conducted through a University research registry, social media, and public listservs. All correspondence with participants was through email and secure platforms. Physical activity was assessed with accelerometers mailed to participants. Motor competence was assessed through participant-filmed trials of motor skills. Perceived competence was assessed with the Self-Perception Profile for Adults and Children delivered on Qualtrics, Semi- structured interviews to examine beliefs were conducted over Zoom. Approximately 200 families expressed interest in the study, 76 parent-child dyads consented and assented, and 61 parent-child dyads completed at least one component of the study. It is feasible to conduct online research that contributes to scientific knowledge and has potential advantages. However, various challenges need to be considered regarding the application of online research. These challenges included recruitment, the data collection process, and data quality. Future research needs to address these challenges by utilizing wide-reaching and diverse recruitment methods, easing participants' burden with technology, and developing motor competence and perceived competence assessments that can be administered online. The way research was conducted changed due to COVID-19 and adapting to and/or integrating online methods is both necessary and feasible, but modifications must be taken into consideration.

Keywords: physical activity, motor competence, perceived competence, COVID-19, online research

INTRODUCTION

Physical activity is an effective way to promote overall health. It is well-established that there is a positive and favorable association between physical activity and numerous health indicators in children and adults (1, 2). Despite these direct health benefits, both children's and adult's physical activity levels are extremely low in the United States (3, 4). A potential contributing factor to low physical activity is low motor competence and perceived competence (5, 6). Motor competence is one's proficiency in a wide range of gross motor skills, including fundamental motor skills (FMS; i.e., locomotor and ball skills) (5). FMS are basic learned movement patterns or "building blocks" that do not occur naturally and are foundational to more complex movements, sports, and physical activities (7). Motor competence has been associated with physical activity in children (8-10) and adolescents (11-14). However, in adults, there is limited research examining motor competence, including FMS. Thus, the association with physical activity is not fully understood (15-18). Perceived competence refers to one's self-perception of their abilities (5, 6, 19). In children, perceived competence is significantly associated with motor competence (20-22) and physical activity (20, 21, 23), and has been found to mediate the association between motor competence and physical activity (11, 24, 25). In adults, perceived competence is significantly associated with actual motor competence (16, 17) and physical activity (17). Based on the literature, it is probable that low motor competence and perceived competence in children could be contributing to low levels of physical activity in adults. Still, to date, the research in this area is scarce.

Parents play an integral role in influencing health behaviors in their children, as they have the most contact hours in and control of their child's lives (26, 27). Research has shown that parents' physical activity is a significant predictor of their children's physical activity (26–30). However, to the authors' knowledge, no published research has investigated the association of motor competence between parent-child dyads. Lastly, few qualitative studies examine beliefs about physical activity (31–35), and none examining beliefs about motor competence. Exploring the associations of and beliefs about physical activity, motor competence, and perceived competence in parents and children was warranted.

The global pandemic of Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) and Executive Orders instituted across the United States (US) dramatically altered how we live, learn, and conduct research. The need to pivot from in-person to online research was essential and instantaneous (36, 37). Research using converted methodologies demonstrated feasibility, highlighted challenges, and provided recommendations (36). It is critical to examine methodologies across different fields to ensure highquality research was conducted during COVID-19 and provide implications for future research (37). However, online research in motor development is unexplored. To the authors' knowledge, no studies had attempted to use online methodologies to assess motor skills nor perceived competence with parents and children before COVID-19. Conducting motor development research online faces unique challenges due to assessment feasibility and administration concerns. We used rapid-cycle evaluation (RCE) to convert an in-person mixed methods study to online.

The RCE approach entails identifying acute research problems and addressing them using contextually-appropriate methods (38). The phases of RCE are *preparation*, *problem exploration*, *knowledge exploration*, *solution development*, *solution testing*, and *implementation and dissemination* (38). For the *preparation* stage, the authors, experts in Kinesiology and Public Health, sought to identify the best way to alter this study while holding true to the original research questions and methods. The purpose of this perspective article was two-fold. First, we discussed the methods of adaptation (*problem exploration-solution development*) from in-person to online. Second, we discussed the feasibility/results (*solution testing*) and challenges/discussion of recruitment, data collection, and data quality of the converted online study that examined physical activity, motor competence, and perceived motor competence in parents and children.

It is important to examine and evaluate online research methodologies in motor development because we believe that as we emerge from COVID-19 motor development research will continue to be conducted online due to accessibility, potential research restrictions, and/or participants' apprehension of in-person research. The unprecedented times of COVID-19 provided a unique opportunity for online research to help advance the science and application of motor development research that will further advance the field.

METHODS

Following the RCE stages, the investigators adapted the original study using problem exploration and knowledge exploration (38). We had to identify the key problems and best solutions to convert an in-person study. In terms of recruitment, originally it was limited to local elementary schools. To adapt, the research team elected to recruit participants online through online social media (i.e., Facebook, Twitter, and Instagram), public listservs, and the University Research Registry for parent-child dyads. Inclusion criteria for children were children of all genders aged 8-11 years old, developmental ability to complete physical tasks, speak and understand English. Inclusion criteria for parents/legal guardians were: child's primary caregiver, ability to complete physical tasks, complete questionnaires, and speak and understand English. Participants had to be residents of Michigan and have access to filming devices and the internet. The decision to only include Michigan residents was due to individuals having more similar COVID-19 experiences since each state across the US had varying regulations and COVID-19 guidelines. Data collection took place from July-October 2020. All correspondence with participants took place through email and transfer of files (i.e., consents, assents, and data forms) was done through Box (Redwood City, CA) and Dropbox (San Francisco, CA), secure and confidential platforms. The original and adapted study was approved by the University of Michigan's Institutional Review Board (HUM00173043). The methods we adapted for each research variable are outlined below. See Table 1 for comparison of the original vs. adapted methods by research variable.

TABLE 1	Previous and a	adapted methods	by research variable.
	1 1001000 0110 0	aduptod motilodo	by roood on vanabio.

Variables	Assessment	Original methods	Adapted methods	Data		
Demographics	Parent questionnaire	Parent questionnaire; pen and paper	Qualtrics	Age, gender, race, relation to child, socioeconomic status		
Anthropometrics	Stadiometer and body composition analyzer	Researcher assessed	Qualtrics; self-reported	Height (cm), weight (lbs.), & BMI calculated of parent and child		
Physical activity	Actigraph gt3x or gt3x+; 7-day wear protocol	Handed directly to participant	Mailed through USPS	Minutes/ day spent in MVPA & light, moderate, & vigorous activity		
Motor competence	Process measures	Researcher administered full TGMD-3	Catch, jump, throw, and kick	Raw score (range 0–30)		
	Product measures	Kick and throw speed, jump distance, and catch percentage	Jump distance and catch percentage	Cm and percentage		
	Process and product	Researcher administered	Participant recorded videos	Z-scores		
Perceived competence	Self-perception profile for adults and children; pictorial scale of perceived movement skill competence	Researcher administered; both assessments	Qualtrics; only Self-Perception Profile for Adults & Children	Perceived competence score; athletic competence, physical appearance, and global self-worth (range 1–4)		
Beliefs	Semi-structured interview	Interview conducted in participant home	Zoom application	Themes		

MVPA, moderate to vigorous physical activity.

Demographics and Anthropometrics

Parents self-reported demographics and anthropometrics for themselves and their child through Qualtrics (Provo, UT).

Physical Activity

Parent-child dyads were mailed Actigraph gt3x or gt3x+ trialaxis accelerometers (Actigraph LLC., Pensacola, FL), directions on how to wear the accelerometer for a 7-day wear period, a physical activity log to manually record wear time, and a prepaid return envelope. Mailings were distributed through the United States Postal Service (USPS).

Motor Competence

The authors' created an online motor competence assessment. This assessment was adapted from existing and validated motor assessments; the Test of Gross Motor Development-3 (ICC = 0.97) (39) and product assessments that are sensitive discriminators (40-42). The first author (KQS) and two experts in Motor Development with over 10 years of experience in researching and administering motor skills developed and coded the assessment. Due to limitations with at-home administration, the online motor skills assessment only included four motor skills (i.e., catch, jump, kick, and throw). The catch, jump, kick and throw were assessed using the performance criterion of the Test of Gross Motor Development-3 (39) performance criterion. The product of catch percentage and jump distance were assessed through video software Dartfish (Pro6, Fribourg, Switzerland) (40-42). Aggregate process and product scores were created by standardizing the process and product measures and summing the created z-scores to develop the motor competence variable (41, 43, 44).

Parent-child dyads were emailed directions on how to perform the four different motor skills at home and film their performance. Parent-child dyads were instructed to gather the following equipment: a smartphone, tablet, or another filming device, a small ball/object to throw and catch, a larger ball or equivalent to kick, and optional measuring tape for the jump. Each motor skill had a corresponding multimedia demonstration available on YouTube. Multimedia demonstrations are an appropriate medium to use with the administration of motor assessments to ensure consistency in the demonstration (45).

The parent-child dyads were first instructed to watch the motor skills corresponding multimedia demonstration for each motor skill. Next, the directions instructed the parent-child dyads to perform one practice trial and watch the multimedia demonstration again. Then, the parent-child dyads performed two test trials for the throw and kick or five test trials for the catch and jump. This sequence was completed for each skill. This sequence was developed based on the standard protocol for administering the TGMD-3 (39) and has been used in administering product and process motor skills (41). In these standard protocols, participants perform one practice and two or five test trials for each motor skill. A skill demonstration is administered before the test trial, and if needed, again before the first test trial. The participant (i.e., the parent or child) not performing the motor skill was instructed to film the other participant's performance. Once all four motor skills were performed and filmed by both the parent and child, they uploaded their motor skills videos into their personal Box (Redwood City, CA) or Dropbox (San Francisco, CA) folder.

Perceived Competence

We administered the perceived competence assessment, The Self-Perceptions Profile for Adults ($\alpha = 0.81-0.92$) and Children ($\alpha = 0.76-0.91$) (46, 47), through Qualtrics (Provo, UT). The Self-Perceptions Profile for Adults and Children (46, 47) domains of athletic competence, physical appearance, and global self-worth were used to assess perceived competence. Qualtrics is

an experience management company that specializes in research software and survey development (Provo, UT).

Beliefs

Semi-structured interviews were conducted, audio-recorded, and transcribed through Zoom (San Jose, CA) to examine beliefs. The Zoom (San Jose, CA) interviews were password-protected to ensure confidentiality.

RESULTS

The results of this study demonstrate *solution testing* (i.e., feasibility) of the adapted methodology (38).

Recruitment

A total of 200 families expressed interest in this study, defined as sending an email to the research team or clicking on "Interested in Participation" on the University Research Registry. A total of 76 parent-child dyads consented and assented to be part of this study. Fifteen parent-child dyads dropped out of this study for various reasons: no response, lack of time, and health issues. Sixty-one parent-child dyads completed at least one part of the study.

Data Collection

For physical activity, a total of 50 parents and 48 children had valid physical activity data, defined as four valid days of wear time (\geq 10 h of wear time per day) (48, 49). A total of 43 parents had a computed motor competence score, 46 parents completed process measures, 49 parents completed catch percentage, and 44 parents completed maximum jump distance. A total of 45 children had a computed motor competence score, 48 children completed process measures, 49 children completed catch percentage, and 47 children completed maximum jump distance. A total of 57 parents and 49 children completed the perceived competence assessment. A total of 12 purposefully selected parent-child dyads participated in the semistructured interviews.

Data Quality

For physical activity, nine accelerometers were lost through USPS mail service and a participant lost one accelerometer. A total of 8 parent-child dyads did not follow the motor competence assessment directions; they did not upload all the motor skills, had problems either filming and/or uploading videos, or their videos that could not be coded. There were 4 parents and 10 children who did not complete the perceived competence assessment accurately. Interviews were not conducted in the parent-child dyad homes, making it challenging to build rapport.

DISCUSSION

This study demonstrated that conducting online human subject research assessing associations of and beliefs about physical activity, motor competence, and perceived competence is feasible, however, it is important to discuss the challenges we faced.

Recruitment

The aim of the recruitment methods employed in this study was to reach all eligible participants. Using multiple online platforms for recruitment was done intentionally to have a broad reach across the entire state of Michigan, however the recruitment methods lead to bias. The parent-child dyads' geographic location was centralized to Southeastern Michigan. A few parent-child dyads from Southwestern Michigan, but none from Northern Michigan participated in this study. Also, the sample was majority White, educated, and middle to high socio-economic status (see Table 2). Parents were 88.5% White and children were 75.4% White, parents had high levels of education (52.5% held a graduate degree or higher), and total household income was high (46% was \$100,000 and above). This was an exploratory study of online research amid a global pandemic. Thus, conducting this research with this population demonstrates online research is feasible. In terms of application, future recruitment for online research must focus on the inclusion of how to have a wider reach and more diverse populations. For better recruitment methods, recommendations should be taken from online survey researchers (50, 51). Best practice for survey research addresses how to develop sampling methodology, obtain higher response rates, representativeness, and use of quality methodologies (50, 51). Future research must address targeting a more diverse, inclusive, and representative sample to ensure quality and rigor (50).

Another challenge with recruitment was getting participants to consent and assent, and the high rate of dropout (approximately 20%). Expressing interest was defined as sending an email to the research team or clicking on "Interested in Participation" on the University Research Registry. Even after reaching out to interested participants multiple times and through various methods, we could not get a higher rate of participants' consent and assent for participation in this study. Low response rates are common for online research (52), but a low percentage consented and assented even after expressing interest. Lack of study participation or consenting can partially be attributed to technological issues, discussed more below.

Data Collection

This study utilized numerous online platforms that were challenging for participants to use. Parents had difficulties using the platforms Box (Redwood City, CA) and Dropbox (San Francisco, CA). These platforms required parents first to create an account and then download, upload, and share files. The applications were difficult to use on participants' mobile phones or tablets compared to a computer, but they were continuously being updated and became more userfriendly as the study progressed. In terms of application, utilizing multiple, user-friendly platforms is encouraged for online research (52). Technological challenges have been noted as a problem with conducting research with marginalized populations (53), and technological issues likely contributed to the sample that participated in this study. The two online platforms were complex for parents to use and a potential reason why participants did not consent and assent to the study, dropped out, or did not complete the motor competence

TABLE 2 | Socio-demographic characteristics of parents.

	Overall % (n = 61)
Relationship to the child	
Mother	83.6
Father	16.4
Age	
20–29	1.6
30–39	47.5
40–49	47.5
50–59	3.3
Ethnicity	
White	88.5
Hispanic or Latino	1.6
Black or African American	3.3
Asian	1.6
Mixed ethnicity	4.9
Highest level of education	
High school degree or equivalent	1.6
Some college but no degree	11.5
Associate degree	4.9
Bachelor degree	29.5
Graduate degree or higher	52.5
Total number of adults in household	
1	6.6
2	88.5
3	4.9
4	0
≥ 5	0
Total household income	
≤ \$24,999	9.8
\$25,000-\$49,999	9.8
\$50,000-\$99,999	34.4
\$100,000-\$149,999	23
≥ \$150,000	23
Total number of children in household	
1	9.8
2	47.5
3	26.2
4	14.8
≥ 5	1.6
Weight classification	
Underweight	0
Normal	45.9
Overweight	24.6
Obese	29.5

assessment. For the most part, parents and children did not have trouble using Qualtrics (Provo, UT) to complete the perceived competence measure. However, the assessment was not fully compatible with this platform. Parent-child dyads did not have any trouble with the application Zoom (San Jose, CA) for the semi-structured interviews.

Data Quality

A significant challenge of conducting this online study was the lack of online motor competence and perceived competence assessments. The assessment was feasible for parents and children to complete in their homes without the presence of a researcher, however, the created motor competence assessment had significant limitations. The motor competence variable only included four process and two product skills. Therefore, only six measurements were combined to develop an overall motor competence score. The four motor skills did not fully assess the domains of FMS, as there was only one locomotor skill and three ball skills.

Another limitation was test administration. There is no way to assess if participants followed the directions as instructed. This online motor competence assessment was self-administered by parents and children; however, motor competence assessments are generally administered by trained researchers (54). There was no way to assess if parents and children accurately followed the sequence of administration (i.e., watch the multimedia demonstration, complete one practice trial, re-watch the multimedia demonstration, and then complete test trials). This sequence was developed based on the standard protocol for administering the TGMD-3 (39) and has been used in administering product and process skills (41). If parents and children did not follow this sequence, it might have further threatened validity. Also, the quality of the motor skill videos varied. For example, many videos followed the ball rather than the participant's body, making coding challenges. For future research application, an online motor competence assessment needs to be developed that accurately assesses motor competence and considers limitations of participant test administration.

We converted validated paper-based perceived competence assessments to the online platform Qualtrics (Provo, UT) for perceived competence. However, the platform was not ideal. The Self-Perception Profile for Adults and Children consists of a four-choice structured-alternative format (46, 47), and the configuration was not fully compatible. Additionally, there is no way to determine if parents and children who completed the assessment understood the format. These errors may have impacted the perceived competence variable. In terms of application, online platforms, such as Quatrics (Provo, UT), are continually updated and are becoming more compatible with varying assessments. Converted paper-based and in-person assessments should be tested for online validity and reliability.

CONCLUSION

The purpose of this study was to describe our process of adapting our study design during the COVID-19 pandemic to account for social distancing and shutdowns, and to examine feasibility and challenges of doing so. This study demonstrated that online research is feasible for examining associations of and beliefs about physical activity, motor competence, and perceived competence and can contribute significantly to advances in scientific knowledge. Important implications of conducting online research include reaching a wider range of participants and being more cost-efficient. Future research must address the challenges this study experienced, specifically focusing on recruitment, technological issues, and assessment methodology. Future research can continue exploring and encouraging motor development in children and parents by addressing these challenges, as this research is critical for supporting low physical activity levels. The ease and accessibility of online research will create endless possibilities for research in motor development.

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, it appears our society has become accustomed to an online world. Almost everything was conducted online or remotely from work, school, research, doctor visits, food delivery, and even social events throughout the pandemic. As the United States and the whole world slowly emerged from the COVID-19 pandemic, our society will forever be altered, and many things will continue to be conducted online due to ease and accessibility. When feasible, we believe research will continue to have some online or remote component, and this study demonstrated that it is possible. There are many advantages to conducting online research, including wide-reach recruitment methods and ease of participant burden, however, there were numerous challenges that we faced. This research adds to scientific knowledge because it shows the feasibility of adapting data collection to a societal and world-wide event and highlights challenges that must be addressed for future application.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The data presented in this study are available on request from the corresponding author and must follow the proper data

REFERENCES

- Poitras VJ, Gray CE, Borghese MM, Carson V, Chaput JP, Janssen I, et al. Systematic review of the relationships between objectively measured physical activity and health indicators in school-aged children and youth. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab.* (2016) 41:S197–239. doi: 10.1139/apnm-2015-0663
- Reiner M, Niermann C, Jekauc D, Woll A. Long-term health benefits of physical activity-a systematic review of longitudinal studies. *BMC Public Health.* (2013) 13:813. doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-13-813
- Troiano RP, Berrigan D, Dodd KW, Masse LC, Tilert T, McDowell M. Physical activity in the United States measured by accelerometer. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. (2008) 40:181–8. doi: 10.1249/mss.0b013e31815a51b3
- Tucker JM, Welk GJ, Beyler NK. Physical activity in US adults: compliance with the physical activity guidelines for Americans. *Am J Prev Med.* (2011) 40:454–61. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2010.12.016
- Robinson LE, Stodden DF, Barnett LM, Lopes VP, Logan SW, Rodrigues LP, et al. Motor Competence and its effect on positive developmental trajectories of health. *Sports Med.* (2015) 45:1273–84. doi: 10.1007/s40279-015-0351-6
- Stodden DF, Goodway J, Langendorfer S, Roberton MA, Rudisill M, Garcia C, et al. developmental perspective on the role of motor skill competence in physical activity: an emergent relationship. *Quest.* (2008) 60:290–306. doi: 10.1080/00336297.2008.10483582
- 7. Gallahue DL, Ozmun JC, Goodway J. Understanding Motor Development: Infants, Children Adolescents, Adults. New York: McGraw-Hill (2012).
- 8. Holfelder B, Schott N. Relationship of fundamental movement skills and physical activity in children and adolescents: a systematic review.

sharing procedures (i.e.., data sharing agreement and human subjects approval).

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study involved human participants and was reviewed and approved by the University of Michigan Ann Arbor, Institutional Review Board. For parent participants, written informed consent was provided. For child participants, written informed consent was provided by the child's legal guardian/next of kin and written assent was provided.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

This work was part of KS-A dissertation research project. KS-A, RH, AM, TT, and LR: conceptualization, methodology, and writing—review and editing. KS-A: formal analysis, data curation, and funding acquisition. KS-A and LR: writing—original draft preparation. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was funded by University of Michigan Rackham Research Grant.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to acknowledge Sarah Rock for her assistance with adapting this study and data analysis.

Psychol Sport Exerc. (2014) 15:382–91. doi: 10.1016/j.psychsport.2014. 03.005

- Logan S, Webster K, Getchell N, Pfeiffer KA, Robinson LE. Relationship between fundamental motor skill competence and physical activity during childhood and adolescence: a systematic review. *Kinesiol Rev.* (2015) 4:416– 26. doi: 10.1123/kr.2013-0012
- Lubans DR, Morgan PJ, Cliff DP, Barnett, LM, Okely AD. Fundamental movement skills in children and adolescents. *Sports Med.* (2010) 40:1019– 35. doi: 10.2165/11536850-000000000-00000
- Barnett LM, Morgan PJ, van Beurden E, Beard JR. Perceived sports competence mediates the relationship between childhood motor skill proficiency and adolescent physical activity and fitness: a longitudinal assessment. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* (2008) 5:40. doi: 10.1186/1479-5868-5-40
- Jaakkola T, Yli-Piipari S, Huotari P, Watt A, Liukkonen J. Fundamental movement skills and physical fitness as predictors of physical activity: a 6-year follow-up study. *Scand J Med Sci Sports.* (2016) 26:74– 81. doi: 10.1111/sms.12407
- Lima RA, Pfeiffer K, Larsen LR, Bugge A, Moller NC, Anderson LB, et al. Physical activity and motor competence present a positive reciprocal longitudinal relationship across childhood and early adolescence. *J Phys Act Health.* (2017) 14:440–7. doi: 10.1123/jpah.2016-0473
- Venetsanou F, Kambas A. Can motor proficiency in preschool age affect physical activity in adolescence? *Pediatr Exerc and Sci.* (2017) 29:254– 9. doi: 10.1123/pes.2016-0119
- 15. Cantell M, Crawford SG, Doyle-Baker PK. Physical fitness and health indices in children, adolescents and adults with high or low motor

competence. Hum Mov Sci. (2008) 27:344-62. doi: 10.1016/j.humov.2008. 02.007

- Jiménez-Díaz J, Morera-Castro M, Araya-Vargas G. Relationship between actual motor competence and self-perception in adults. *Eur J Hum Mov.* (2018) 40:122–35.
- Sackett SC, Edwards ES. Relationships among motor skill, perceived selfcompetence, fitness, and physical activity in young adults. *Hum Mov Sci.* (2019) 66:209–19. doi: 10.1016/j.humov.2019.04.015
- Stodden D, Langendorfer S, Roberton MA. The association between motor skill competence and physical fitness in young adults. *Res Q Exerc Sport.* (2009) 80:223–9. doi: 10.1080/02701367.2009.10599556
- 19. Harter S. *The Construction of the Self: A Developmental Perspective*. New York: Guilford Press (1999).
- De Meester A, Stodden D, Brian A, True L, Cardon G, Tallir I, et al. Associations among elementary school children's actual motor competence, perceived motor competence, physical activity, and BMI: a cross-sectional study. *PLoS ONE.* (2016) 11:e0164600. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.016 4600
- De Meester A, Stodden DF, Goodway J, True L, Brian A, Ferkel RC, et al. Identifying a motor proficiency barrier for meeting physical activity guidelines in children. J Sci Med Sport. (2018) 21:58–62. doi: 10.1016/j.jsams.2017. 05.007
- 22. De Meester A, Barnett LM, Brian A, Bowe SJ, Jiménez-Díaz J, Van Duyse F, et al. The relationship between actual and perceived motor competence in children, adolescents and young adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sports Med.* (2020) 50:2001–49. doi: 10.1007/s40279-020-01336-2
- Babic MJ, Morgan PJ, Plotnikoff RC, Lonsdale C, White RL, Lubans DR. Physical activity and physical self-concept in youth: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sports Med.* (2015) 44:1589–601. doi: 10.1007/s40279-014-0229-z
- Barnett LM, Morgan PJ, Van Beurden E, Ball K, Lubans DR. A reverse pathway? Actual and percieved skill proficiency and physical activity. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2011) 43:898–904. doi: 10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181f dfadd
- Khodaverdi Z, Bahram A, Stodden D, Kazemnejad A. The relationship between actual motor competence and physical activity in children: mediating roles of perceived motor competence and health-related physical fitness. J Sports Sci. (2016) 34:1523–9. doi: 10.1080/02640414.2015.112 2202
- Hutchens A, Lee RE. Parenting practices and children's physical activity: an integrative review. J School Nurs. (2018) 34:68–85. doi: 10.1177/1059840517714852
- Yao CA, Rhodes RE. Parental correlates in child and adolescent physical activity: a meta-analysis. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* (2015) 12:10. doi: 10.1186/s12966-015-0163-y
- Garriguet D, Colley R, Bushnik T. Parent-Child association in physical activity and sedentary behaviour. *Stat Canada Health Rep.* (2017) 28:3–11.
- Rodrigues D, Padez C, Machado-Rodrigues AM. Active parents, active children: The importance of parental organized physical activity in children's extracurricular sport participation. J Child Health Care. (2018) 22:159– 70. doi: 10.1177/1367493517741686
- Xu H, Wen LM, Rissel C. Associations of parental influences with physical activity and screen time among young children: a systematic review. J Obes. (2015) 2015:546925. doi: 10.1155/2015/546925
- Bentley GF, Goodred JK, Jago R, Sebire SJ, Lucas PJ, Fox KR, et al. Parents' views on child physical activity and their implications for physical activity parenting interventions: a qualitative study. *BMC Pediatr.* (2012) 12:180. doi: 10.1186/1471-2431-12-180
- Humbert ML, Chad KE, Spink KS, Muhajarine N, Anderson KD, Bruner MW, et al. Factors that influence physical activity participation among high- and low-SES youth. *Qual Health Res.* (2006) 16:467– 83. doi: 10.1177/1049732305286051
- 33. Kesten JM, Jago R, Sebire SJ, Edwards MJ, Pool L, Zahra J, et al. Understanding the accuracy of parental perceptions of child physical activity: a mixed methods analysis. *J Phys Act Health*. (2015) 12:1529– 35. doi: 10.1123/jpah.2014-0442

- Moore JB, Jilcott SB, Shores KA, Evenson KR, Brownson RC, Novick LF. A qualitative examination of perceived barriers and facilitators of physical activity for urban and rural youth. *Health Educ Res.* (2010) 25:355– 67. doi: 10.1093/her/cyq004
- 35. Thompson J, Jago R, Brockman R, Cartwright K, Page A, Fox K. Physically active families-de-bunking the myth? A qualitative study of family participation in physical activity. *Child Care Health Dev.* (2010) 36:265– 74. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2214.2009.01051.x
- Dodds S, Hess AC. Adapting research methodology during COVID-19: lessons for transformative service research. J Serv Manag. (2020) 32:203– 17. doi: 10.1108/JOSM-05-2020-0153
- Hlatshwako TG, Shah SJ, Kosana P, Adebayo E, Hendriks J, Larsson EC, et al. Online health survey research during COVID-19. *Lancet Digit Health*. (2021) 3:e76–7. doi: 10.1016/S2589-7500(21)00002-9
- Johnson K, Gustafson D, Ewigman B, Provost L, Roper R. Using Rapid-Cycle Research to Reach Goals: Awareness, Assessment, Adaptation, Acceleration. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (2015).
- Ulrich DA. Test of Gross Motor Development. 3rd ed. Austin, TX: Pro-Ed. (2019).
- 40. Haubenstricker JL, Branta CF. The relationship between distance jumped and developmental level on the standing long jump in young children. *J Motor Dev Res Rev.* (1997) 1:64–85.
- Palmer KK, Miller AL, Meehan SK, Robinson LE. The motor skills at playtime intervention improves children's locomotor skills: a feasibility study. *Child Care Health Dev.* (2020) 46:599–606. doi: 10.1111/cch. 12793
- Stodden DF, Gao Z, Goodway JD, Langendorfer SJ. Dynamic relationships between motor skill competence and health-related fitness in youth. *Pediatr Exer Sci.* (2014) 26:231–41. doi: 10.1123/pes.2013-0027
- Palmer KK, Stodden DF, Ulrich DA, Robinson LE. Using processand product-oriented measures to evaluate changes in motor skills across an intervention. *Meas Phys Educ Exerc Sci.* (2021) 25:273–82. doi: 10.1080/1091367X.2021.1876069
- True L, Brian A, Goodway J, Stodden D. Relationships between productand process-oriented measures of motor competence and perceived competence. J Motor Learn Dev. (2017) 5:319–35. doi: 10.1123/jmld.2016-0042
- 45. Robinson LE, Palmer KK, Irwin JM, Webster EK, Dennis AL, Brock SJ, et al. The use of multimedia demonstration on the test of gross motor development-second edition: performance and participant preference. J Motor Learn Dev. (2015) 3:110. doi: 10.1123/jmld.2014-0064
- Harter S. Self-perception Profile for Children: Revision of the Percieved Competence Scale for Children. Denver, CO: University of Denver, Department of Psychology (2012).
- Messer B, Harter S. The Self-perception Profile For Adults: Manual and Questionnaires. Devner, CO: The University of Denver, Department of Psychology (2012). doi: 10.1037/t05703-000
- Choi L, Liu Z, Matthews CE, Buchowski MS. Validation of accelerometer wear and nonwear time classification algorithm. *Med Sci Sport Exerc.* (2011) 43:357–64. doi: 10.1249/MSS.0b013e3181ed61a3
- Trost SG, Pate RR, Freedson PS, Sallis JF, Taylor WC. Using objective physical activity measures with youth: how many days of monitoring are needed? *Med Sci Sport Exerc.* (2000) 32:426–31. doi: 10.1097/00005768-200002000-00025
- Draugalis JR, Coons SJ, Plaza CM. Best practices for survey research reports: a synopsis for authors and reviewers. *Am J Pharm Educ.* (2008) 72:11. doi: 10.5688/aj720111
- McInroy LB. Pitfalls, potentials, and ethics of online survey research: LGBTQ and other marginalized and hard-to-access youths. *Soc Work Res.* (2016) 40:83–94. doi: 10.1093/swr/svw005
- Andrews D, Nonnecke B, Preece J. Electronic survey methodology: a case study in reaching hard to involve internet users. Int J Hum Comput Interact. (2003) 16:185–210. doi: 10.1207/ S15327590IJHC1602_04

- Sevelius JM, Gutierrez-Mock L, Zamudio-Haas S, McCree B, Ngo A, Jackson A, et al. Research with marginalized communities: challenges to continuity during the COVID-19 pandemic. *AIDS Behav.* (2020) 24:2009–12. doi: 10.1007/s10461-020-02920-3
- 54. Logan SW, Ross SM, Chee K, Stodden DF, Robinson LE. Fundamental motor skills: a systematic review of terminology. J Sports Sci. (2018) 36:781–96. doi: 10.1080/02640414. 2017.1340660

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Scott-Andrews, Miller, Templin, Hasson and Robinson. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



Affordances of School Ground Environments for Physical Activity: A Case Study on 10- and 12-Year-Old Children in a Norwegian Primary School

Lise Kjønniksen¹, Nora Wiium² and Ingunn Fjørtoft^{1*}

¹ Faculty of Humanities, Sports and Educational Science, University of South-Eastern Norway (USN), Kongsberg, Norway, ² Faculty of Psychology, University of Bergen, Bergen, Norway

Several studies have focused on how different school ground environments can stimulate physical activity (PA) in children. This study aimed to investigate the contributions of two school ground environments (a constructed schoolyard and a natural forest) in moderate to vigorous physical activity (MVPA) of Norwegian school children in the 5th and 7th grades. This study described two school ground environments that provided large and multifunctional spaces, giving the children several affordances for being physically active during the school day. The constructed schoolyard afforded a space of 44 m² per child and had an access to sports and game courts and various types of equipment for PA. The natural forest provided a space of 50.6 m² per child and had a varied landscape for activities that afforded a wide range of PA. On average, the children engaged in 50% of the 60-min period of MVPA when playing in the natural and constructed play settings. The two different environments, thus, contributed equally to the daily MVPA of the school children. The findings can inform policies and programs aiming at promoting recommended levels of PA among children using school outdoor environments that may eventually have implications for the physical and mental health of school children during the current pandemic.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by: Guido Guido Fumagalli, University of Verona, Italy

Reviewed by:

Nicola D. Ridgers, Deakin University, Australia Teresa Iona, Magna Græcia University of Catanzaro, Italy

> *Correspondence: Ingunn Fjørtoft ingunn.fjortoft@usn.no

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Children and Health, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 10 September 2021 Accepted: 01 March 2022 Published: 01 April 2022

Citation:

Kjønniksen L, Wiium N and Fjørtoft I (2022) Affordances of School Ground Environments for Physical Activity: A Case Study on 10- and 12-Year-Old Children in a Norwegian Primary School. Front. Public Health 10:77323. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.773323 Keywords: school children, physical activity, accelerometer, school ground environments, affordances

INTRODUCTION

The positive effects of physical activity (PA) on children's health have been highlighted in many scientific studies (1–3) as well as international documents (4, 5). To promote a healthy lifestyle among school children, several countries, such as Norway, have adopted the global recommendation of at least 60 min of moderate to vigorous physical activity (MVPA) every day for children and youth.

Drawing on a population survey using accelerometers across Norway, the Norwegian Directorate of Health (6) reported that in 9-year-olds, 64% of girls and 81% of boys met the global recommendation. Among 15-year-olds, equivalent proportions were 40 and 51%. The level of PA was found to decline by age. Gender differences existed in all age groups, showing that boys were more active than girls.

As attending school is compulsory for most children, especially in Western countries, schools have an important role in promoting PA throughout the school day. Children spend most of their daytime at school, and, consequently, school grounds are important arenas that can be used to facilitate PA in children (7). Bell and Dyment (8) found that school-aged children spend ~25% of their school day on school grounds, making schools important sites to engage children at healthy levels of physical activity. A recent study on Nordic-Baltic schoolyards found a gap between the design of schoolyards and school children's preferences (9), indicating the need for more knowledge of children's needs and preferences of school ground affordances.

To ensure that school-aged children meet the recommended level of PA, the Norwegian Ministry of Education introduced the Amendment to the Act of Education in 2009 (10). In this Amendment, schools were instructed to provide 60 min of extracurricular PA a week for school children in grades 5-7 (10, 11, and 12 years old), in addition to existing physical education lessons. Thus, schools were supposed to provide more physically active and varied school days to meet the global recommendation of daily PA. Several Norwegian schools use their school ground environments to implement the Amendment. A national evaluation report indicated that these regulations are somehow difficult to implement (11). The evaluation also demanded more reports and research on the implementation of the mandate and its success in practice. Indeed, there is evidence from other studies that characteristics of the physical environment around schools may influence children's PA levels (12, 13).

In Norwegian schools, the tradition is to be outdoors using their school grounds for PA both during recess and in physical education classes. In fact, being outdoors is part of the Norwegian culture and a natural as well as integrated part of the school day. Norwegian guidelines (14) recommend an outdoor space of 30 m^2 per child in relation to the number of students in a school. Facilities of a school ground should be varied and customized to different age groups and functions. The physical outdoor environment around a school may vary according to geography and location, rural, or urban (14).

Earlier research suggests that children accumulate more PAs when playing outdoors than indoors, as outdoor environments promote more PAs than indoor environments (15, 16). For example, Cooper et al. (17) found that the intensity of PA was significantly higher outdoors than indoors. It is likely that environmental factors may influence PA levels in children, although these are dependent on the facilities provided (18-20). The authors observed that infrastructures, such as buildings, roads, and pavements, were used for light activities, and that green environments, such as gardens, parks, grassland, and farmland, were supportive of vigorous activities. Furthermore, Mårtensson et al. (21) found that settings with a mixture of green and built environments were favorite playgrounds during recess in 10-13 year-olds. Their findings are in line with those of (22) who found that school physical environment was the most effective means of enhancing PA in children. Thus, school ground environments may afford opportunities for PA, and the contextual diversity of schoolyards and natural environments appear to be crucial for promoting PA (18). An observational study on children's behaviors across two playgrounds found that fixed equipment and open play spaces encourage various levels of play and physical activity (23). Despite the contribution of these earlier studies, there is a knowledge gap regarding affordances of school ground environments for children's physical activity.

The physical environment of school grounds refers to objects and structures that turn landscapes into learning arenas and tasks that are stimulating, challenging, explorative, and diverse (24). Gibson's theory of affordances (25) explains how a physical environment can provide a context for human behavior and learning. Physical environments stimulate different behaviors and offer usage possibilities that are linked to affordances of a specific environment. Affordances of an environment can be potential and/or actualized (25, 26). Potential affordances refer to all possibilities that an environment offers, e.g., rocks can afford climbing, and an open field may afford running and jumping. Actualized affordances are the context between a physical environment and a child, which is expressed by the response of the child and visualized through specific types of physical activity, which may reflect different intensity levels of respective activities promoted by different affordances of environments. This response can be observed or measured as the activity of a child. Heft (27) defined affordances as functional characteristics of environmental features that are significant for an individual, introducing concepts of environmental features to be usable, like something that fits the hand becomes "throw-able", a tree or a rock being "climb-able", and an open space being "runable". Lerstrup and van den Bosch (28) have used the taxonomy of Heft in describing how pre-school children are using traditional outdoor playground contra a forest, indicating the importance of the user-environment activity relationship.

In this study, potential affordances are possibilities in environments that may offer physical activity to school children. Our main aim was to map potential affordances for physical activity in two school environments as well as monitor the level of physical activity in 10- and 12-yearold school children in the two different environments during a 60-min extracurricular PA a week provided to these age groups (10).

The following research questions were examined:

- 1. What are the potential affordances for PA in the two school ground environments, the constructed schoolyard and the natural forest?
- 2. How do the two school ground environments afford MVPA in schoolchildren?
- 3. How do the two school ground environments afford MVPA across grades and gender?

With these research questions, we explored how the 60-min extracurricular PA a week (the National Amendment) met the national and global recommendations for daily PA in school children.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design

This was a descriptive case study with a quasi-experimental design (29), and it included two groups (school-aged children in the 5th and 7th grades) but had no control group. The independent variables are the constructed schoolyard and the natural forest together with their respective affordances for PA. The dependent variable is the PA levels in children in the two school ground environments measured with accelerometers.

Case Selection and Participants

A primary school located in a rural area of south-eastern Norway with a diverse and multifunctional school ground including a natural forest was selected as the case for this study. The selected primary school had a total of 200 pupils in grades 1–7 (6–12 years). School children in grade 5, ~10 years old (n = 27, 16 boys and 11 girls) and grade 7, ~12 years old (n = 28, 15 boys and 13 girls) were selected as participants for the study. To accommodate the Amendment to the Act of Education (10), these two school classes were each assigned by the school authorities to have 60 min of extracurricular PA a week during a school year.

Collection of Data

All school children in grades 5 and 7 in the case study school were eligible to participate. Children's participation in this study was voluntary and in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Written consent was obtained from the school and parents prior to the study. All monitoring, collection of data, and analysis were treated anonymously and in line with ethical guidelines. The project was approved by the NSD-Norwegian Centre for Research Data. The collection of data included mapping and describing the two school ground environments and facilities for PA. The PA of the experimental groups was objectively monitored using accelerometers during the 60-min period in the two school ground environments.

Mapping and Describing Potential Affordances of School Ground Environments

The school was located in a rural area of an agricultural district. The school ground constituted a constructed schoolyard and a natural forest, and was mapped using a standard registration form for field observations to identify school ground areas, facilities, and landscape characteristics around the school area as well as potential affordances for PA (30). Ortophoto maps (Google maps: Norway in pictures, 2010; https://maps.google. no/maps) were applied as a basic source for visualizing the school ground and elaborated further into a topographic map (Norgeskart.no) visualizing environmental qualities of the two schoolyard landscapes. Mapping results were processed with illustrator tools using the program Adobe Illustrator CC. The two school ground environments were mapped and described by the authors, indicating landscape qualities and facilities that potentially afforded PA in the children.

Assessment of Physical Activity

We assessed the PA of the school children in accordance with the global and national recommendations for PA in children and adolescents. These recommendations require at least an average of 60 min per day of MVPA of mostly aerobic physical activity (5, 31), and are according to the guidelines from Utdanningsdirektoratet (10). The PA of 5th- and 7th-grade children was monitored for 60 min in the schoolyard and 60 min in the natural forest on two different school days. Each grade was measured once in each environment. In the two environments, the children could freely engage in different activities without the direction of teachers. The study was conducted in early autumn with a mean temperature of $10-12^{\circ}$ C and good weather conditions (not raining).

Monitoring of Physical Activity

Accelerometers, ActiGraph GT1M (Actigraph, LLC, Fort Walton Beach, FL, United States) were used to monitor PA. The ActiGraph GT1M is a sturdy and compact dual-axis accelerometer that measures and records steps during vertical activities. The pupils were instructed to fix the accelerometer in the right hip position. Monitoring time of the PA was 60 min for each grade in each of the school ground environments. An epoch period of 10s was selected for monitoring PA, which corresponded with earlier Norwegian surveys on PA in children and youth (6). The instrument measures vertical movements related to duration, intensity, frequency, and variation over time (Actigraph LLC, Pensacola, FL, U.S.). The cutoff point for MVPA was defined as 2,000 counts per minute. This cutoff point has been used in previous studies to define MVPA (32-34) and is comparable to the age-specific cutoff for 8.5-year-old children (35). The cutoff point at 2,000 counts per minute has been applied in previous Norwegian surveys on PA in children and youth (6).

Analysis of Data

Three school children out of the initial 55 participants in the study dropped out. The analysis of data, therefore, included PA levels from 52 school children. Descriptive analyses were conducted for PA levels in the constructed schoolyard and the natural forest across grades and gender. A series of independent sample *t*-test analyses was conducted to determine differences in MVPA levels on the two school ground environments across gender and grade. In addition, paired sample *t*-tests were carried out to assess differences in gender and grade with respect to MVPA levels in the two school ground environments. A two-way ANOVA was conducted to examine the main and interactive effect of grade and gender on PA levels in the two school ground environments. All the analyses were conducted using the SPSS statistical program.

RESULTS

Affordances for Physical Activity in the School Ground Environments

The two school ground environments constituted a total area of 19,007 m^2 , providing an area of 95 m^2 per child. Thus, in



FIGURE 1 | School ground environments including the constructed school yard (multifunctional field, ball game areas, playground for younger children (grades 1–4), gravel field and natural environment consisting of a natural forest (FS), rocks (RC), and cabin (CB).

comparison to the recommended school space of 30 m² per child (14), the total school ground was assessed by the authors as large, varied, and multifunctional with many and diverse affordances for PA. The constructed schoolyard (8,874 m²; 44 m² per child) constituted a multifunctional field affording traditional games and ballgames. Loose materials, such as balls, skipping ropes, space hoppers, Frisbees, and badminton equipment were also available on the multifunctional field (**Figures 1, 2A**). Sports and ball game courts for basketball, volleyball, handball, and soccer were available (**Figures 1, BC, VC, SF, 2C,D**). In addition, there

was a climbing wall in one of the school buildings (**Figures 1**, CW, **2B**). All these facilities potentially afforded versatile PAs, such as running, jumping, climbing, throwing, sliding, and biking and were available to the children during the extra 60 min of PA.

The natural forest, which consisted of a mixed coniferous forest, had an area of $10,133 \text{ m}^2$ (50.6 m² per child) and varied topography including hills, slopes, and rocks, and a mixed vegetation of trees, bushes, heather, and grass (**Figure 1** FS, RC). The forest had potential affordances for PAs, such as steeplechase and jungle gym, hide and seek, and different kinds of traditional



FIGURE 2 | School ground environments showing potential affordances for different activities: The constructed schoolyard environments: (A) the multifunctional balgame court, (B) the climbing wall with a soft cover substrate, (C) the basketball court, (D) the volleyball/ball game court. Environmental affordances of the natural forest: (E) cross-country running and hide-and-seek; (F) jungle gym, climbing, and balancing; (G) climbing and bouldering; (H) cross-country running (high speed).

games. Opportunities for climbing trees and rocks afforded a wide range of body movements (**Figures 1**, FS, RC, **2E**,**F**). Small paths indicated affordances for running, bushes for hiding, loose materials for constructions, e.g., small cabins, as well as cones and sticks that afforded throwing (**Figures 2E–G**). All these affordances were available to the children during the extra 60 min of free play.

The gravel field (**Figure 1** GF) was located next to the forest and was mainly used for activities, such as soccer, rugby, traditional games, and BMX/bikes. The cabin (CB in **Figure 1**) located in the forest functioned as a classroom for outdoor learning.

How School Ground Environments Afforded MVPA in School Children

In the results (not presented in Tables), PA monitoring with accelerometers showed that within a period of 60 min, about half of the participants in the total sample spent 30 min or more in MVPA in each of the two school ground environments: 51.9% in the natural forest vs. 51.1% in the constructed schoolyard. Thus, half of the children were almost equally active in each of the two school ground environments.

Environmental Affordances of MVPA Across Grades and Gender

Results from the frequency analysis (not presented in tables) showed that mean time spent in MVPA among the school children ranged from 7.4 to 39.2 min in a period of 60 min playtime in the natural forest and from 5.4 to 54 min in a similar playtime period in the constructed schoolyard. Thus, PA in the constructed schoolyard promoted the maximum time (54 min) in MVPA, which was registered by a 5th-grade boy. In Table 1, independent t-test only revealed gender differences in the schoolyard. The boys in in fifth grade spent more time in MVPA (a mean time of 39,18 min) compared to the girls (mean time 23,22 min). Paired sample t-test indicated within-gender differences in the 5th grade, where the boys spent more time in MVPA in the schoolyard (a mean time of 39.18 min) relative to their time spent in MVPA in the natural forest (a mean time of 31.63 min), although the significant level was only marginal. The opposite was true for the 5th grade girls, where a lower mean time of 23.22 min in MVPA in the constructed schoolyard was registered compared to their mean time of 31.52 min in the natural forest. There were no within or in-between gender differences in MVPA mean scores in the 7th grade concerning the two school ground environments (Table 1).

As shown in **Table 2**, a two-way ANOVA is performed to assess the main and interaction effects of grade and gender on time spent in MVPA in the constructed schoolyard and the natural forest. The results showed a significant main effect of gender: $F_{(1,43)} = 9.51$, p = 0.004, indicating a significant difference between the boys (M = 34.43, SD = 10.93) and the girls (M = 25.37, SD = 9.15) and an interaction effect between grade and gender (p = 0.013) on time spent in MVPA in the schoolyard. Specifically, the boys spent more time in MVPA in the schoolyard, while the interaction effect confirmed that

TABLE 1 | Time spent (in min) in moderate-to-vigorous physical activity (MVPA) among school children in the natural forest and constructed schoolyard: a series of *t*-test analyses.

Grade	Gender						t	df	sig.
	Boys			Girls					
	М	SD	n	М	SD	n			
5th									
Natural forest	30.70	7.90	16	31.52	6.00	9	-0.27	23	0.516
Schoolyard	39.18	8.88	15	23.22	5.30	9	4.87	22	0.001
7th									
Natural forest	28.94	7.61	15	26.54	4.39	12	0.97	25	0.542
Schoolyard	28.51	10.62	12	27.13	11.36	11	0.30	21	0.954
Gender		Grade					t	df	sig.
		5th			7th				
	м	SD	n	М	SD	n			
Boys									
Natural forest	30.70	7.90	16	28.94	7.61	15	0.63	29	0.531
Schoolyard	39.18	8.88	15	28.51	10.62	12	2.85	25	0.548
Girls									
Natural forest	31.52	6.00	9	26.54	4.39	12	2.20	19	0.326
Schoolyard	23.22	5.30	9	27.13	11.36	11	-0.95	18	0.098
Grade	School grounds					t	df	sig.	
	Nati	ural fore	est	Sch	noolyaro	b			
	м	SD	n	М	SD	n			
5th									
Boys	31.63	7.20	15	39.18	8.88	15	-1.99	14	0.066
Girls	31.52	6.00	9	23.22	5.30	9	2.45	8	0.040
7th									
Boys	30.58	5.32	12	28.51	10.62	12	0.68	11	0.513
Girls	26.77	4.66	10	25.97	11.27	10	0.22	9	0.833

M, mean; SD, standard deviation. Bold and italic values highlights the significant differences of results.

this observation was mainly among boys in the 5th grade. The explained variance of the model for time spent in MVPA in the schoolyard was about 27%. There were no significant main or interaction effects of grade and gender on time spent in MVPA in the natural forest (**Table 2**).

Summary of Results

This study showed how two school ground environments stimulated PA in school children. The total space of the school ground of 19,007 m² provided a total area of 95 m² per child, of which 44 m² constituted the constructed schoolyard and 50.6 m² the natural forest. Space per child was even larger when only one class of 12–16 children was outdoors at a time. Affordances in the constructed schoolyard and the natural forest supported almost equally the MPA levels in 10- and 12- year-old school children. On average, children engaged in ~50% of the 60-min period of

TABLE 2 Time spent in MVPA in the natural forest and constructed schoolyard
across grade and gender: a two-way analysis of variance.

Source	Type III Sum of Squares	df	Mean square	F	Sig.
Time spent in MVPA in nat	ural forest				
Grade	140.40	1	140.40	3.00	0.090
Gender	7.68	1	7.68	0.16	0.687
Interaction (Grade * Gender)	32.05	1	32.05	0.68	0.412
Error	2,246.60	48	46.80		
Total	47,285.67	52			
Corrected Total	2,415.36	51			
R squared = 0.07 (adjusted F	R squared $= 0.0$	12)			
Time spent in MVPA in con	structed schoo	olyaro	d		
Grade	130.70	1	130.70	1.45	0.235
Gender	854.03	1	854.03	9.51	0.004
Interaction (Grade * Gender)	603.60	1	603.60	6.72	0.013
Error	3,860.91	43	89.79		
Total	48,587.92	47			
Corrected Total	5,640.18	46			
R squared = 0.315 (adjusted	R squared $= 0.2$	268)			

Bold and italic values highlights the significant differences of results.

moderate- to vigorous-intensity PA when playing in the natural and constructed play settings. Differences in activity levels were observed between the boys and the girls in grade 5 but not in grade 7.

Despite environmental differences between the two school ground environments, a multifunctional constructed schoolyard and a natural forest, both environments appeared to afford high levels of PA. Generally, the results showed little to no differences in PA in the two school ground environments across grade and gender in relation to time spent in MVPA. Specifically, boys in the 5th grade spent more time in MVPA in the constructed schoolyard than other school children in the sample.

DISCUSSION

Potential affordances for PA in the two school ground environments were seen as multifunctional with various much space-affording options for PAs. The results showed that both the natural forest and the constructed schoolyard generated MVPA in the schoolchildren. With a total area of 19,007 m², the school ground environments provided an area of almost 51 m² per child in the natural forest and an area of 44 m² per child in the constructed schoolyard for PA, exceeding the Norwegian guidelines for an outdoor space of 30 m² per child in schools with a maximum 450 pupils (14). Space has been discussed in previous studies and appears to be a crucial factor for affordances of PA, especially for meeting the national and global recommendations for daily PA (18). School ground space has been documented in different Nordic and Baltic countries with different recommendations and regulations for space and design of schoolyards (9). As space is important for physical activity at high intensity, this should be important for future studies and designs of schoolyards.

The results showed that a variety of potential affordances in the two environments was associated with healthy levels of PA among the schoolchildren. Even though the actualized affordances of the two environments were not documented, the monitored levels of MVPA in the children in the two environments reflected positive environmental contexts for intensive PA in the two school grounds (see Figure 2). The constructed schoolvard constituted several open areas with asphalt, gravel, and artificial lawns, which were related to PA with high intensity (Figures 2A,C,D). Other facilities like the climbing wall, rocks, and rubber surface afforded varied PAs (Figure 2B). The natural forest afforded running and steeple chase in a rough terrain and different opportunities for PA (Figures 2E-H). Earlier studies have also documented the importance of green environments for play and PA (36-38). Morton et al. (39) conducted a review on the current evidence of school-based PA and physical environment using ninety-three studies on mixed methodological quality. Their findings showed that availability of sufficient space and facilities were considered important for high levels of PA. These findings are in line with our study documenting the importance of space and diversity in school ground environments.

Our findings are consistent with earlier studies on the role of green space and multifunctional school grounds in stimulating PA. For example, Bell and Dyment (8) examined the information provided by parents, teachers, and administrators across several elementary schools in Canada and found that green school grounds appeal to children's interests and support a wide variety of play opportunities that promoted PA. Furthermore, 20 observed that green environments supported vigorous PA, and that boulders, trees, and bushes appeared to encourage moderate PA. A recent study by 40 explored how secondary school students experienced and used school grounds of varying sizes, contents, and designs in PA. Their results indicated that large surface areas and varied contents with ball court, greenery, and multifunctional equipment were valued by students. Thus, creating more "activity-friendly" environments holds a promise for improving PA in school children (40) and students (41).

How the school ground environments afforded MVPA in the school children was monitored with accelerometers. The results showed that within the period of 60 min, about half of the participants in the total sample spent 30 min or more in MVPA in each of the two environments. This is a fundamental contribution to reaching the recommended 60 min of MVPA every day. Consistent with Bell and Dyment (8), the children spend a quarter of their school day in the schoolground. Consequently, school grounds are promising sites that can enable children to meet the recommended 60-min daily PA. Our study showed that access to adequate space and facilities is important for affording PA in school children, a finding that was also documented by (42). School outdoor environments, therefore, should be varied and multifunctional to afford many possibilities for PA among all children.

A main effect of gender and an interaction between grade and gender were found in time spent in MVPA in the constructed schoolyard but not in the natural forest. The findings showed that the boys, particularly those in the 5th grade, were more physically active in the constructed schoolyard than the other school children in our sample. Our findings in the constructed schoolyard are somewhat in line with earlier research studies that have also shown a decline in PA levels with age as well as gender differences, where boys were more active than girls (6, 43, 44). However, there were no gender differences in MVPA in the natural forest, while within-gender differences revealed that girls in the 5th grade were more active at MVPA levels in the forest than in the schoolyard. This may indicate that the forest stimulated more actualized activities for the 5th grade girls than the constructed schoolyard. This needs to be better investigated in future studies with a larger sample along with comprehensive and systematic observations.

Our study on 60 min of extracurricular PA in 5- and 7th-grade school children confirmed that the environmental context for PA supports the national and global guidelines for daily PA in children (5, 31) and confirmed the purpose of the Amendment Act for PA in schools (10). Mainly focusing on the intensity of PA during the 60-min period, the results indicated that the level of recommended daily PA was successfully reached by 50% of the extracurricular time used for PA at intensity levels of MVPA. The finding is in line with a national study on PA in 9- and 15-year-old children (6).

An evaluation report of the Amendment Act of 60 minutes extracurricular PA a week, found no effects of the implementation of the mandate in the evaluated studies (11). Consequently, this study may provide relevant information on the positive effects of the Amendment Act, with focus on the context of supporting school environments.

STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS

Mapping the characteristics and qualities of school ground environments and examining differences in activity levels in the environments may contribute to the understanding of environmental contexts for promoting PA in school children. The use of accelerometry to quantify activity in the context of environmental affordances is a new methodological approach. This made it possible to describe contextual relations to the levels of PA during the extra 60 minutes a week provided for 5 to 7 graders (10).

The limitations include focus on one school, only examining boys and girls in two grades, and assessing activity levels once in each setting. Our study was limited to two groups, the 5th and 7th grades, and only one class in each grade was included in the study. Thus, our sample was small and may not be representative enough to make any generalized conclusion on PA and time spent in MVPA during the provided extra 60 min among Norwegian school children in grades 5–7, although our findings provide some indication of average level of activity. To increase the reliability and validity of future studies, more schools and school children in appropriate grades should be included in samples. In addition, applying accelerometers solely and achievement of MVPA as a measure for PA might be limitations, as they do not differentiate among qualities of movement patterns including climbing, coordination, and balance, which may not contribute to MVPA levels. Observations could have been conducted as additional methods for explaining how actualized environmental affordances promoted children's versatile movement patterns.

Furthermore, the study was carried out in only one season of the year, which was during early autumn when temperatures were mild and weather conditions were good. It is, therefore, not clear whether school children would be equally physically active if weather conditions were different or temperatures were harsher. As there are four seasons in Norway with unique climate conditions, the study will need to be replicated in all seasons to verify that the school ground environments indeed afford MVPA in school children independent of the season.

IMPLICATIONS AND CONCLUSION

Despite the limitations of this study, our findings revealed the importance of spacious and varied outdoor school ground environments in children's daily PA. Our findings indicated that diversity of outdoor environments is an important stimulator of daily PA in school children. There are only a few studies in this field, and the expectation is that our study will pave the way for future studies on affordances of school grounds and their relevance for PA in school children. To our knowledge, there are no other Norwegian studies that have described and validated the implementation and effects of the national amendment of extracurricular time for physical activity in 5- to 7th-grade school children. Our study showed that both the natural forest and the multifunctional constructed schoolyard that ensure acceptable play space are important for PA in the school children. This means that school ground environments can have a significant impact on children's PA and can effectively enable MVPA at recommended daily levels. The aspect of affordances should be more emphasized in future planning and renovation of school grounds, as different qualities of school ground landscapes and facilities may inspire children to have increased PA. The quality of school ground environments and impact on PA in children should have wider attention, and hopefully, this study may stimulate more studies in the field. Applying environmental mapping techniques and analyses of potential and actualized affordances for designing multifunctional schoolyards should be future methods in such processes. However, more research is needed to assess the quality and design of school grounds in terms of their affordances for PA, which can eventually help inform effective PA policy and practice. Accordingly, research evidence will expectantly influence policy-makers, planners, school administrators, and teachers to make school ground environments more attractive and stimulating for PA among school children.

In conclusion, this study described a constructed schoolyard and a natural forest that provided large spaces (a total area of 95 m^2 per child) and multifunctional school grounds,

giving the children several affordances for being physically active during the school day. While our study was not directly linked to the coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) pandemic, the findings may have some implications in the physical and mental health of schoolchildren during the current pandemic. These findings can contribute to inform policies and programs to use school ground environments more effectively, not only to reduce the transmission of infection but also to enhance the physical and mental health of school children through healthy levels of PA as the pandemic continues to be unabated.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

REFERENCES

- Aadland E, Andersen LB, Andersen SA, Resaland GK. A comparison of 10 accelerometer non-wear time criteria and long books in children. *BMC Public Health*. (2018) 18:323. doi: 10.1186/s12889-018-5212-4
- Chaput JP, Carson V, Gray CE, Tremblay MS. Importance of all movement behaviours in a 24-hour period for overall health. Int J Environ Res Public Health. (2014) 11:12575–81. doi: 10.3390/ijerph111212575
- Strong WB, Malina RM, Blimkie CJ. Evidence based physical activity for school-age youth. J Pediatrics. (2005)146:732–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2005.01.055
- 4. OECD. OECD Future of Education and Skills 2030: OECD Learning Compass 2030. (2019). Retrieved from https://www.oecd.org/education/2030-project/ teaching-and-learning/learning/skills/Skills_for_2030.pdf
- 5. WHO. *WHO Guidelines on Physical Activity and Sedentary Behavior*. (2020). Retrieved from https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240015128
- Steene-Johannesen J, Anderssen SA, Bratteteig M, Dalhaug EM, Andersen ID, Andersen OK, et al. *Fysisk Aktivitet og sedat tid blant 6, 9 og 15 åringer* (*Physical Activity and Sedat time among 6-, 9- and 15-year olds*). (2018). UngKan3 (NIH).
- Anthamatten P, Brink L, Lampe S, Greenwood E, Kingston B, Nigg C. An assessment of schoolyard renovation strategies to encourage children's physical activity. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Activity*. (2011) 8:27. doi: 10.1186/1479-5868-8-27
- 8. Bell A, Dyment J. Grounds for Action: Promoting Physical Activity Through School Ground Greening in Canada. (2006). Toronto, Ontario: Evergreen. Retrieved from: http://www.evergreen.ca/en/lg/lg-resources.html
- Rutkauskaite R, Gisladottir T, Piu M, Kjonniksen L, Hovinen T, Huovinen T, et al. Schoolyard Affordances for Physical Activity: A Pilot Study in 6 Nordic-Baltic Countries. *Sustainability*. (2021) 13:11640. doi: 10.3390/su132111640
- Utdanningsdirektoratet. Rett til fysisk aktivitet.Rundskriv, Udir-11-2009. (2009). Retrieved from https://www.udir.no/regelverkstolkninger/opplaring/ Innhold-i-opplaringen/Udir-11-2009-Rett-til-fysisk-aktivitet/
- Nasjonalt senter for mat, helse og fysisk aktivitet. Kartlegging av forskning og evaluering. Innføring av 76 timer fysisk aktivitet på 5.-7. Trinn. (2016). Rapport 2/2016. (In Norwegian).
- 12. Oliveira AF, Moreira CI, Abreu S, Mota J, Santos R. Environmental determinants of physical activity in children: a systematic review. *Arch Exer Health Dis.* (2014) 4:254–61. doi: 10.5628/aehd.v4i2.158
- Pawlowski CS, Andersen HB, Troelsen J, Schipperijn J. Children's physical activity behavior during school recess: a pilot study using gps, accelerometer, participant observation, and go-along interview. *PLoS ONE.* (2016) 11:e0148786. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0148786

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Norwegian Center for Research Data. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

NW has been responsible for the statistical analyses. All the authors have contributed equally to the manuscript.

FUNDING

University of South-Eastern Norway—responsible for Open access publication. Part of Open access agreement for University networks.

- Thorèn KH, Nordbø ECA, Nordh H, Ottesen IØ. Uteområder i barnehager og skoler: Hvordan sikre kvalitet i utformingen. (In Norwegian) NMBU (Outdoor areas in kindergartens and schools: How to ensure quality in the design). (2019). Fakultet, Landskap og samfunn. ISBN: 978-82-575-1659-8.
- Raustorp A, Pagels P, Boldemann C, Cosco N, Söderström M, Mårtensson F. Accelerometer measured level of physical activity indoors and outdoors during preschool time in Sweden and the United States. *J Phys Activity Health*. (2012). 9:801–8. doi: 10.1123/jpah.9.6.801
- Tremblay MS, Casey EG, Bobcock S. Position statement on active outdoor play (Review). *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. (2015) 12:6475–6505. doi: 10.3390/ijerph120606475
- Cooper AR, Page AS, Wheeler BW, Grew P, Davis L, Hillsdone M, et al. Mapping the walk to school using accelerometry combined with a global positioning system. *Am J Prevent Med.* (2010) 38:178–83. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2009.10.036
- Fjørtoft I, Kristoffersen B, Sageie J. Children in schoolyards: tracking movement patterns and physical activity in schoolyards using global positioning system and heart rate monitoring. *Landscape Urban Plan.* (2009) 93:210–7. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2009.07.008
- Haug E, Torsheim T, Samdal O. Physical environmental characteristics and individual interests as correlates of physical activity in Norwegian secondary schools: the health behaviour in school-aged children study. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Activity*. (2008) 5:47. doi: 10.1186/1479-5868-5-47
- Coombes E, Van Sluijs E, Jones A. Is environmental setting associated with intensity and duration of children's physical activity? Findings from the SPEEDY GPS study. *Health Place.* (2013) 20:62–5. doi: 10.1016/j.healthplace.2012.11.008
- Mårtensson F, Jansson M, Johansson M, Raustorp A, Kylin M, Boldermann C. The role of greenery for physical activity play at school grounds. Urban Forestry Urban Greening. (2013) 13:103–13. doi: 10.1016/j.ufug.2013.10.003
- Pate RR, Trilk JL, Byun W, Wang J. Policies to increase physical activity in children and youth. J Exer Sci Fitness. (2011) 9:1–14. doi: 10.1016/S1728-869X(11)60001-4
- Stanton-Chapman TL, Toramen S, Morrison A, Dariotis JK, Schmidt EL. An observational study of children's behaviors across two playgrounds: similarities and differences. *Early Child Res Q.* (2018) 44:114–23. doi: 10.1016/j.ecresq.2018.03.007
- 24. Fjørtoft I, Gundersen KA. Promoting motor learning in young children through landscapes. In: Liukkonen, J. et al., editors. *Psychology for Physical Educators. Student in Focus.* (2007). Human Kinetics Publishers. Champaign IL.
- 25. Gibson JJ. "The Theory of Affordances". The Ecological Approach to Visual Perception. (1979). Boston: HoughtonMifflin, Print.

- Kyttä M. The extent of children's independent mobility and the number of actualized affordances as criteria of a child-friendly environment. J Environ Psychol. (2004) 24:179–98. doi: 10.1016/S0272-4944(03)00073-2
- 27. Heft H. Affordances of children's environments: A functional approach to environmental design. *Child Environ Q.* (1988) 15:29–37.
- Lerstrup I, van den Bosch CK. Affordances of outdoor settings for children in preschool: revisiting heft's functional taxonomy. *Landscape Res.* (2017) 42:1, 47–62, doi: 10.1080/01426397.2016.1252039
- 29. Thomas JR, Nelson JK. *Research Methods in Physical Activity (Third Edition)*. (1996). Human Kinetics.
- 30. Kristiansand Municipality and University of Agder. *Mapping Schoolyards, Forms and Instructions*. (2006). Kristiansand Municipality, Norway.
- 31. Helsedirektoratet. *Fysisk aktivitet for barn og unge.* (2019). Received from: www.helsedirektoratet.no/faglige-rad/fysisk-aktivitet-for-barn-unge-voksneeldre-og-gravid
- Andersen LB, Harro M, Sardinha LB, Froberg K, Ekelund U, Brage S, et al. Physical activity and clustered cardiovascular risk in children: a crosssectional study (The European Youth Heart Study). *Lancet.* (2006) 368:299– 304. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(06)69075-2
- 33. Ekelund U, Sardinha LB, Anderssen SA. Association between objectively assessed physical activity and indicators in body fatness in 9 to10 -yearold European children: Apopulation based study from 4 distinct regions in Europe (the European Youth Heart Study). Am J Clin Nutr. (2004) 80:584–90. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/80.3.584
- 34. Ward DS, Evenson KR, Vaughn A, Rodger AB, Tropinano RP. Accelerometer use in physical activity:Best practices and research recommendations. *Med Sciencesin Sports Exer.* (2005) 37:S582–8. doi: 10.1249/01.mss.0000185292.71933.91
- Freedson PS, Miller K. Objective monitoring of physical activity using motion sensors and heart rate. *Res Q Exer Sport.* (2000) 71:S21–9. doi: 10.1080/02701367.2000.11082782
- Boldermann C, Blennow M, Dal H, Mårtensson M, Raustorp A, Yuen K, et al. Impact of preschool environment upon children's physical activity and sun exposure. *Prevent Med.* (2006) 42:301–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2005. 12.006
- Coe DP, Flynn JI, Wolff DL, Scott SN, Durham S. Children's physical activity levels and utilization of a traditional versus natural playground. *Child Youth Environ.* (2014) 24:1–15. doi: 10.7721/chilyoutenvi.24.3.0001
- Cosco NG, Moore RC, Smith WR. Childcare outdoor renovation as a built healthy promotion strategy: evaluating the preventing obesity by design intervention. *Am J Health Promot.* (2014) 28:S27–32. doi: 10.4278/ajhp.130430-QUAN-208

- Morton KL, Corder K, Suhrcke M, Harrison F, Jones AP, van Sluijs EM, et al. School polices, programme's and facilities, and objectively measured sedentary time, LPA and MVPA: associations in secondary school and over the transition from primary to secondary school. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Activity.* (2016) 13:54. doi: 10.1186/s12966-016-0378-6
- King AC, Sallis JF. Why and how to improve physical activity promotion: lessons from behavioral science and related fields. *Prevent Med.* (2009) 49:286–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2009.07.007
- Jansson M, Abdulah M, Eriksson A. Secondary school student's perspectives and use of three school grounds of varying size, content and design. *Urban Forest Urban Green*. (2018) 30:115–23. doi: 10.1016/j.ufug.2018. 01.015
- Beyler N, Bleeker M, James-Burdumy S, Fortson J, Benjamin M. The impact of playworks on students' physical activity during recess: findings from a randomized controlled trial. *Prevent Med.* (2014) 69:S20–6. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2014.10.011
- Mattocks C, Tilling K, Ness A, Riddoch C. Improvements in the measurement of physical activity in childhood obesity research; Lessons from large studies of accelerometers. *Clin Med Pediatrics*. (2008) 2008:27–36. doi: 10.4137/CMPed.S1127
- Riddoch CJ, Mattocks C, Deere K. Objective measurement of levels and patterns of physical activity. *Arch Dis Child.* (2007) 92:963–9. doi: 10.1136/adc.2006.112136

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Kjønniksen, Wiium and Fjørtoft. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

